se 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST	Document 155	Filed 04/11/19	Page 1 of	HeLEARS BAFTC 114
			USL	APR 1 1 2019
			*	
UNITED STATES DISTRI			BRO	DOKLYN OFFICE
EASTERN DISTRICT OF 1		V		
PATRICK SAGET, SABIN				
NAÏSCHA VILME, GERAI		,	1	
BEATRICE BELIARD, RA	CHELLE GUIRA	ND,		
JEAN CLAUDE MOMPOI				
GUERLINE FRANCOIS, L				
LIBERTÉ, and FAMILY A	CTION NETWOR	K		
MOVEMENT, INC.,				
	Plaintiffs,		CISION & O	
		18-C	CV-1599 (WF	⁽ K) (ST)
v.				
DONALD TRUMP, Preside	ent of the United			
States of America, UNITED	STATES OF		I	
AMERICA, DEPARTMEN				
SECURITY, KIRSTJEN NI		of		
Homeland Security, and EL	•			
Deputy Secretary of Homela	and Security,		l	
	Defendants.			

WILLIAM F. KUNTZ, II, United States District Judge:

Plaintiffs bring this action challenging then-Acting Secretary of Homeland Security Elaine C. Duke's November 20, 2017 determination to terminate Haiti's Temporary Protected Status designation based on her assessment that Haiti had sufficiently recovered from a 2010 earthquake and there were no longer "extraordinary and temporary conditions" preventing Haitian nationals residing in the United States from safely returning to Haiti. For the foregoing reasons, the Court hereby ORDERS a preliminary injunction enjoining the termination of Temporary Protected Status for those Haitian nationals lawfully residing in the United States of America under the Temporary Protected Status the United States of America awarded them.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BA	CKGROUND
A.	History and Purpose of TPS5
B.	The TPS Decisionmaking Process
	i. Department of State
	ii. Department of Homeland Security9
	a. General Practices DHS Employs in Making TPS Determinations
	b. Factors DHS Considers in Making TPS Determinations
HA	ITI'S TPS DESIGNATIONS 12
A.	History of Haiti's TPS Designation12
B.	Events Leading Up to May 2017 Extension14
	i. The 2016 Periodic Review Process 14
	ii. March 2017 Official Drafts Recommend 18-Month Extension
	iii. In March and April 2017, USCIS Revises Draft Director Memorandum to Recommend Termination
	iv. USCIS and DHS Officials Began Collecting Criminality, Welfare, and Immigration Status Data
	v. Career Staffers React to USCIS's Recommendation
	vi. April 2017 Press Leaks
	vii. In May 2017, Secretary Kelly Announces 6-Month Extension
C.	Events Leading Up to November 2017 Termination
	i. DHS Looks to Statute for TPS Process with "Fresh Eyes"
	ii. DHS and Department of State Officials Seek to Coordinate TPS Review
	a. U.S. Embassy in Haiti Recommends Extension
	b. WHA Recommends Termination and Sends a Split Memo to Secretary Tillerson 40

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

c. Secretary Tillerson Recommends Termination for Hai Nicaragua	
iii. USCIS Recommends Termination	
iv. Acting Secretary Duke Decides to Terminate TPS	
a. Input Within DHS	
b. Input from the White House and SOUTHCOM	
c. The Government of Haiti Continues to Ask for Extens	ion 54
d. Acting Secretary Duke Announces Termination of TP	S for Haiti 56
PROCEDURAL HISTORY	
JURISDICTION	
A. Subject Matter Jurisdiction Over Plaintiffs' Claims	
i. General Legal Standards	
ii. Discussion	
B. Plaintiff's Claims Against the President	
STANDING	
PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION	
A. General Legal Standards	
B. Likelihood of Success on the Merits/Serious Questions	
i. APA and Ultra Vires Claims	
a. Scope of Review	
b. Discussion	
1. Not in Accordance with Law	
2. Arbitrary and Capricious	
i. Departure from Agency Practices	
ii. Improper Political Influence	

iii. Pretext	
3. Notice-and-Comment	
4. Ultra Vires	
ii. Equal Protection Claim	
a. General Legal Standards	
b. Scope of Review	
c. Discussion	
1. Direct Evidence	127
2. Circumstantial Evidence	
C. Irreparable Harm	
D. Public Interest and Balance of the Equities	
SCOPE OF RELIEF	
CONCLUSION	

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 5 of 145 PageID #: 11450

BACKGROUND

A. History and Purpose of TPS

Congress enacted the Immigration Act of 1990 to amend the Immigration and Nationality Act ("INA") and to provide additional avenues for immigrants to enter lawfully and remain in the United States. *See* Pub. L. 101-649, 104 Stat. 4978 (1990). Upon signing the Act into law, President George H.W. Bush announced the Act "recognizes the fundamental importance and historic contributions of immigrants to our country." Presidential Statement on Signing the Immigration Act of 1990 (Nov. 29, 1990). The law established, among other things, a diversity visa program, a family-based immigration visa, and additional employment-based visas. *See* 104 Stat. at 4986-5001.

Congress also created Temporary Protected Status ("TPS") for nationals of designated countries experiencing an ongoing armed conflict, environmental disaster, or extraordinary and temporary conditions. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b). Section 1254a(b) governs TPS designations, providing in relevant part:

 the Attorney General, after consultation with appropriate agencies of the Government, may designate any foreign state (or any part of such foreign state) under this subsection only if –

(A) the Attorney General finds that there is an ongoing armed conflict within the state and, due to such conflict, requiring the return of aliens who are nationals of that state to that state (or to the part of the state) would pose a serious threat to their personal safety;

(B) the Attorney General finds that -

(i) there has been an earthquake, flood, drought, epidemic, or other environmental disaster in the state resulting in a substantial but temporary, disruption of living conditions in the area affected,

(ii) the foreign state is unable temporarily to handle adequately the return to the state of aliens who are nationals of the state, and

(iii) the foreign state officially has requested designation under this subparagraph; or

(C) the Attorney General finds that there exist extraordinary and temporary conditions in the foreign state that prevent aliens who are nationals of the state from returning to the state in safety, unless the Attorney General finds that permitting the aliens to remain temporarily in the United States is contrary to the national interest of the United States.

Id. Congress subsequently transferred authority to make TPS designations from the Attorney General to the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security ("DHS"). *See id.* § 1103; 6 U.S.C. § 557.

TPS provides eligible foreign nationals with employment authorization and deportation stays. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(a)(2); *id.* § 1254a(g). To be eligible, the foreign national must: (1) be a national of a TPS-designated country; (2) have been present in the United States on the date of the initial designation, re-designation, or extension; (3) be otherwise admissible into the United States; and (4) register within a specified time frame. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(c)(1)(A); 8 C.F.R. § 244.2. Nationals who are otherwise eligible but who have been convicted of either a felony or two or more misdemeanors in the United States are categorically barred from TPS eligibility. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(c)(2)(B). Moreover, if the Secretary determines allowing a foreign state's nationals to remain temporarily in the United States is against the U.S. national interest, the Secretary may elect not to designate that foreign state for TPS. *Id.* § 1254a(b)(1)(C).

When DHS first designates a foreign country for TPS, "the initial period of designation . . . [is] not less than 6 months and not more than 18 months." 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(2). The Secretary then undertakes a periodic review to determine whether to redesignate, extend, or terminate TPS for that country. *See id.* § 1254a(b)(3). Per the statute, "[a]t least 60 days before [the] end of the initial period designation, and any extended period of designation, ... the [Secretary of Homeland Security], after consultation with appropriate

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

agencies of the Government, shall review the conditions in the foreign state . . . and shall determine whether the conditions of such designation under this subsection continue to be met." *Id.* § 1254a(b)(3)(A). If the Secretary determines the foreign state no longer meets the conditions for TPS designation, the Secretary "shall terminate the designation." *Id.* § 1254a(b)(3)(B). If the Secretary "does not determine" the foreign state "no longer meets the conditions for designation . . . , the period of designation is extended for an additional period of" six, twelve, or eighteen months. *Id.* There is no limit to the number of extensions a designated foreign state may receive. The Secretary may also redesignate the foreign state for TPS, which may expand the population of eligible foreign nationals who were present in the United States after the prior designation. *See* 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b); *see also, e.g., Extension of Designation and Redesignation of Haiti for Temporary Protected Status*, 76 Fed. Reg. 3476 (Jan. 21, 2010). The Secretary must timely publish the decision to extend or terminate TPS, including the basis for that determination, in the Federal Register. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(1)(C); *id.* §§ 1254a(b)(3)(A)–(B).

B. The TPS Decisionmaking Process

As noted, the TPS statute endows the DHS Secretary with the authority to determine whether to designate, redesignate, extend, or terminate a foreign nation's TPS. 8 U.S.C. §§ 1254a(b)(2)-(3). But the statute stipulates the Secretary is to consult the appropriate federal agencies when conducting the required periodic review for TPS designation. *Id.* § 1254a(b)(3)(A). During this periodic review, the Secretary is to consider the current conditions in the foreign state and whether the conditions supporting the original designation are still met. *Id.*

i. Department of State

The Department of State is one of the "appropriate agencies" with whom the Secretary consults when making a TPS determination. 8 U.S.C. §§ 1254a(b)(1), 1254a(b)(3)(A). Because of its vast network of foreign service officers, the Department is in a position to report effectively on local country conditions. *See* Pl. Ex. 331 at 2. Thus, DHS will contact the Department of State "to initiate their own process of putting together a country conditions assessment and generally a recommendation" Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 31:11-14.

The local U.S. Embassy, under the direction of the local ambassador, provides the Department of State with an analysis of country conditions for the Secretary's consideration. Pl. Ex. 331 at 2; Trial Tr. at 114:11–115:7 (Posner). As former Ambassador James Nealon testified, "[A]n ambassador's input carries a tremendous amount of weight in the Department of State." Nealon Dep. Tr. at 109:8-10. Thus, the Department of State normally gives great deference to the factual reports prepared by the local Embassy. Pl. Ex. 331 at 2-3; Trial Tr. at 115:20–116:4 (Posner).

Once the local Ambassador and foreign service officers complete the report, they send it to the applicable regional bureau and policy bureaus to prepare a document—the Secretary of State Memorandum—for the Secretary's review. *See* Trial Tr. at 114:18–115:18 (Posner). The Bureau for Western Hemisphere Affairs ("WHA"), is the regional bureau for Haiti. *Id.* at 115:19-21 (Posner). Once the regional and policy bureaus complete the Secretary of State Memorandum, the Embassy and applicable bureaus review it and must approve it before submitting it to the Secretary of State. *Id.* at 126:24–131:17 (Posner); *see also, e.g.*, Pl. Ex. 145 at 6. The Department of State considers the Embassy's clearance and approval particularly important because the Embassy plays a primary role in gathering information on country conditions. Trial Tr. at 126:24–131:17 (Posner). If an embassy, regional bureau, or policy

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

bureau disagree on a recommendation to the Secretary, the parties typically produce a "split memo" to present their competing positions to the Secretary. Pl. Ex. 331 at 4; *see also* Trial Tr. at 144:15-24 (Posner).

ii. <u>Department of Homeland Security</u>

DHS engages in well-established practices and considers a number of factors to aid the DHS Secretary in making a well-informed, evidence-based decision.

a. General Practices DHS Employs in Making TPS Determinations

Within DHS, the "process for gathering information to inform decision makers relating to the periodic review for TPS" begins with reaching out to the Refugee Asylum and International Operations ("RAIO") directorate, a subdivision of U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services ("USCIS"). Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 31:1-8. RAIO contains a country conditions unit staffed by career civil servants specializing in country conditions research. *See id.* at 232:6–233:23; Trial Tr. at 233:15-23 (Rodriguez). RAIO creates a "country conditions assessment for the relevant country," which informs the Secretary's TPS determination. Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 31:9-10. This Report, also known as the "RAIO Report," is a fact-based assessment used to determine whether TPS should be extended, redesignated, or terminated. Trial Tr. at 233:15-23, 233:9-14 (Rodriguez). The Report "provide[s] an assessment about the country conditions and whether the statutory conditions continue to be met with respect to a TPS designation." Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 34:7-10. Because it contains the "factual predicate" for USCIS's recommendation to the DHS Secretary, the Report plays a crucial role in the Secretary's decision to extend or terminate TPS. Trial Tr. at 233:7-14 (Rodriguez).

In addition, the Office of Policy and Strategy ("OP&S"), another subdivision within USCIS, drafts a Decision Memorandum, also called a "Director Memo," containing USCIS's

recommendation regarding a foreign nation's TPS designation and provides the final report to the Secretary. Kovarik Dep. Tr. at 28:12-16; *see also* Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 31:16-22 (describing how the RAIO Report is used to create the Director Memo); Trial Tr. at 235:15-21 (Rodriguez) (same). The Director Memo is a "distill[ed]" version of the more comprehensive RAIO Report. Trial Tr. at 235:20-21 (Rodriguez). The Office of the Executive Secretary, another office within USCIS, "would distribute a document for review by various entities within USCIS.... They would provide the administrative function of circulating it to the right people who needed to review it." Anderson Dep. Tr. at 133:11-21. Once drafted, OP&S sends the Director Memorandum to the Direction of USCIS to send to the DHS Secretary. Kovarik Dep. Tr. at 28:12-16.

The purpose of the Director Memorandum is to "give[] the secretary everything that they need" to make an informed decision on whether to designate, extend or terminate TPS. Trial Tr. at 235:20-21 (Rodriguez). Because the DHS Secretary holds a "tremendous number of responsibilities," she looks "to the USCIS, to the director, to [its] staff, as the experts on Temporary Protected Status." *Id.* at 235:6-14 (Rodriguez). Accordingly, the DHS Secretary gives a "high level of deference" to the USCIS Director's TPS recommendation. *Id.* at 246:5-7 (Rodriguez).

b. Factors DHS Considers in Making TPS Determinations

Former Director Rodriguez testified extensively to the factors DHS and USCIS have traditionally considered as part of TPS decisionmaking. According to Rodriguez, USCIS historically interpreted the term "extraordinary and temporary conditions," *see* 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(1)(C), to require an analysis of conditions at the "particular point in time when the adjudication is occurring" that "prevent nationals of that country from returning to the country in

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

safety, which means significant threat to life or health." Trial Tr. at 248:30–249:12, 250:11-12 (Rodriguez). This includes, conditions "not necessarily caused by," and conditions "untethered" to, the initial event that led to an initial TPS designation. *Id.* at 251:13-14, 252:6-14 (Rodriguez).

Under established practice, the USCIS Director and DHS Secretary generally consider many factors to determine whether it is safe for nationals to return to a country and whether the receiving country can absorb the return of TPS recipients, including but not limited to the number of TPS recipients, and issues of "public safety, national security, healthcare, housing, [and] education" in the receiving county. *Id.* at 214:20-25 (Rodriguez). It was established practice that USCIS recommendations on TPS considered "a broad range of issues, including food security, gender violence, stability of the Government, education, [and] healthcare." *Id.* at 255:5-9 (Rodriguez). Consequently, the USCIS Director and DHS Secretary have historically considered "intervening factors" arising after a country's original TPS designation, such as subsequent natural disasters, issues of governance, housing, health care, poverty, crime, general security, and other humanitarian considerations, even if those factors lacked any connection to the event that formed the basis for the original designation. Pl. Ex. 330 ¶ 21.

Rodriguez testified he did not consider crime rates among TPS recipients during his tenure as USCIS Director. As Director Rodriguez explained, crime rates were not a factor because "by definition, you do not qualify to receive TPS in the first place if you are a convicted criminal. . . . And if you are convicted while you were on TPS, your TPS would ordinarily be . . . terminated . . . based on that conviction. Trial Tr. at 255:25–256:6 (Rodriguez); *see also* 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(c)(2)(B). "[I]f somebody is convicted of a crime while they are on TPS, ordinarily Immigrations and Customs Enforcement, which is the enforcement agency within the Department of Homeland Security, . . . would initiate proceedings . . . to terminate their TPS[]

and then to potentially place that person in deportation proceedings." Trial Tr. at 257:24–258:5 (Rodriguez).

HAITI'S TPS DESIGNATIONS

A. History of Haiti's TPS Designation

After a 7.0-magnitude earthquake struck Haiti on January 12, 2010, DHS Secretary Janet Napolitano designated Haiti for TPS because she found "extraordinary and temporary conditions" prevented Haitian nationals from returning to Haiti in safety. *Designation for Haiti for Temporary Protected Status*, 75 Fed. Reg. 3476, 3476-77 (Jan. 21, 2010). Secretary Napolitano made her determination "after consulting with the Department of State . . . and other government agencies" and after DHS and the Department of State "conducted an initial review of the conditions in Haiti following the earthquake." *Id.* at 3477. The Federal Register Notice that provided the Secretary's stated basis for designation cited reports describing collapsed homes, overflowing hospitals, and severe damage to critical infrastructure, which hindered access to Haiti's capital city, Port-au-Prince. *Id.* Initial reports estimated the death toll was substantial. *Id.* "Given the size of the destruction and humanitarian challenges," the Secretary found "there clearly exist extraordinary and temporary conditions preventing Haitian nationals from returning to Haiti in safety," warranting designation under 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(1)(C). *Id.*

Immigration and Customs Enforcement ("ICE") temporarily ceased removing Haitian nationals to Haiti. Def. Ex. K. On April 1, 2011, just over one year after the earthquake, ICE announced it would resume removals of Haitians who had final orders of removal and were convicted of a serious crime or who posed a national security threat. *Id.*

In May 2011, Secretary Napolitano decided to extend and to redesignate Haiti for TPS for 18 months from July 23, 2011 through January 22, 2013. See Extension and Redesignation

of Haiti for Temporary Protected Status, 76 Fed. Reg. 29,000, 29,001 (May 19, 2011). "Based on [a] review" of the conditions conducted by DHS and the Department of State, Secretary Napolitano determined the "conditions prompting the original designation continue[d] to be met" and "further determined that these same conditions in Haiti support redesignating Haiti for TPS." *Id.* Because Secretary Napolitano redesignated Haiti for TPS, she determined protections should be extended for "eligible Haitians who arrived between January 12, 2010 and January 12, 2011." *Id.*

Secretary Napolitano and her successor, Secretary Jeh Johnson announced 18-month extensions in October 2012, March 2014, and August 2015. *See* 77 Fed. Reg. 59,943 (Oct. 1, 2012); 79 Fed. Reg. 11,808 (Mar. 3, 2014); 80 Fed. Reg. 51,582 (Aug. 25, 2015). With each of these decisions, DHS outlined conditions arising from the 2010 earthquake in Haiti and its attendant damage to infrastructure, public health, agriculture, transportation, and educational facilities. In addition, each extension cited the cholera epidemic and the exacerbation of preexisting vulnerabilities caused by the earthquake, including food insecurity and a housing crisis. *See* 77 Fed. Reg. at 59,944-45; 79 Fed. Reg. at 11,809-10; 80 Fed. Reg. at 51,583-84. In his extension of TPS designation on August 25, 2015, then-Secretary Johnson concluded:

Many of the conditions prompting the original January 2010 TPS designation and the May 2011 redesignation persist, including a housing shortage, a cholera epidemic, limited access to medical care, damage to the economy, political instability, security risks, limited access to food and water, a heightened vulnerability of women and children, and environmental risks. . . . Although the Government of Haiti has taken significant steps to improve stability and the quality of life for Haitian citizens, Haiti continues to lack the adequate infrastructure, health and sanitation services, and emergency response capacity necessary to ensure the personal safety of Haitian nationals.

80 Fed. Reg. at 51,583-84.

On September 22, 2016, Secretary Jeh Johnson announced DHS would resume more regular removals of Haitian nationals to Haiti, consistent with standard practice. Secretary Johnson's policy "prioritize[d] the removal of convicted felons, individuals convicted of significant or multiple misdemeanors, and individuals apprehended at or between ports of entry while attempting to unlawfully enter the United States." *Id.* Secretary Johnson stressed, however, that "Haitian nationals... covered by Temporary Protected Status [were] unaffected by this change in policy... and [were] not subject to removal." *Id.*

ICE briefly suspended removal flights after Hurricane Matthew struck on October 4, 2016. Def. Ex. L. On November 22, 2016, Secretary Johnson announced ICE had resumed removal flights to Haiti. *Id.* Again, Secretary Johnson stressed "Haitian nationals . . . covered by Temporary Protected Status (TPS) [were] unaffected by the resumption of flights to Haiti . . . and [were] not subject to removal." *Id.*

On May 24, 2017, Secretary John Kelly once again extended TPS designation through January 22, 2018. See Extension of Designation of Haiti for Temporary Protected Status, 82 Fed. Reg. 23,830, 23,830-01 (May 24, 2017).

B. Events Leading Up to May 2017 Extension

i. <u>The 2016 Periodic Review Process</u>

With the deadline for a TPS decision approaching, on December 12, 2016, Secretary of State John Kerry recommended Secretary Johnson extend TPS for Haiti upon its expiration on July 22, 2017, citing "lingering effects of the 2010 earthquake [that] remain in infrastructure, health, sanitation services, and emergency response capacity." Def. Ex. M. Specifically, Secretary Kerry wrote:

[O]f the original two million people made homeless by the 2010 earthquake, approximately 55,000 remain in camps for internally displaced persons. Genderbased violence in these settlements continue to be a serious concern, and personal security continues to be a serious and pervasive issue. Some of those displaced have moved back to unsafe homes, begun reconstruction of damaged homes without assistance or guidance, or relocated to informal settlements located in hazardous areas. Despite efforts by Haitian authorities and the international community to address these concerns, infrastructure damage to housing in Haiti remain[s]."

Id. Secretary Kerry concluded "[f]or these reasons, Haiti lacks the capacity to ensure the safe

return of the 59,000 TPS beneficiaries residing in the United States" and recommended

extension. Id. Secretary Kerry did not recommend redesignation of TPS for Haiti based on

Hurricane Matthew, noting "conditions in Haiti have improved since the earthquake, and Haiti

has taken significant steps to improve the stability and the quality of life for its citizens." Id.

By December 2016, DHS began the TPS review process for Haiti. USCIS researchers

and career analysts published the RAIO report in December 2016. Based on the conditions

described in the report, USCIS officials considered formally recommending extension of TPS for

Haiti until January 22, 2019. Although it found Haiti "continues to make progress in a variety of

fields," it concluded:

[T]he pace and scope of recovery has been uneven, and the country remains vulnerable to external shocks and internal fragility. Many of the conditions prompting the original January 2010 TPS designation persist, including a housing shortage, a cholera epidemic and limited access to medical care, damage to the economy (including extensive damage to Haiti's physical infrastructure), political instability, security risks, food insecurity, and environmental risks (as exemplified by the impact of Hurricane Matthew in October 2016).

Pl. Ex. 326 at 1.

With respect to Haiti's housing shortage, the December 2016 RAIO Report determined "significant challenges remain." *Id.* According to the Report, individuals residing in internally displaced person ("IDP") camps had declined since the 2010 earthquake but "moved back to unsafe houses or started building or reconstructing their houses, in most cases with no assistance or guidance, and often in informal settlements located in hazardous areas." *Id.* at 2 (internal quotation marks omitted). For those who remained in IDP camps, "living

conditions . . . have progressively worsened as many humanitarian programmes have ended due to lack of funding and in line with the overall strategy of closing camps." *Id.*

The Report also made findings with respect to the public health system and the cholera epidemic, which began after the 2010 earthquake. *Id.* at 3. Although the Report noted Haiti made "some progress" in recent years, Haiti continued to face significant public health challenges: "Approximately 40 percent of the population still lacks access to fundamental health and nutrition services. Public spending in the health sector is low, and the country has a limited number of health professionals and a deficit of health infrastructure." *Id.* The Report noted UN peacekeepers had introduced a cholera epidemic—"the largest such epidemic ever registered." *Id.*¹ The Report further noted "lack of access to safe drinking water and Haiti's weak sanitation infrastructure remain significant concerns." *Id.*

The Report also highlighted Haiti's economic and political instability. It explained the 2010 earthquake "caused \$7.8 billion in damages and losses to the country's economy," which is "equivalent to more than 120 percent of Haiti's 2009 gross domestic product." *Id.* at 4. Despite some economic strides, the Report, citing a 2014 World Bank report, noted "the wealth generated in the country is largely inadequate to meet the needs of the people." *Id.* Moreover, it found nearly 60 percent of the population is living in poverty and unable to meet basic needs, while almost 25 percent of the population is living in extreme poverty and unable to cover their basic food needs. *Id.* It found "[a]n additional one million people are at risk of falling into poverty following an external shock," 40 percent unemployment, "a dependence on subsistence agriculture, recurring natural disasters, and a largely informal economy," present further challenges to economic growth. *Id.* It also reported "[t]he January 2010 earthquake had an

¹ According to the December 2016 RAIO Report, "[s]ince October 2010, close to 800,000 Haitians have reportedly contracted cholera and nearly 10,000 people have been killed by the disease." *Id*.

immediate impact on governance and the rule of law in Haiti, killing an estimated 18 percent of the country's civil service and destroying key government infrastructure." *Id.* In 2016, Haiti continued to "lack[] fully-functioning governance institutions, enforceable legal norms, and qualified and trained government staff." *Id.* at 5.

With respect to security, the Report noted "Haitians lack basic policing services, and criminals are able to operate without fear of the police." *Id.* at 6. Based on reports from the Department of State, "homicide, armed robberies, and crimes against persons (including genderbased violence) remain major concerns in Haiti." *Id.* And as of September 2016, "an estimated 3.2 million people were food insecure." *Id.*

Finally, the Report addressed the environmental risks faced by Haiti as well as the damage caused by Hurricane Matthew, which it noted made landfall in Haiti in October 2016. *Id.* at 6-7. According to the Report, Hurricane Matthew was "the strongest storm to hit Haiti" in more than half a century and caused extensive damage "at a time when the country is already facing an increase in the number of cholera cases and severe food insecurity and malnutrition." *Id.* at 7. Following Hurricane Matthew, some towns in Haiti were "in a state of near total destruction . . . almost wiped off the map" and "[b]y mid-December 2016 as many as 1.4 million people were in need of humanitarian assistance, while 806,000 people were severely food insecure." *Id.* at 7-8 (internal quotation marks omitted). In sum, the Report concluded:

Haiti continues to rebuild following the 2010 earthquake. However, Haiti's progress remains fragile and vulnerable, and the country faces serious challenges, including a housing shortage, a cholera epidemic and limited access to medical care, damage to the economy, political instability, security risks, food insecurity, and considerable environmental risk. The deleterious impact of Hurricane Matthew in October 2016 has further hindered Haiti's ability to recover from the 2010 earthquake.

Id. at 8.

In February 2017, USCIS researchers and career analysts produced and published an addendum to the December 2016 RAIO Report dedicated entirely to the effects of Hurricane Matthew on Haiti. The addendum concluded Hurricane Matthew "exacerbated" the existing conditions, noting it "will likely take Haiti years to recover from the damages of Hurricane Matthew." Pl. Ex. 9 at 1. "Of the 2.1 million people who were impacted by Hurricane Matthew in Haiti," it found, "close to 1.4 million remain in need of some form of humanitarian assistance." *Id.* For example, Hurricane Matthew "caused an increase in the number of suspected [cholera] cases" and "[a]n additional 175,000 people impacted by Hurricane Matthew have been left without housing." *Id.* at 1-2.

ii. March 2017 Official Drafts Recommend 18-Month Extension

On March 2, 2017, the Office of the USCIS Executive Secretary received a draft Director Memorandum and draft Federal Register Notice regarding TPS for Haiti, recommending extension. Pl. Ex. 11 at 4. The cover email explained the draft "discuss[ed] relevant country conditions in Haiti and explain[ed] USCIS's recommendation that the Secretary extend the TPS designation of Haiti. Following a decision by the Secretary, the [Federal Register Notice] would alert the public that the designation for TPS of Haiti is being extended." *Id*.

Specifically, the March 2, 2017 Draft Memorandum recommended that Secretary Kelly "extend Haiti's designation for TPS for 18 months . . . through January 22, 2019." Pl. Ex. 144 at

1. The March 2nd Draft Memorandum largely tracked the December 2016 RAIO Report, noting:

[A]lthough Haiti continues to make progress in recovering from the 2010 earthquake, many of the conditions prompting Haiti's designation for TPS persist. Hurricane Matthew, which struck Haiti on October 4, 2016, has also significantly contributed to continued extraordinary and temporary conditions in Haiti that prevent Haitian nationals from safely returning to Haiti. *Id.* at 2. The Director Memorandum also described housing and infrastructure shortages, and "damage to the economy, health, sanitation services, security risks, and emergency response capacity, which it described as the "[1]ingering effects of the 2010 earthquake." *Id.* In addition, the Memorandum described the damage from Hurricane Matthew and a cholera epidemic, noting that since October 2010, "close to 800,000 Haitians have contracted cholera." *Id.* at 3. USCIS officials delivered the draft Memorandum and Federal Register Notice to the Director's office for approval on March 6, 2017. Pl. Ex. 11 at 3.

iii. In March and April 2017, USCIS Revises Draft Director Memorandum to Recommend Termination

Beginning in March 2017, new USCIS appointees began to cultivate a record they believed would weigh in favor of termination. DHS officials suggested the USCIS memorandum could disregard factors not directly traceable to the 2010 earthquake. In a mid-March email exchange among Carl Risch, Gene Hamilton, Kathy Kovarik, and others, officials characterized Haiti's "challenges—from political instability to food insecurity" as "long-standing, intractable problems," and distinguished those "[i]ssues related specifically to the 2010 earthquake" as "hav[ing] been largely addressed." Pl. Ex. 309; Priv. Prod. 3468-70. The email also described Hurricane Matthew as a "recent hurricane [that] has caused new problems in Haiti." *Id.* Risch did not find this view of the statute "an unreasonable read at all." *Id.* He previously noted, "all of the problems caused by the earthquake are not necessarily solved (nor need they be to have TPS terminated)." *Id.* Risch finally suggested, "[a]fter our meeting, USCIS could decide to change this decision to recommend termination." *Id.* "If USCIS leadership wants to send up its package recommending an 18-month extension, then your memo might be needed to counter the recommendation by USCIS leadership." *Id.* Meanwhile, USCIS political appointees directed staffers to "refashion" the draft Director Memorandum to now include an option for terminating TPS for Haiti. Gene Hamilton, an appointee of President Trump and Senior Counselor to Secretary Kelly "prognosticat[ed]" Secretary Kelly "may wish to terminate" TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 12 at 1; *see also* Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 26:11-19. On March 24, 2017, Mark Boivin, a USCIS project manager, emailed USCIS officials Brandon Prelogar and Kathryn Anderson, writing: "I understand that [the Director Memorandum] will now be an action/decision memo and one of the options will be to terminate." Pl. Ex. 12 at 2. Prelogar responded: "The word you got regarding refashioning the memo to provide options is right." *Id.* at 1. Prelogar stated USCIS would continue to assess conditions were met and extension is warranted but noted it would be a good idea "to at least begin to draft up a termination memo so that, in the event [Secretary Kelly] does decide to end Haiti TPS, we're ready to provide the [Federal Register Notice] to do it." *Id.* On March 28, 2017, Prelogar sent a draft of the revised Director Memorandum for interoffice review. *Id.*

On April 3, 2017, the Office of the Executive Secretary received this new draft, which "now include[d] options for the Acting Director's approval," including termination of TPS for Haiti, and ultimately recommended extension. Pl. Ex. 11 at 1. Although the March 2, 2017 draft memorandum provided only one option for the Secretary—extension—the April 3, 2017 draft memorandum presented three options: (1) extension; (2) termination; or (3) redesignation, coupled with an extension of the current designation. Pl. Ex. 143 at 3-4. Nevertheless, the Director Memorandum recommended Secretary Kelly extend TPS for Haiti for 18 months because "extraordinary and temporary conditions" continued to prevent the safe return of Haitian nationals. *See id.* at 1-5 (highlighting the lingering effects of the earthquake in housing, infrastructure, damage to the economy, health, security risks, emergency response capacity, as well as gender-based violence in IDP camps, the development of informal, hazardous settlements, the impact of Hurricane Matthew, food insecurity, and the ongoing cholera epidemic). Indeed, the Memorandum concludes:

[A]lthough Haiti continues to make progress in recovering from the 2010 earthquake, many of the conditions prompting Haiti's designation for TPS persist. Hurricane Matthew, which struck Haiti on October 4, 2016, has also significantly contributed to continued extraordinary and temporary conditions in Haiti that prevent Haitian nationals from safely returning to Haiti.

Pl. Ex. 143 at 2.

Just a few days later, on April 10, 2017, USCIS circulated another draft, this time recommending termination of Haiti's designation with an effective date of January 22, 2018. Pl. Ex. 122. The April 10th Draft Memorandum differed from the March 2nd and April 3rd Draft Memoranda in a number of ways. For example, the March 2nd and April 3rd Draft Memoranda both concluded: "[A]lthough Haiti continues to make progress recovering from the 2010 earthquake, many of the conditions prompting Haiti's designation for TPS persist." *See* Pl. Exs. 143 at 2, 144 at 2. In contrast, the April 10th Draft Memorandum concluded "Haiti has made significant progress in recovering from the 2010 earthquake and no longer continues to meet the conditions for designation." Pl. Ex. 122.

The revisions focused on those conditions resulting directly from the 2010 earthquake. For example, the March 2nd and April 3rd memoranda each stated: "Lingering effects of the 2010 earthquake remain in housing, infrastructure, damage to the economy, health, sanitation services, security risks and emergency response capacity." PI Exs. 143, 144. By contrast, the April 10th Draft Memorandum stated: "While lingering effects of the 2010 earthquake remain in housing, infrastructure damage to the economy, health, sanitation services, security risks, and emergency response capacity, Haiti has made significant progress in addressing issues specific to the earthquake." Pl. Ex. 122 at 3. The April 10th Draft Memorandum characterized the "specific extraordinary and temporary conditions" as having "been largely ameliorated" and cast the "myriad problems remaining in Haiti [as] longstanding problems which have existed for many years before the 2010 disaster." *Id.* at 4.

The April 10th Draft Memorandum, which the Acting USCIS Director ultimately signed, minimized many of the conditions that predated the 2010 earthquake. Id. For example, with respect to housing, current housing deficits were deemed irrelevant because they existed before the earthquake: "96 percent of people displaced by the earthquake and living in internally displaced person . . . camps have left those camps. Over 98 percent of the IDP camps have closed. While those persons who have left the camps have not necessarily moved into ideal housing, Haiti had a substantial housing deficit long before the 2010 earthquake." Id. at 3. Missing from this draft were critical facts noted in the prior iterations, both of which emphasized over 55,000 Haitians "are still living in 31 camps for internally displaced persons without viable options to leave." Pl. Exs. 143 at 2, 144 at 2. With respect to Haiti's economic and political conditions, the April 10th memorandum characterized Haiti as "the poorest country in the western hemisphere" with "enormous problems long before the 2010 earthquake. Even before the earthquake, the Haitian government could not or would not deliver core functions to the majority of its people." Pl. Ex. 122 at 3. Similarly, it characterized gender-based violence in IDP camps as "security problems [that] are not a post-earthquake phenomenon," and it related food insecurity to historical food challenges, tropical storm, and drought. Id. Previous draft memoranda never included such language classifying conditions as pre-versus post-earthquake phenomena. See Pl. Exs. 143, 144.

On May 10, 2017, RAIO researchers published another addendum to the RAIO Report regarding TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 141. It concluded "Haiti has yet to fully recover from the impact of the 2010 earthquake." *Id.* at 1. Like the February addendum to the RAIO Report, the May addendum again emphasized the widespread destruction of Hurricane Matthew, and it further highlighted damage from recent spring flooding. *Id.* at 1-2. The Report also stressed the extent to which aid for Haiti failed to materialize, both with respect to the earthquake and with respect to Hurricane Matthew. *Id.*

iv. <u>USCIS and DHS Officials Began Collecting Criminality</u>. Welfare, and Immigration <u>Status Data</u>

As officials circulated the USCIS Director Memorandum drafts in April 2017, numerous DHS and USCIS appointees instructed career staffers to compile criminality and welfare data on Haitian TPS recipients. According to internal DHS communications, officials sought this data to bolster the decision to terminate TPS for Haiti. *See* Pl. Ex. 119.²

On April 7, 2017, Secretary Kelly emailed Kristjen Nielsen—copying Elizabeth Neumann, Gene Hamilton, Elaine Duke, Jonathan Hoffman, and Ben Cassidy—directing her to "arrange a conversation with the right people about TPS No email—just a conversation(s)." Priv. Prod. at 4757.³ He also directed Nielsen to collect, "[s]pecific to Haiti, details on how many are on public and private relief, how many school aged kids [are] in school, how many [are] convicted of crimes of any kind, how often they travel back and forth to the island, remittances, etc.," to which Nielsen responded, "Roger." *Id.* Hamilton subsequently sent an

² On April 28, 2017, the Office of the USCIS Executive Secretary sent an email to "Policy Clearance" requesting a "memo in regards to the Notice for the termination of TPS for Haiti." Pl. Ex. 119 at 1. The email further directed recipients to include responses to Secretary Kelly's criminality and welfare questions. *Id.*

³ Documents cited as "Priv. Prod." refer to documents in the privilege log submitted by Defendants to the Court and according to the Bates stamp on each document.

email to several individuals, including Kathy Kovarik, who had recently assumed the role of Chief of the USCIS Office of Policy and Strategy, relaying Secretary Kelly's directive to gather this data on Haitian TPS recipients.⁴ Pl. Ex. 103. Kovarik then emailed USCIS career officials Brandon Prelogar and Kathryn Anderson and instructed them to gather crime and welfare data about TPS recipients. Pl. Ex. 15. The instructions Kovarik sent mirrored those in Kelly's directive. *Compare id.*, *with* Pl Ex. 103; *see also* Kovarik Dep. Tr. at 74:15 (testifying her email to Prelogar and Anderson was "nearly identical" to the one she received from Hamilton on April 7, 2017).

According to Prelogar and Anderson, prior to Kovarik's request, no senior USCIS officials had ever asked them to gather criminality or welfare data on a TPS population during their combined nine years as USCIS researchers. Anderson Dep. Tr. at 17:8-14, 307:16–308:11; Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 116:10–118:20; *accord* Trial Tr. at 255:25–256:6 (Rodriguez) (testifying he never gathered or used criminality or welfare data for TPS determinations during his tenure as USCIS Director). On April 7, 2017, Prelogar replied to Kovarik's instructions, noting data regarding "public and private relief" were "[n]ot available specific to TPS holders." Pl. Ex. 15 at 10. Anderson similarly explained welfare data "specific to TPS holders is not available, but in general, TPS holders don't qualify for federal benefits." *Id.* at 8. On April 10, 2017, another DHS staffer, Alexander King, wrote to Kovarik and others he had "been unable to verify whether we can systematically pull electronic criminality data" for TPS recipients. *Id.* at 4.

Nevertheless, DHS staffers continued to demand criminality and welfare data on Haitian TPS recipients through the end of April. On April 25, 2017, Nielsen, Secretary Kelly's Chief of

⁴ According to Hamilton, Kelly sought information regarding how many Haitian TPS beneficiaries were "on public and private relief"—and "how many have been convicted of crimes of any kind." *Id.* Hamilton testified Secretary Kelly wanted "welfare" data, and he could not remember whether Secretary Kelly sought crime and welfare for any TPS population other than Haitians. Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 253:3-5, 256:20–257:2.

Staff at the time, emailed Hamilton, Acting USCIS Director James McCament, and USCIS

staffer Carl Risch, asking for the following information by the end of the day:

- (1) How many current Haitian TPS folks were illegal pre-TPS designation?
- (2) Since designation, how many have committed crimes?
- (3) Since designation, how many are on public assistance? Out of work?
- (4) Can we describe what has changed in Haiti warranting the recommended change (this may be in the memo but I have not seen it yet—would include if verified items such as rebuild of palace, build of army, change in UN list, 4-5% growth in GDP.

Pl. Ex. 342 at 1. Acknowledging such data would be "difficult to obtain," Kovarik again emailed her subordinates requesting this data and instructed them on how it could be obtained.⁵ Pl. Ex. 15 at 3-4. In response, Anderson explained the "TPS statute does not require individuals to have lawful status in order to qualify for TPS." *Id.* at 3. As she had previously informed Kovarik, Anderson further noted: "TPS beneficiaries are not eligible for the majority of public benefits. We know of no way internal to USCIS or DHS to determine whether TPS beneficiaries are on public assistance or out of work." *Id.* at 2. On April 27, 2017, Kovarik emailed USCIS staffers once more and cautioned: "[T]he Secretary is going to be sending a request to us to be more responsive. I know that some of [the data] is not captured, but we'll have to figure out a way to squeeze more data out of our systems. So, we may as well get started." *Id.* at 1.

In response to another "TPS data request" from Kovarik for "any data whatsoever" regarding "criminal activity," stories that positively depict "how things are in Haiti," and "random sampling[s] of files that [USCIS] could then use to generalize the entire population," Leroy Potts quoted several reports and replied "[u]nfortunately conditions in Haiti remain difficult." Pl. Ex. 212 at 1-3. The reports referenced by Potts largely concluded "Haiti has not

⁵ Kovarik's requests were identical to Nielsen's first three requests. *Compare* Pl. Ex. 15 at 3-4, *with* Pl. Ex. 342 at 1. Kovarik also testified she did not know "if the TPS statute precludes" USCIS researchers from inquiring into a TPS recipient's immigration status. Kovarik Dep. Tr. at 103:12-22.

fully recovered from the 2010 earthquake" and highlighted Hurricane Matthew, food security, housing, and heavy flooding. *Id.* at 1-2.

Finally, on May 15, 2017, USCIS Director James McCament circulated a memorandum addressing the repeated demands for criminality and welfare data on Haitian TPS recipients. Pl Ex. 139. The memorandum stated: "Information regarding whether TPS beneficiaries have committed crimes is not currently available through USCIS systems." *Id.* at 4. It further explained: "Regarding immigration status at the time of application, the TPS statute does not require individuals to have lawful status in order to qualify for TPS." *Id.*

v. Career Staffers React to USCIS's Recommendation

Numerous emails among USCIS staffers appear to indicate confusion and concern regarding the shift in USCIS's recommendation from extension to termination. On April 13, 2017, RAIO researcher LeRoy Potts separately emailed Anderson and Prelogar, asking "to get together next week and chat? For now, I'm hoping you can give me your take on the Haiti TPS decision? I'd like to know a little bit more about how it was decided current conditions 'don't merit ongoing TPS designation'...." Pl. Ex. 16. In response, Anderson noted:

[T]he short answer is that the decision was a political one by the [USCIS Front Office] and [Secretary Kelly's] advisors. Their position was that Haiti was designated on account of the 2010 earthquake, and those conditions have significantly improved. The extraordinary conditions Haiti currently faces are longstanding, intractable problems, not "temporary" as the statute requires.

Id. see also Anderson Dep. Tr. at 199:21–200:1 ("TPS decisions are not always as impacted by political priorities as this one was."). Prelogar responded in kind: "I don't think it was RU's fine work on the country conditions, *nor our original presentation* of them in the Decision Memo we drafted, that didn't make the cut and led to the conclusion USCIS should recommend termination." Priv. Prod. at 20338 (emphasis added); *see also* Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 149:3-20

(testifying the process surrounding the TPS decision for Haiti was "handled differently" than previous TPS decisions for Haiti).

Anderson and Prelogar also emailed one another to discuss an April 30, 2017 New York Times editorial reporting on Haiti TPS determinations. Pl. Ex. 18. According to Prelogar, the editorial, which recommended extending TPS for Haiti, was "[w]ell said." *Id.* at 1. Anderson wrote she "especially appreciated that [the *Times*] noted the memo did cite a bunch of horrible conditions but then somehow reached the wrong conclusion." *Id.* Prelogar responded: "Right? Give me a break." *Id.* By "[g]ive me a break," Prelogar intended to express his "contention that the country conditions and the statutory requirements suggested a different decision" from termination. Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 127:10-12. Prelogar testified he believed the April 10th Director Memorandum recommending termination reached the wrong conclusion. *Id.* at 126:13. He also sought to express "agreement with Kathryn [Anderson]'s observation" and "some degree of incredulity." *Id.* at 123:11-14.⁶

In another email, Anderson confided to Prelogar she was "fuming" after a phone call following a May 19, 2017 meeting with Hamilton and then-DHS Deputy Secretary Duke. Pl. Ex. 25 at 1; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 243:7-9. Prelogar was "deeply distraught to hear this pillar of normality, [Secretary Duke], (our trusty second in charge) was anything but." Pl. Ex. 25 at 2; Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 146:2. "These people need a helping hand out," he wrote. Pl. Ex. 25 at 2. "Looks like there are whack jobs everywhere. Even the civil service." *Id.* Prelogar testified these statements referred to his "impression . . . that the deputy secretary . . . seemed to be in

⁶ After reviewing a set of briefing materials for an upcoming meeting between Secretary Kelly and Haitian Foreign Minister Antonio Rodrigue, Anderson wrote to Prelogar: "The explanation of the current situation/conditions in Haiti in the [briefing memo] is amazing. I love it." Pl. Ex. 22 at 1; *see also* Anderson Dep. Tr. at 221:4–225:19. Anderson later testified she "found the explanation of conditions in the briefing memo to be surprising" and was accordingly "speaking sarcastically" in her correspondence with Prelogar. Anderson Dep. Tr. at 224:13–225:19.

alignment with some of the perspectives on temporary protected status that were being advanced by parties with whom [he and Anderson] disagreed." Prelogar Dep. Tr at. 146:19–147:2.

vi. <u>April 2017 Press Leaks</u>

At the end of April, a number of items related to Secretary Kelly's upcoming decision on TPS for Haiti were leaked to the press. Several outlets reported Secretary Kelly sought criminality and welfare data in connection with his decision on TPS for Haiti. A May 9, 2017 Associated Press article quoted directly Kovarik's April 27 and April 28, 2017 directives to "squeeze [out] more data" on and "find any reports of criminal activity" by Haitian TPS beneficiaries. Pl. Ex. 124. Acting USCIS Director McCament forwarded to Kovarik an email chain with two articles reporting on her instructions. *Id.* By April 29, 2017, the April 10th Director Memorandum leaked to the press. Pl. Ex. 18. That day, the *New York Times* published an editorial quoting the April 10th Director Memorandum and urging Secretary Kelly to extend TPS for Haiti. *Id.*

On May 20, 2017, DHS's Office of Public Affairs circulated an email with draft talking points for a press conference scheduled for the following Monday, at which time Secretary Kelly would announce his decision on TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 126. Among these talking points were denials that DHS or USCIS ever looked into criminal history or welfare data in connection with the TPS decision. *See id.* at 6-7 ("[C]riminal history and public benefit usage was not used as criteria for the TPS determination."). The talking points stressed criminal activity data did not at all factor into the TPS decision; rather, "Secretary Kelly, separate and distinct from the decision on TPS for Haiti, asked DHS staff for information to increase his understanding of how the TPS program operates and the elements of information we have on program recipients." *Id.*

vii. In May 2017, Secretary Kelly Announces 6-Month Extension

By mid-May, DHS officials had been instructed to revise again the recommendation on Haiti's TPS, this time recommending an extension. In a May 18, 2017 email to DHS official Brian Kelliher, DHS official Megan Westmoreland wrote: "USCIS [was] told to redraft the Haiti TPS notice once again, this time to announce a 6-month extension. . . . [and was] instruct[ed] [] not to announce a termination at this point, but to suggest in the notice somehow that it is likely to be terminated in 6 months and that the Haiti beneficiaries should get their affairs in order." Priv. Prod. at 5206. According to Westmoreland, USCIS officials were "concerned how [the Secretary] could find Haiti to meet TPS conditions now but find in just a few months from now that it no longer does. Do the clients really believe conditions will improve over the current baseline over the next 4-6 months? Could extending now box [the Secretary] in for the next determination?" Priv. Prod. at 1186.

In a meeting held just three days before the announcement, several DHS staffers discussed their views with respect to TPS for Haiti and the TPS program as a whole. *See* Pl. Ex. 53; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 106:4-8.⁷ Then-Deputy Secretary Duke reported there was "[e]very expectation Haiti may not be renewed again," and that in Secretary Kelly's view, "Haiti is still a horrible place to live, but good If we recommend terminating [Secretary Kelly] will be inclined to follow us, but be clear." Pl. Ex. 53; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 274-8-17. Gene Hamilton noted, in his view, TPS was "to be used" as an "extreme measure" and not "out of whole air like [the] Obama administration." Pl. Ex. 53; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 269:14–270:2. He further stressed Secretary Kelly was "not hesitant to make TPS designations when warranted." Anderson Dep. Tr. at 288:6-9; Pl. Ex. 53.

⁷ USCIS staffer Kathryn Anderson took extensive notes at this meeting, which are in evidence as Plaintiff's Exhibit 53.

On May 22, 2017, DHS issued a press release announcing Secretary Kelly would extend TPS for Haiti for six months. Suppl. Admin. R. at 193-94. The same day, Anderson attended a press conference call on Secretary Kelly's decision on TPS for Haiti. Anderson Dep. Tr. at 252:12-21, 298:8-12. She recalled Gene Hamilton and a number of DHS communications staffers attended the call. *Id.* at 298:15-19. DHS characterized Secretary Kelly's request for criminality data pertaining to Haitian TPS recipients as a "common sense" question to ensure the "programmatic integrity" of the TPS program at large. *Id.* at 301:10-14.

The same press release announcing extension stressed TPS beneficiaries should use the time before the end of the extension period "to prepare for and arrange their departure from the United States—including proactively seeking travel documentation—or to apply for other immigration benefits for which they may be eligible." Suppl. Admin. R. at 194. DHS officials also informed the press that Secretary Kelly "highly encourages" TPS recipients "to pack up." Pl. Ex. 51. The Haitian Foreign Minister Antonio Rodrigue and Haitian President Jovenel Moïse were advised "the Government of Haiti [should] take steps to prepare for the eventual end of its TPS designation." Suppl. Admin. R. at 12.⁸

In announcing the six-month extension, Secretary Kelly "was . . . encouraged by representations made to him directly by the Haitian government regarding their desire to

⁸ Secretary Kelly travelled to Haiti to meet with Haitian President Moïse on May 31, 2017, accompanied by Gene Hamilton. Pl. Ex. 310; Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 152:2-6. DHS briefing materials explained:

[[]TPS] is an emotionally-charged issue in Haiti, and while the recent six-month extension allayed some immediate fears, concerns remain about its potential expiration. . Once TPS expires, [TPS recipients] will be expected to depart the United States and return to Haiti. However, given the current lack of economic opportunity in Haiti, Haitian government officials privately speculate that even if TPS were to expire, many Haitians would be unlikely to return to Haiti voluntarily.

Pl. Ex. 310. During his visit, Secretary Kelly told President Moïse "DHS has the responsibility for deciding whether or not a country qualifies for TPS, no one else." Id. He stressed "TPS is meant to be a temporary measure, not a permanent parole policy." Id. He also "strongly encouraged Haitian officials to begin planning now for the return of Haitians who currently reside in the U.S. with temporary protected status." *Id.*

welcome the safe repatriation of Haitian TPS recipients in the near future." *Id.* at 193. A few weeks earlier, Ambassador Altidor wrote in his letter requesting an extension of Haiti's TPS that "[w]e look to the day Haiti can welcome our countrymen back home; however, now is not the time." Pl. Ex. 172 at 2.

The USCIS announcement on May 24, 2017, and the Federal Register Notice published the same day, also signaled TPS for Haiti would come to an impending end. The Federal Register Notice stated: "It is in the best interest of TPS beneficiaries to prepare for their return to Haiti in the event that Haiti's TPS designation is not extended again." Suppl. Admin. R. at 189. The same day he published his decision in the Federal Register, Secretary Kelly opined in a meeting that Congress had "no moral courage" because it failed to include a "sunset clause" for TPS. Pl. Ex. 52; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 317:1-5.⁹ He also said Haitians are "[n]ot a bad people, but they are welfare recipients." Pl. Ex. 52; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 321:14–322:4.¹⁰

Despite Secretary Kelly's signal TPS for Haiti would soon come to an end, the Federal Register Notice found: "although Haiti has made significant progress in recovering from the January 2010 earthquake that prompted its initial designation conditions in Haiti supporting its designation for TPS persist." Suppl. Admin. R. at 187. The Notice characterized many of Haiti's difficulties as "longstanding," and highlighted whether they were recent developments:

Haiti faces longstanding public health challenges, where 40% of the population lacked access to basic health services before the 2010 earthquake. As of 2016, this figure remains the same—40% of the population lacks access to fundamental health and nutrition services. While the lack of access to safe drinking water and Haiti's weak sanitation infrastructure remain significant concerns, these are not new problems. Extreme poverty, corruption, and low levels of education in Haiti challenge its resilience and have contributed to the government's longstanding inability to adequately provide for the security, health, and safety of its citizenry.

⁹ USCIS staffer Kathryn Anderson took extensive notes at this meeting, which are in evidence as Plaintiff's Exhibit 52.

¹⁰ Anderson testified she wrote these words down specifically "to remember what Secretary Kelly said." Anderson Dep. Tr. at 321:1-2.

Id. Nevertheless, the Federal Register Notice cited Haiti's housing crisis, noting though

98 percent of IDP camps closed:

over 55,000 Haitians who lost their homes in the earthquake are still living in 31 camps... without viable options to leave. Gender-based violence in these camps continues to be a serious concern, and personal security is a serious and pervasive issue. Some people who were displaced by the earthquake, although no longer in camps have moved back to unsafe homes or relocated to informal settlements located in hazardous areas.

Id. Importantly, the Federal Register Notice also cited the effects of more recent natural

disasters, such as Hurricane Matthew and extensive flooding in the spring of 2017. It explained

"Hurricane Matthew made landfall in Haiti on October 4, 2016, causing extensive damage to

crops, housing, livestock, and infrastructure across Haiti's southwest peninsula." Id. The Notice

also explained:

Heavy rains in late 2017 caused flooding and landslides in South, South East, Grand'Anse, and Nippes departments, with South department most impacted. At least four people were killed, nearly 10,000 homes may have been damaged, and at least 350,000 people may have been affected. According to a Haitian government official, an estimated 80% of the spring harvest in South department may have been destroyed.

Id.

In sum, the Notice provided, "the damage from Hurricane Matthew and the recent rains are compounding the existing food insecurity experienced by an estimated 3.2 million people (approximately 30 percent of the population) in September 2016." *Id.* The Federal Register Notice also cited Haiti's strained public health system, Haiti's weak sanitation infrastructure, and the cholera epidemic. *See id.*

C. Events Leading Up to November 2017 Termination

The day the extension was announced, officials at DHS began exploring rationales for

terminating TPS for Haiti, recognizing Secretary Kelly-or whoever would be Secretary at the

time—would seek termination. Indeed, when he arrived at DHS in July 2017, James Nealon, the Assistant Secretary of Homeland Security for International Affairs and Acting Undersecretary for Policy testified "there was a general feeling that TPS . . . for Haiti was going to be terminated." Nealon Dep. Tr. at 27:5-18, 128:9-17. Nealon also recalled expecting termination based on a conversation he had with Secretary Kelly during that time. *Id.* at 129:5–130:10. In conversations with a career officer, Nealon discussed the implications of a decision to terminate and "what sort of things we could do to help mitigate the consequences of that decision." *Id.* at 128:7-17. Other officials at DHS, including Nielsen, inquired about conditions in Haiti that might weigh toward termination. On July 28, 2017, Nielsen sent an email to Nealon asking him whether USCIS had "any information on the TPS registrants in terms of current jobs or education" because she presumed "if the majority of folks are highly educated and have jobs in the US (many years living here), the [Haitian Government's] concerns about return, joblessness[,] and potentially turning to crime may be overstated." Pl. Ex. 355.

i. DHS Looks to Statute for TPS Process with "Fresh Eyes"

Secretary Kelly and other members of the Administration had "concerns about the TPS program as a whole" and planned to look at TPS with "fresh eyes." Pl. Ex. 51. Secretary Kelly and other DHS officials emphasized he could premise an extension only on conditions related to the circumstances that prompted the original designation—in Haiti's case, the 2010 earthquake. For example, Kathryn Anderson testified that during the May 22, 2017 press call on Haiti's TPS, a DHS official said "[c]onditions have substantially improved since 2010. Congress asked us to look at conditions that led to initial designations and not at other conditions. Understand some fine lines to draw there." Pl. Ex. 51; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 297:10-14.

On June 6, 2017, Secretary Kelly testified before the Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee. During questioning, officials asked about his approach to TPS designations and extensions. Pl. Ex. 213 at 69-71. Secretary Kelly responded that in his view, TPS "is for a specific event. . . . [I]n Haiti, it was the earthquake. Yes, Haiti had horrible conditions before the earthquake, and those conditions aren't much better after the earthquake. But the earthquake was why TPS—was granted and—and's that's how I have to look at it." *Id.* at 70. Kelly added, "the word [in the statute] is 'temporary,' and I—I think those that have been . . . in my position over the years have simply automatically extended it." *Id.* at 71. Indeed, after she took over as DHS Secretary, Kirstjen Nielsen stated the TPS statute forbade her from considering country conditions other than those connected to the original designating event—in Haiti's case, the 2010 earthquake. In testimony to Congress, Nielsen explained that, in her view, "the law really restricts [a DHS Secretary's] ability to extend TPS. The law says that if the effects *of the originating event* . . . do not continue to exist, then the Secretary of Homeland Security *must* terminate." Pl. Ex. 345 at 3 (emphasis added).

The day after Secretary Kelly testified, USCIS Writer-Editor Tina Wimbush sent a highpriority email to, among others, the USCIS Executive Secretary. Pl. Ex. 29 at 3. The email contained instructions and notes "from the Secretary's Office" for drafting responses to letters to Secretary Kelly from the public about Haiti's TPS. *Id.* According to the email, Secretary Kelly instructed those drafting the letter to "[h]ighlight [the] temporary nature" of TPS and state the "2010 Earthquake is the only reason for TPS being granted—not [the] hurricane or current economic conditions—[n]ot [the] cholera epidemic." *Id.* In accordance with this instruction, the email suggested the draft include: "As you know, granting TPS was based solely on [the] 2010 earthquake that ravaged Port au Prince." *Id.* Similarly, on June 8, 2017, Gene Hamilton exchanged emails with DHS Spokesman and Trump Administration official David Lapan to respond to an inquiry from a reporter regarding TPS for Haiti. Hamilton noted Lapan should include in his response:

Secretary Kelly does have the authority under US law to designate a foreign country for Temporary Protected Status (TPS) in very limited circumstances outlined in section 244 of the Immigration and Nationality Act. As the Secretary has said, the operative word is "temporary." TPS is a temporary benefit that does not lead to lawful permanent resident status or give any other immigration status.

Priv. Prod. at 4148.

Tina Wimbush's high-priority email regarding letter responses to TPS inquiries also stated Secretary Kelly "want[ed] a stronger response beginning to build a case for not extending" TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 29 at 3. According to the email, Secretary Kelly requested inclusion of the following suggested language in letter responses: "Primarily localized damage in [the] capital region of Port au Prince. Recovery [is] slow but steady, [the] UN has determined their stabilization force is no longer needed. Decision to rebuild palace shows [the] economic [situation] is recovering." *Id*.

Career USCIS researchers believed many of these talking points to be untrue. Kathryn Anderson, for example, thought Secretary Kelly's proposed language was "ridiculous" and "amazing (and mostly incorrect)." *Id.* at 2. In particular, she believed "this idea of localized damage from the earthquake is insane." *Id.* Prelogar agreed with Anderson's sentiment and described Secretary Kelly's suggestions to be "[u]nreal." *Id.* Prelogar expressed difficulty drafting the letter responses in accordance with Secretary Kelly's directives regarding their content, writing to Anderson: "I'm torn between taking a first run at saying not untrue things and just quoting Secretary Kelly saying untrue things from the get go." *Id.* He ultimately decided to "just pull some stuff from [Secretary Kelly's May 22, 2017] statement" announcing the TPS extension. *Id.* Anderson agreed with Prelogar's approach, noting "[a]t least the untrue things said by Sec[retary] K[elly] can be attributed to him." *Id.* Exercising this approach, Prelogar completed a draft that quoted extensively Secretary Kelly's May 22, 2017 statement. *Id.* After reviewing his draft, Anderson lauded Prelogar: "That's the best possible combo of true things from you and quotes of not true things from [Secretary Kelly]. Nicely done." *Id.*

In a separate chain of emails, DHS officials concurrently inquired about the status of "more aggressive" response letters. Priv. Prod. at 3785. One DHS official, Elizabeth Neumann, directed another, Michael Plostock, to look for "stronger language indicating Haiti is recovering from the earthquake." *Id.* On June 13, 2017, Neumann emailed Hamilton a draft letter, noting it would "help with one of the tasks [Hamilton] received from [Secretary Kelly]" She added, "I'd like for [Secretary Kelly] to see soon as he personally asked me for this about a week ago." *Id.*

ii. DHS and Department of State Officials Seek to Coordinate TPS Review

As DHS prepared for the TPS review process, the Department of State also began to work through its own internal process regarding TPS. And although Secretary Tillerson recommended extending TPS in June and the U.S. Embassy in Haiti advocated for an extension to the Department of State in August in advance of Secretary Duke's decision, Secretary Tillerson ultimately recommended termination of TPS not only for Haiti but also for Honduras, El Salvador, and Nicaragua—all within the same timeframe.

According to Anderson's handwritten notes from a meeting involving herself, Duke, Hamilton, and other DHS officials, they asked, "[C]an we support keeping State in their lane?" which Anderson understood to mean: "[C]an we look into how we can have [S]tate focus on providing country conditions as opposed to using TPS as a foreign policy tool[?]" Pl. Ex. 53 at 4; Anderson Dep. Tr. at 287:11-16.

On June 2, 2017, Scott Krause emailed Nielsen, and others, noting he "received a couriered letter from Secretary of State Tillerson recommending a 12 month TPS extension for Haiti." Priv. Prod. at 3710. He attached a copy of the letter for review. *Id.* Nielsen responded, noting briefly "[t]his is a mistake. State will be pulling this back shortly." *Id.* The Department of State ultimately did retract its recommendation and, despite the Embassy's findings over the summer, worked diligently throughout the Fall to reach the opposite conclusion for the next series of TPS determinations.

Secretary Tillerson's May 31, 2017 letter recommended Secretary Kelly "extend for twelve months the designation of Temporary Protected Status (TPS) for Haiti upon expiration on July 22, because certain extraordinary and temporary conditions related to the 2010 earthquake continue to exist." Pl. Ex. 256. The letter noted:

As described in the Department of State's Haiti country conditions report, significant lingering effects from the 2010 earthquake remain in Haiti in the areas of infrastructure, health, sanitation services, and emergency response capacity. For example, of the original two million people made homeless by the 2010 earthquake, approximately 55,000 remain in evacuation shelters or other temporary facilities. Some of those who were displaced have moved back to unsafe homes, begun adhoc reconstruction of damaged homes, or relocated to informal settlements located in hazardous areas. Despite efforts by Haitian authorities and the international community to address these concerns, Haiti still lacks the capacity to fully ensure a safe return of the 59,000 TPS beneficiaries residing in the United States.

Id. Secretary Tillerson also described the progress Haiti has made since the earthquake:

For example, all of the 10 million cubic meters of 2010 earthquake-related rubble has been cleared, and there have been improvements to road conditions and infrastructure. Most government offices and ministries destroyed in the earthquake are now housed in temporary facilities. Tourism increased by 10 percent annually from 2012 to 2015... These conditions allow Haiti to safely receive traditional levels of returned Haitian nationals, which it is doing

Id. Secretary Tillerson did not recommend re-designating Haiti for TPS based on Hurricane Matthew's impact, noting its impact "was limited to three of Haiti's 10 departments and conditions in Port-au-Prince have returned to normal." *Id.*

The report appended to Secretary Tillerson's letter regarding extension of TPS for Haiti noted "Haiti lacks the capacity to absorb the approximately 59,000 Haitians residing in the United States under TPS." Pl. Ex. 257. In support of this finding, the report cited:

- poor quality of education for children;
- the Haitian government's weak institutional capacity to respond to the lingering effects of the earthquake;
- the 55,000 people residing in IDP camps;
- gender-based violence in IDP camps;
- the creation of informal settlements located in hazardous areas;
- Haitian citizens moving back to unsafe homes;
- the Haitian National Police's susceptibility to severe budgetary pressure and its heavy concentration in the capital, as opposed to other parts of the country;
- Haiti's poor infrastructure, health and sanitation services, and emergency response capacity; and
- concerns the "Haitian government would have serious problems shouldering the responsibility for facilitating the reintegration of approximately 59,000 Haitian nationals when the Haiti TPS program would otherwise expire.
- Id.

Just over one month after Secretary Tillerson's "mistake" recommendation, DHS and the Department of State began to make affirmative efforts to coordinate on upcoming TPS decisions. On July 8, Kathy Kovarik sent an email to Gene Hamilton, Theresa Hunter, and Susanne Cassil—copying James McCament, among others—"to share a draft letter . . . we propose Secretary Kelly send to Secretary Tillerson to formally request his recommendation and State Department input on upcoming Temporary Protected Status designations." Priv. Prod. at 7244; 13837. Kovarik noted this approach would be "a departure from past practice," but she stressed "[t]here may be an advantage in ensuring Secretary Tillerson's visibility into and commitment to the TPS consultative process." *Id.* Both Kovarik and her colleagues at the Department of State agreed "to facilitate State's, and, specifically, Secretary Tillerson's input into DHS' TPS review process, it's best if Secretary Tillerson directly receives a written request from DHS." *Id.* On July 17, Kovarik wrote in the same email exchange "we did a call with State about Haiti TPS and they welcome this letter as soon as we can send it." *Id.*

a. U.S. Embassy in Haiti Recommends Extension

On August 3, 2017, the U.S. Embassy in Haiti sent a cable again recommending extension of TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 370. The Embassy analyzed the facts on the ground, acknowledging there had been some progress but ultimately noted country conditions remain poor. *Id.* at 2. On the whole, the Embassy's cable was largely consistent with the Department's previous findings, though it added of Haiti's socio-political conditions: "Hurricane Matthew demonstrated Haiti's weakened ability to cope, recover, and adapt to shock from natural disasters. Meanwhile, as a result of electoral-related tensions, politically motivated demonstrations and insecurity have affected the humanitarian operating environment. . . . "*Id.* As a result, the cable concluded:

Extending TPS for Haiti is in the U.S. national interest. At this time the [Government of Haiti] is not capable of facilitating the reabsorption of 59,000 Haitians currently holding TPS in the United States in a several years. Lingering issues from the 2010 earthquake, additional effects of the cholera epidemic, and the aftermath of Hurricane Matthew exacerbate this concern, and a termination of TPS for Haiti would threaten the country's ability to make needed progress across numerous sectors.

Id.

b. WHA Recommends Termination and Sends a Split Memo to Secretary Tillerson

The Embassy was not the only entity within the Department of State that recommended extension of TPS for Haiti; however, the Bureau of Population and Refugee Management ("PRM") also recommended a six-month extension. *See* Pl. Ex. 246. On the other hand, the WHA—the Department of State's regional bureau for Haiti—and the Department's Policy Planning Staff ("S/P") recommended termination. *Id.* at 1-3. Because these three recommendations conflicted, the bureaus presented a split memo to Secretary Tillerson. *See id.* at 1-5. The split memo did not present the U.S. Embassy's position recommending an extension of TPS for Haiti, but it included the two memoranda recommending termination—from the WHA and S/P—and the PRM memorandum recommending extension. *See id.* at 4 (listing attachments). It omitted the U.S. Embassy's principal findings regarding conditions in Haiti as well as the views of the Haitian Government. *See id.* at 1-5; Trial Tr. at 157:23–158:3, 159:4-8 (Posner). The split memo included a clearance page indicating certain Department of State bureaus and divisions had cleared the document, but it was unclear whether the U.S. Embassy in Haiti had. Pl. Ex. 246 at 5; Trial Tr. at 126:10–131:17, 158:24–159;8 (Posner).

c. Secretary Tillerson Recommends Termination for Haiti, Honduras, El Salvador, and Nicaragua

The Department of State ultimately developed a memorandum recommending extension. *See* Suppl. Admin. R. at 45. The memorandum acknowledged many of the concerns identified by the Embassy,¹¹ but it concluded "[t]he extraordinary and temporary conditions that served as

¹¹ For example, the memorandum recognized "[s]pecific lingering effects of the earthquake remain in the areas of infrastructure, health, sanitation services, and emergency response capacity." Suppl. Admin. R. at 45. It also noted "Haiti continues to be affected by lingering earthquake damage." *Id.* The memorandum also noted "gender-based violence in the IDP areas remains a serious concern, and personal security is a serious and pervasive problem. An estimated 41,000 Haitians who have become homeless as a result of various natural disasters since 2010, including Hurricane Matthew in 2016, affecting Haiti remain in IDP areas." *Id.* at 46. With respect to the more recent natural disasters in Haiti, the memorandum noted "the aftermath of Hurricane Matthew in 2016, the heavy rains and

the basis for Haiti's most recent designation have sufficiently improved such that they no longer prevent nationals of Haiti from returning in safety." *Id.* It noted:

Country conditions have improved since the January 2010 earthquake. The IDP population has decreased 97 percent from its peak in 2010. A legitimized government is in place after two years of electoral impasse. As of October 15, 2017, all UN military personnel have been withdrawn from Haiti; to be replaced by a police only successor mission focused on strengthening rule of law and promoting human rights.

Id. The memorandum also flagged several measures the Government of Haiti had undertaken to prepare for repatriating and reintegrating its citizens, including: (1) establishing a working group to mitigate illegal migration; (2) raising awareness among diaspora leaders to inform the Haitian community in the U.S. on how a policy change will affect them; and (3) and establishing a hotline to provide legal assistance to migrants. *Id.* at 48. And when describing Secretary Kelly's recent extension of TPS for Haiti, the memorandum carefully distinguished conditions it considered related to the earthquake from those it classified as "subsequent conditions." *Id.* at 45.¹² Notably, the State memorandum omitted the necessary clearance page that would have indicated the U.S. Embassy in Haiti cleared the document. *See* Trial Tr. at 158:9-10 (Posner

¹² According to the Department of State memorandum:

Suppl. Admin. R. at 45.

landslides in 2017, Hurricane Irma in September 2017, and the additional effects of the cholera epidemic continue to effect Haiti." *Id.* at 48-49. And Hurricane Matthew, largely due to Haiti's extreme poverty, "demonstrated Haiti's weakened ability to cope, recover, and adapt to shocks from natural disasters," in part *Id.* at 46. "This fragility was exposed again most recently by Hurricane Irma, which temporarily displaced over 10,000 people into shelters and exacerbated an existing food security crisis on the northern coast." *Id.* With respect to security, the memorandum noted, "[T]he HNP remains highly concentrated in Port-au-Prince and has limited resources, challenging its ability to guarantee security throughout the country." *Id.* at 47.

The most recent extension, effective from July 23, 2017 – January 22, 2018, cited not only temporary and extraordinary conditions in the wake of the 2010 earthquake, but subsequent conditions, including: 2016's Hurricane Matthew, April 2017 heavy rains and landslides, security vulnerabilities that some Haitians who reside in Internally Displaced Persons (IDP) areas experience, and health vulnerabilities due to a weak public health system, which has been strained by a cholera epidemic. The extension also noted Haiti's serious economic and security challenges."

This process culminated in Secretary Tillerson's October 31, 2017 letter to Acting Secretary Duke recommending her to terminate TPS not only for Haiti but also for El Salvador, Honduras, and Nicaragua. Suppl. Admin. R. at 36-37. Secretary Tillerson wrote, "[t]he extraordinary and temporary conditions that served as the basis for Haiti's most recent designation have sufficiently improved such that they no longer prevent nationals of Haiti from returning in safety." *Id.* at 36. He emphasized, "these countries do not—in the State Department's judgment—meet the legal requirements necessary for extension." *Id.* at 37. Secretary Tillerson's letter attached the Department of State's country conditions report. *Id.* at 36. It did not otherwise describe the conditions in Haiti warranting termination. *Compare id.* at 36-37, *with* Pl. Ex. 256 (describing some of the conditions in Haiti warranting a twelve-month extension of TPS).

iii. USCIS Recommends Termination

As the Department of State prepared to recommend termination of TPS for Haiti, so too did officials at DHS. In October 2017, RAIO published a country conditions report detailing the conditions in Haiti. Through the remainder of the month, officials at DHS and USCIS grappled with the Report's findings and ultimately recommended terminating TPS for Haiti.

The October RAIO Report found "[m]any of the conditions prompting the original January 2010 TPS designation persist, and the country remains vulnerable to external shocks and internal fragility." Suppl. Admin. R. at 51. The Report concluded Haiti continued to struggle from the effects of the earthquake, which caused the destruction of approximately 105,000 houses, considerable damage to 188,383 houses, and the displacement of 1.5 million persons. *Id.* at 52. Despite some progress, "Haiti was also still facing "considerable obstacles" in housing, including relocation to unsafe homes or to informal settlements in hazardous areas, and the eviction of 60,000 IDPs. *Id.* According to the Report, lack of access to fundamental health services and public health challenges continued to plague Haiti, including the ongoing cholera epidemic. *Id.* at 53-55. The Report acknowledged U.N. troops are "widely blamed" for introducing cholera—"reportedly the largest such outbreak of cholera in recent history" and that, despite a decline in suspected outbreaks in 2016, it "continues to place additional strains on Haiti's beleaguered public health system." *Id.* at 54-55.

The RAIO Report also addressed the status of Haiti's governance and political stability. While the earthquake "destroyed 28 of 29 government ministry buildings, the Haitian National Police's headquarters, and various judicial facilities," President Moïse announced plans to rebuild the National Palace in April 2017 and pledged to rebuild the Parliament and the Palace of Justice. *Id.* at 56-57. In another sign of progress, the Report acknowledged Haiti "successfully completed its electoral process in February 2017," but despite "the formal structures of a democracy, many of these have yet to become fully functional." *Id.* Citing the United Nations Economic and Social Council, the Report noted "the Government has limited capacity to ensure a public administration system that can effectively guarantee the rule of law and a functioning justice system, promote the fight against corruption and effectively protect human rights." *Id.* at 57-58.

Concerns for the economy, public security, and food security continued to persist, according to the RAIO Report. As to the Haitian economy, the Report concluded the earthquake "caused \$7.8 billion in damages and economic losses—equivalent to more than 120 percent of Haiti's 2009 gross domestic product" and over 25% of Haiti's gross domestic product comes from remittances sent back to Haiti from diaspora members living in the United States. *Id.* at 55-56. The Report emphasized high unemployment figures and widespread poverty. *Id.* The Report noted the earthquake "had a deleterious impact on public security in Haiti" by "creating new security vulnerabilities and stimulating an increase in crime. . . . The escape of thousands of prisoners and the diffusion of gangs throughout Port-au-Prince in the aftermath overwhelmed Haiti's historically weak justice system and police." *Id.* at 58. The Report acknowledged the U.N. would withdraw the military component of its peacekeeping mission, MINUSTAH, and replace it with a mission that would help the Government strengthen rule-of-law institutions and develop and train local police. *Id.* at 59-60. But overall the Report characterized the security situation in Haiti as "unpredictable." *Id.* at 59. It expressed concern about gender-based violence, theft, domestic violence, homicide, robberies, and other crimes against persons. *Id.* at 58-59.

The RAIO Report also noted "[d]amage from the 2010 earthquake exacerbated Haiti's historic food security challenges," contributing to "a sharp decline in income and food availability" and an "increase in the price of food." *Id.* at 61. It stressed Haiti continues to rely on imports to meet more than half of its food needs and over half the population suffers from chronic malnutrition. *Id.* It concluded as of May 2017, "approximately 5.82 million people were facing food insecurity in Haiti, including 2.35 million people who were severely food-insecure and in need of immediate assistance." *Id.* at 62.

The RAIO report also addressed a series of natural disasters that have affected Haiti after the earthquake. It reported Hurricane Matthew was the "strongest Hurricane to strike the country in more than 50 years and the third strongest ever recorded in Haiti." *Id.* at 64. The "impact of the hurricane occurred at a time when Haiti was already facing an increase in the number of cholera cases and severe food insecurity and malnutrition." *Id.* The Report found Hurricane Matthew "affected 2.1 million people in Haiti; of this amount, 1.4 million were estimated to be in need of humanitarian assistance in the aftermath of the storm. An estimated 175,000 people were displaced, and 546 people were killed." *Id.* at 64-65. At the time, the damage from Hurricane Matthew was "estimated at nearly \$2.8 billion—equivalent to 1/3 of Haiti's gross domestic product." *Id.* at 65. It also "exacerbated food insecurity in Haiti." *Id.* at 61.

Similarly, in September 2017, Hurricane Irma displaced more than 12,500 people and impacted about 8,000 homes and caused extensive damage to livestock and crops. *Id.* at 63-64. And in April 2017, the Report noted, a heavy rainy season caused significant damage including floods and landslides. *Id.* at 63. According to the Report, prior to the flooding, Haiti experienced several years of drought, which had been exacerbated by the effects of *El Nino. Id.* at 64.

Last, the Report references a recent "crackdown on undocumented migrants in the Dominican Republic [that] has contributed to an influx of returnees to Haiti in recent years." *Id.* at 66. Citing a UN Secretary General Report, RAIO found "returnees . . . continue to find themselves in a situation of vulnerability owing to the insufficient reception capacity of the Haitian authorities and a lack of reintegration opportunities." *Id.* at 67. Ultimately, the October 2017 RAIO Report concluded:

Haiti's recovery [from the 2010 earthquake] has been hindered by subsequent natural disasters and various political, social, health, security, and economic conditions which have negatively impacted the country in recent years. Haiti remains vulnerable to external shocks, and its internal fragility has left it unable to adequately respond to a wide range of persistent humanitarian needs."

Id. at 68. Indeed, RAIO wrote: "Haiti's recovery from the 2010 earthquake could be characterized as . . . one step forward, two steps back." *Id.* at 68.

After receiving the RAIO Report, USCIS officials began working on a draft Director Memorandum for USCIS Director Cissna. Cissna set a meeting with Acting Secretary Duke regarding TPS for about the middle of October. *See* Pl. Ex. 36 at 1. Kovarik wanted a draft from

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

USCIS career official Prelogar recommending termination of TPS for Haiti by that time, noting, "We don't need them finalized, but in good shape for Dir[ector] Cissna before he meets with Sec[retary] Duke at 4:30." *Id.* She critiqued the Director Memorandum in its current form, adding: "The problem is that [the Director Memo] reads as though we'd recommend an extension [because] we talk so much about how bad it is [in Haiti], but there's not enough in there about positive steps that have been taken since its designation." *Id.* Within minutes, Prelogar responded:

We can comb through the country conditions to try to see what else there might be, but the basic problem is that it IS bad there [with regard to] all of the standard metrics. Our strongest argument for termination, we thought, is just that it is not bad in a way clearly linked to the initial disasters prompting the designations. We can work . . . to try to get more, and/or comb through the country conditions we have again looking for positive gems, but the conditions are what they are.

Pl. Ex. 37 at 1.

On October 20, 2017, DHS Spokesman and Trump Administration official David Lapan forwarded an email containing a transcript of a "gaggle" from the previous day to request comments on what his office should clarify to the press. Pl. Ex. 40A at 4-7. During the press gaggle, a reported asked: "[In] the case of Haiti . . . are [DHS officials] reviewing the effects of the cholera epidemic or just sticking to the earthquake?" *Id.* at 4. Lapan responded, "No, it's the earthquake. That was, again, by statute, it's the condition that created the TPS designation in the first place, the conditions in the country at that time that are considered." *Id.* He added with respect to the cholera epidemic, "let me not rule that out completely, because again, if there is a tie to the event, rather than being something that is completely separate." *Id.* In response to several questions, Lapan went on:

We're looking at the fact that temporary protected status means temporary and it has not been temporary for many years and that we have created, the U.S. Government, the situation where people have lived in this country a long time. But it always should have been the understanding that it was temporary. But every time it's well, then we're going to give an extension and then we're going to give an extension, and soon you have people who have been living here 20 plus years under what was supposed to be a temporary program....

Again, if you take a look at Haiti, for example, when we talked about the conditions in Haiti having to do with the earthquake, which is where the TPS designation came from in the first place, nobody would argue that a week before, a month before, a year before that earthquake, things in Haiti weren't pretty bad. But we can't judge for temporary protected status what the conditions were that have nothing to do with the event that created TPS to start with. So nobody is going to argue that there is still a lot of poverty in Haiti. That's been the way for a long time, that there is still a lot of other things that affect those countries. But the statute provides that TPS is designated and decisions about extending should be based on those conditions that predicated the designation, not everything else that may point to the fact that those countries have problems....

Id. at 5-6. Referencing the recent extension of Haiti's TPS, Lapan stressed Secretary Kelly's

instructions to Haitian TPS recipients to prepare to return to Haiti, forecasting an end to the TPS

program. Id. at 6. On Lapan's request for comment, Kovarik noted she had some concerns but

stressed, "I think he did okay in really trying to stick to the letter of the law." Id. at 3.

By October 22, 2017, Kovarik was still dissatisfied with the draft Director Memorandum.

She sent the draft to Robert Law, another USCIS official, because she "want[ed] another set of

eyes on it." Pl. Ex. 127 at 1. In response to Kovarik's request to review the draft Director

Memorandum, Law noted:

The draft is overwhelming[ly] weighted for extension[,] which I do not think is the conclusion we are looking for. The memo seems to dismiss or downplay the positive developments that should suggest reauthorization is inappropriate. The memo also makes no mention of the substantial amount of foreign aid the U.S. and charities have invested in Haiti since the earthquake—another relevant factor to indicate that Haiti no longer meets the definition of TPS.

Id. Kovarik then instructed Law to "[e]dit away!" Id.

In less than thirty minutes, Law changed the conclusion of the Director Memorandum.

USCIS career official Prelogar had initially written the draft to "support either extension or

termination" and "left the recommendation blank pending further discussion." *Id.* at 1-2. But Law noted he "made the document fully support termination" and "provided comment boxes where additional data should be provided to back up this decision." *Id.* at 1.¹³ A little over one week later, Law emailed DHS employee Jacob Stubbs with an "important research project" seeking "positive data on the current status of Haiti to bolster the recommendation to terminate TPS." Pl. Ex. 86 at 1. Law referred Stubbs to the recent TPS extension "for language citing 'improvements' or the like that I can plug in . . . unemployment/workforce, wages, etc. Be creative." *Id.*

iv. Acting Secretary Duke Decides to Terminate TPS

a. Input Within DHS

On November 3, 2017, USCIS issued a Director Memorandum, signed by Director Cissna and addressed to Secretary Duke. Suppl. Admin. R. at 38-44. Director Cissna formally recommended Acting Secretary Duke to terminate TPS for Haiti, noting Haiti has "made significant progress in recovering from the 2010 earthquake" and "no longer continues to experience the extraordinary and temporary conditions that formed the basis of [its] designation and Redesignation of TPS." *Id.* at 38.

The Memorandum first describes the bases for Haiti's original TPS designation—the "7.0 magnitude earthquake"—and subsequent redesignation. *Id.* at 39. According to the Memorandum, the original designation described a substantial death toll and overflowing hospitals, the destruction of homes and government buildings, and extensive damage to infrastructure and food security. *Id.* at 38-39.

¹³ In the past, Prelogar noted edits on decisional memoranda regarding TPS for Sudan "could be read as taking another step toward providing an incomplete and lopsided country conditions presentation to support termination. . . ." Priv. Prod. at 4583.

The Director Memorandum noted DHS re-designated TPS for Haiti in 2011 because, at the time, more than one million Haitians were either homeless or living in one of 1,300 IDP camps. *Id.* at 39. According to the Memorandum, DHS also premised Haiti's TPS redesignation on crowd conditions, flood susceptibility, "crime (including gender-based violence), and disease" in the camps. *Id.*

The Director Memorandum then described country conditions in Haiti, stressing their relationship to the earthquake. For example, it noted "Haiti is the poorest country in the western hemisphere, but it had enormous problems long before, and unrelated to, the 2010 earthquake." *Id.* at 40. Similarly, although the Memorandum alludes to gender-based violence and security concerns, it stresses "neither is a post-earthquake phenomenon." *Id.* The Memorandum reaches the same conclusion with respect to food insecurity, contending: "Haiti's food insecurity problems seem related to tropical storms and a drought rather than from lingering effects of the 2010 earthquake." *Id.* at 41.

To support the recommendation for termination, the Director Memorandum cites the declining number of IDP camps and IDPs, the withdrawal of the U.N. peacekeeping mission, the completion of the presidential election, and the Haitian President's commitment to reconstruct government buildings including the National Palace. *Id.* at 40. The Memorandum also points to GDP growth through 2016 and the regular removals of Haitian migrants since September 2016 as a sign of progress, although this evidence was not included in the RAIO Report. *Id.*

With respect to the cholera epidemic, the Memorandum notes only that "cholera is currently at its lowest level since the outbreak started." *Id.* at 41. It does not include any information as to what USCIS estimates that level to be. *See id.* The Memorandum then

describes Acting Secretary Duke's various options. With respect to her option to extend, it

notes:

USCIS has concluded that the specific extraordinary and temporary conditions stemming from the 2010 earthquake which caused Haiti to be initially designated for TPS and to be redesignated in 2011 have been largely ameliorated. Haitian nationals may safely return to Haiti as evidenced by DHS's decision to resume removals to Haiti in 2016. Additionally, it is not in the national interest to extend a TPS designation when the specific extraordinary and temporary conditions giving rise to a TPS designation no longer exist. . . . The review of conditions in Haiti indicates that significant progress has been made in reconstruction and recovery efforts and Haiti's current challenges cannot be directly tied to the 2010 earthquake.

Id. With respect to Acting Secretary Duke's option to redesignate Haiti, the Memorandum noted Hurricane Matthew was "[t]he most significant recent event that could be considered." *Id.* at 42. It then stresses USCIS does not seek redesignation on that basis. *Id.*

After receiving the Director Memorandum from USCIS, Acting Secretary Duke began preparing to terminate TPS for Haiti. Acting Secretary Duke's own handwritten notes—many of which appear in the designated administrative record—reveal her approach to the impending decision. For example, Acting Secretary Duke's notes reference the "America first" strategy. Reciting President Trump's slogan, Acting Secretary Duke wrote, "I believe America First," but she opined she was "not sure ending TPS is America first strategy." Suppl. Admin. R. at 318. In other notes concerning TPS for El Salvador, Honduras, and Nicaragua, which she reviewed concurrently with TPS for Haiti, Acting Secretary Duke wrote: "The TPS program must end for these countries soon This conclusion is the result of an America first view of the TPS decision." Pl. Ex. 179 at 1.

Acting Secretary Duke's notes also demonstrate she could not yet rationalize terminating Haiti's TPS by early November. In one set of notes, she wrote: "Haiti TPS is dramatically different from the other three countries due to the limited duration of TPS. Haiti—7 years;

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

Honduras and Nicaragua—19 years. . . . Separate out Haiti. They have been given a preview of what is likely to happen. Eight years is not the same as 20 years." Suppl. Admin. R. at 317-18. Regarding her "[r]ationale" for terminating TPS, she wrote: "don't know, need to rationalize conflicting info" but that "all agree [TPS] must end." *Id.* at 318. To that end, Acting Secretary Duke wrote of the "need" for a "plan for a decision" and to "foreshadow [TPS] will end." *Id.* She queried, "do we need a better strategy to lay a groundwork before terminating (diplomacy) to ensure neg[ative] consequences don't occur[?]" *Id.* Regarding termination, Acting Secretary Duke added laying such groundwork was "better than term[inating] in 18 mo[nths] [and] dealing w[ith] fallout [TPS] still could end in 18 mo[nths,] just w[ith]out the 'punch.'" *Id.* These notes revealed an initial desire to defer terminating TPS for Haiti to "give full discretion" to incoming DHS Secretary Nielsen. *Id.* Duke also considered going "one step stronger than Kelly" by indicating the "hurricane condition does not exist." *Id.*

b. Input from the White House and SOUTHCOM

As her decision deadline approached, Acting Secretary Duke met with political officials and solicited information from additional sources. On November 3, 2017, the White House sponsored a Principals Small Group Meeting to "coordinate the conditions and process for terminating temporary protected status (TPS) for aliens from El Salvador, Honduras, Nicaragua, and Haiti." *Id.* at 127. Present at the meeting were Acting Secretary Duke, White House advisor Stephen Miller, former White House Advisor Tom Bossert, former Attorney General Jeff Sessions, and Gene Hamilton. Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 184:16–185:22. The committee briefing materials expressly recommended Acting Secretary Duke to "[t]erminate with an effective date of January 5, 2019 and engage Congress to pass a comprehensive immigration reform to include a merit based entry system." Suppl. Admin. R, at 129. The materials further noted: Extending TPS for any or all of the four countries would prolong the distortion between the temporary protections that TPS was designed to provide and current circumstances. It would also lengthen the period during which beneficiaries would deepen their connections to the United States, making any future resolution of their status in the United States more complicated. Redesignation is not a viable option because the challenges all four countries face are long-term political, security, and economic deficiencies and are unrelated to ongoing armed conflict or natural disasters.

Id. Moreover, they suggested the approaching deadline on TPS for Haiti "support[ed] a case for setting a unified course of action for all four countries simultaneously," referring to Nicaragua, El Salvador, Honduras, and Haiti. *Id.* at 127.

According to Secretary Duke's handwritten notes from the meeting, Sessions told Duke she "can't keep certifying," "no one has the guts to pull the trigger, and she should just "just bite the bullet" and decertify. *Id.* at 113-15. He noted it would be "problematic to recertify" and added it would be "dangerous to separate out Haitians" because it would show "prejudice against Haitians." *Id.* He concluded that she "cannot certify." *Id.* at 115. The officials also discussed the political ramifications of a decision to terminate TPS for Haiti, cautioning the decision should not "get too close to end of 2019 political and midterms." *Id.* at 113.

Acting Secretary Duke spoke over the phone with Tom Bossert and Zack Fuentes, both White House Officials, on November 5, 2017. *See* Suppl. Admin. R. at 283. According to Acting Secretary Duke's handwritten notes, Bossert and Fuentes told her "conditions in [the four] countries no longer exist," "gutless fed[eral officials] have extended" TPS, and the White House would be "extremely disappointed if [she] kick[ed the termination decision] into [the] lap of [the] next secretary." *Id*.

On November 6, 2017, Acting Secretary Duke emailed White House Chief of Staff Kelly regarding her decision to terminate TPS for Nicaragua, with an effective date of 18 months later, and to extend a "no decision" for Honduras. In her email, Acting Secretary Duke wrote:

These decisions along with the public statements will send a clear signal that TPS in general is coming to a close. I believe it is consistent with the President's position on immigration. . . . While some are portraying this differently, this decision is really just a difference in strategy to get to the President's objectives.

Pl. Ex. 169 at 1. Several hours after her initial email, Acting Secretary Duke wrote to Kelly once

more: "I had a discussion with [Tom Bossert] this evening and he informed me of a strategy I

was not previously aware of. I incorporated this new information into my final decision and the

published timeframe for the Nicaragua termination is 12 months, not 18." Pl. Ex. 96 at 1. At

Acting Secretary Duke's request, Chad Wolf forwarded her initial email to Bossert, who

responded, "Thank you for all the time and effort today, and for the 12 month outcome." Pl. Ex.

165 at 1. He later added the TPS decisions would signal a "clear need for statutory reform of our

immigration system." Id.

On November 10, 2017, Chief of Staff Kelly wrote to Acting Secretary Duke, Stephen

Miller, Hope Hicks, Sarah Huckabee Sanders, Tom Bossert, and others, noting:

The conversation revolved around 'make a decision.' That the decision on TPS was entirely [Duke's]. That whatever she decided she'd be criticized but that comes with the job. My view was to grant limited (no more than 12 months or so [versus] the maximum 18 months allowed by the TPS program) to the Central American TPS recipients who have been here for 20 years. This approach then gives us time to work out a permanent solution with the hill. Similar thinking on Haiti."

Pl. Ex. 184. He later added, "[C]alls to leaders and staff within an organization to help in the decision making process particularly when they call looking for guidance, which includes ensuring agenda adherence, is EXACTLY what a chief-of-staff does." *Id.*

On November 15, 2017 Secretary Duke requested "any input SOUTHCOM has on the

potential impact/points of consideration" regarding her decision on TPS for Haiti. Suppl.

Admin. R. at 2. In response to Secretary Duke's request, Major General Jon Norman noted:

The impact of removing Haiti from TPS . . . may have near and long term repercussions for Haitian stability. In the near term, the removal of an estimated

59,000 Haitians from the US may place considerable additional stress on the Government of Haiti (GOH) and the social services of the country. Current conditions and GOH capacity have improved sufficiently to absorb the return of a moderate flow of Haitian nationals, but a large return would likely overwhelm a fragile government system and infrastructure. The GOH continues to receive weekly flights of between 50 and 100 noncriminal deportees, and even this moderate number is a level that stretches its resources to maintain a secure and orderly reception program. The return of a large number of citizens may place additional security stress upon the Haitian government, which is contending with rising crime and violence exacerbated by the security vacuum created by the withdrawal of MINUSTAH....

Id. at 1.

c. The Government of Haiti Continues to Ask for Extension

The Haitian Government made clear its position on TPS for Haiti even prior to Secretary Kelly's May 2017 decision. On May 4, 2017, the Haitian Ambassador to the United States, Paul Altidor, sent a letter to Secretary Kelly "asking for an extension of TPS, a stay of deportations to Haiti and the much-needed time to adequately prepare to welcome our citizens home." Pl. Ex. 172 at 2. Ambassador Altidor wrote Haiti had "encountered a number of roadblocks in the rebuilding process" since the 2010 earthquake, including Hurricane Matthew, which "caused, by some estimates, more than two (2) billion USD worth of damage and resulted in complete destruction of some parts of the country." *Id.* at 1. He also reported "pledges of donations did not equate to monies received" and noted the cholera epidemic "continu[ed] to devastate [Haiti's] citizens given [its] vulnerable conditions." *Id.* As a result, "recovery is not yet at a stage where [it] can receive and provide the necessary support for more than 50,000 arrivals back to the country." *Id.* at 2. Four days later, Ambassador Altidor sent another letter to Secretary Kelly requesting an in-person meeting to discuss Haiti's TPS designation. Pl. Ex. 171. Ambassador Altidor wrote the Government of Haiti "strongly believes that a renewal of TPS for

Haitians, for at least another eighteen (18) months, is in the national interest of both Haiti and the United States." *Id.* at 1.

Secretary Kelly met with Haitian Foreign Minister Antonio Rodrigue approximately one week later. Pl. Ex. 22. According to a memo from a November 13, 2017 Haiti TPS Strategy Meeting, "At former Secretary Kelly's request, Haiti has taken some steps to prepare for the eventual end of its TPS designation" even though the "Government of Haiti . . . stresse[d] it does not yet have the ability to accept back all of its TPS beneficiaries." Suppl. Admin. R. at 28.

James Nealon, the Assistant Secretary of Homeland Security for International Affairs and Acting Undersecretary for Policy, spoke by phone with Ambassador Altidor to also discuss Haiti's TPS in July 2017. *See* Pl. Ex. 355; Nealon Dep. Tr. at 27:12-22. Nealon called "the Haitian Ambassador to urge progress on preparing Haitian citizens to return home with the impending end of TPS." Pl. Ex. 355 at 1. During the call, Ambassador Altidor told Nealon the Haitian Government understands TPS is temporary. *Id*. But he stressed "Haiti is not yet ready to absorb a large number of returnees." *Id*. He stressed though "the Government is focused on creating an environment in which returnees . . . could expect to find adequate housing, . . . those conditions don't yet exist." *Id*. Ambassador Altidor also noted the Haitian Government does not want to "welcome [its] citizens back only to see them attempt to return to the United States for lack of opportunity, or worse, be attracted to criminal activity because of lack of legitimate work opportunities." *Id*. Nealon reported "the Ambassador asked directly if TPS will end in 2018. His message was clear – we understand it's a temporary program, but we're not ready, please extend it." *Id*.

Through the fall of 2017, the Haitian government continued to warn DHS officials it was not prepared to repatriate Haitian TPS recipients. The Embassy of the Republic of Haiti wrote DHS to further highlight the conditions warranting extension, including the housing shortage, destruction from Hurricane Matthew, the cholera epidemic, food insecurity, and damage from other environmental disasters. Suppl. Admin. R. at 7-9. And on October 4, 2017, Ambassador Altidor sent a letter to Acting Secretary Duke requesting an eighteen-month extension of Haiti's TPS designation or re-designation. Suppl. Admin. R. at 4-6. In the letter, Ambassador Altidor stressed the destruction of Hurricane Matthew, the ongoing cholera epidemic, and newly-inflicted damage from Hurricanes Maria and Irma warranted extension or re-designation. *Id.* As such, while Ambassador Altidor reported Haiti "is diligently working to put the country back on a trajectory towards a swift recovery," he expressed "fear that a non-renewal may cause TPS beneficiaries to find alternative, and ill-advised, ways to remain in the United States, and would also embolden trans-national human traffickers and cartels to prey upon this group of vulnerable individuals." *Id.* at 6.

In his October 4 letter, Ambassador Altidor invited Acting Secretary Duke to Haiti to discuss TPS and see the conditions in Haiti on the ground. *Id.* at 6. Instead, Acting Secretary Duke met with Foreign Minister Rodrigue in the United States on November 13, 2017. *Id.* at 11-13. Prior to that meeting, Acting Secretary Duke's briefing notes demonstrate she recognized the steps Haiti had taken "to prepare for the eventual end of its TPS designation" may be insufficient to adequately prepare "for the potential return of tens of thousands of Haitian TPS beneficiaries in the United States." *Id.* at 11. USCIS Director Francis Cissna, who attended the meeting, testified Foreign Minister Rodrigue "expressed his desire that the Secretary would extend TPS, and just he and his staff made that desire very clear." Cissna Dep. Tr. at 134:16-20.

d. Acting Secretary Duke Announces Termination of TPS for Haiti

On November 20, 2017, Acting Secretary Duke announced she had decided to terminate

TPS for Haiti. DHS issued a press release announcing her decision:

The decision to terminate TPS for Haiti was made after a review of the conditions upon which the country's original designation were based and whether those extraordinary but temporary conditions prevented Haiti from adequately handling the return of their nationals, as required by statute. Based on all available information, including recommendations received as part of an inter-agency consultation process, Acting Secretary Duke determined that those extraordinary but temporary conditions caused by the 2010 earthquake no longer exist.

Pl. Ex. 114 at 1. The press release also noted "Acting Secretary Duke met with Haitian Foreign

Minister Rodrigue" to discuss TPS. Id. It did not, however, reflect Foreign Minister Rodrigue's

desire to extend. Cissna Dep. Tr. at 134:16-20. After the announcement, Prelogar emailed

Anderson: "Unbelievable." Pl. Ex. 42. Prelogar later testified he found "unbelievable" that "an

announcement by the secretary that [in his] view was riddled with errors of various sorts would

be released." Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 230:19–231:11.

DHS published its official notice in the Federal Register in January 2018, providing

exclusively the following for its reasons:

[T]he conditions for Haiti's designation for TPS—on the basis of "extraordinary and temporary conditions" relating to the 2010 earthquake that prevented Haitian nationals from returning in safety—are no longer met.

Haiti has made progress recovering from the 2010 earthquake and subsequent effects that formed the basis for its designation. For example, the number of internally displaced persons (IDP) from the earthquake has continued to decline—98 [percent] of IDP sites have closed, and only approximately 38,000 of the estimated 2 million Haitians who lost their homes in the earthquake were still living in camps as of June 2017. In October 2017, the United Nations withdrew its peacekeeping mission, noting the mission had achieved its goals. The peacekeeping mission has been replaced by a successor operation that is a police-only force focused on strengthening rule of law, promoting human rights and supporting the Haitian National Police.

Haiti successfully completed its presidential election in February 2017. The 2010 earthquake destroyed key government infrastructure, including dozens of primary federal buildings, which the Haitian government is working to rebuild. The

Supreme Court is already reconstructed and operational, and, in April 2017, President Moïse announced a project to rebuild Haiti's National Palace. A Palace spokesperson announced on January 8 that a project to reconstruct the Palace would commence on January 12, 2018.

Haiti's economy continues to recover from the 2010 earthquake. Annual GDP growth has been generally positive since 2010, averaging 1.7 percent over the period (2010-2016). Although Haiti has grappled with a cholera epidemic that began in 2010 in the aftermath of the earthquake, cholera is currently at its lowest level since the outbreak began.

Pl. Ex. 341 at 3. The language in the notice largely tracks the language in the November 2017 Director Memorandum. *Compare id.*, *with* Suppl. Admin. R. at 40.

PROCEDURAL HISTORY

On March 15, 2018, Patrick Saget, Yolnick Jeune, Sabina Badio Florial, Jean Claude Mompoint, Gerald Michaud, Leoma Pierre, Naïscha Vilme, Guerline Francoise, Beatrice Beliard, Rachelle Guiriand, Family Action Network Movement, Inc. ("FANM") and Haiti Liberté (collectively, "Plaintiffs") filed this action against President Donald J. Trump, the United States of America, the Department of Homeland Security ("DHS"), Kirstjen Nielsen in her capacity as the DHS Secretary, and Elaine C. Duke as DHS Deputy Secretary (who was later replaced by Claire M. Grady) (collectively, "Defendants") seeking declaratory and injunctive relief. Compl., ECF No. 1.

On May 31, 2018, Plaintiffs filed an Amended Complaint challenging then-Acting Secretary of Homeland Security Elaine C. Duke's termination of Temporary Protected Status ("TPS") for Haiti, effective July 22, 2019. Am. Compl., ECF No. 21. Plaintiffs claim the decision to terminate TPS for Haiti: (1) was arbitrary and capricious, an abuse of discretion, and otherwise not in accordance with law in violation of the Administrative Procedure Act ("APA"); (2) was based on a new and changed standard for conducting TPS review, violating both the APA and the Regulatory Flexibility Act ("RFA"); (3) violated the Due Process and Equal Protection clauses of the Fifth Amendment of the Constitution; and (4) was ultra vires of the Immigration and Nationality Act ("INA").

On October 9, 2018, Defendants moved to dismiss the action pursuant to Rules 12(b)(1) and 12(b)(6) of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. Def. Mot., ECF No. 58; *see also* Def. Mem. ECF No. 59; Pl. Opp'n, ECF No. 62; Def. Reply, ECF No. 63. On October 30, 2018, Defendants filed a motion to stay this action pending final appellate review of the preliminary injunction issued in *Ramos v. Nielsen*, 336 F. Supp. 3d 1075 (N.D. Cal. 2018). Mot. to Stay, ECF No. 65. After the motions were fully briefed, the Court held oral argument on the motions on November 13, 2018. At the hearing, this Court made an oral ruling denying both Defendants' motion to dismiss and motion to stay, *see* Nov. 13, 2018 Tr., ECF No. 72, and issued a written decision and order on December 14, 2018, ECF No. 96.

From January 7, 2019 through January 10, 2019, this Court held a bench trial in this action to determine the propriety of a preliminary injunction. During the trial, the Court heard testimony from eight witnesses called by Plaintiffs. The witnesses included: two individual plaintiffs, Rachelle Guirand and Naischa Vilme; representatives of the two organizational plaintiffs, Haiti Liberté and the Family Action Network Movement, Inc. ("FANM"); and four expert witnesses. The expert witnesses included Ellie Happel and Brian Concannon, experts on country conditions in Haiti; Michael Posner, a former Assistant Secretary of State and an expert on Department of State practice and procedure; and Leon Rodriguez, the former Director of the United States Citizenship and Immigration Services ("USCIS") and an expert on USCIS practice and procedure. Defendants called no witnesses at trial. The parties entered into evidence deposition designations from eight witnesses, including witnesses called in *Ramos*. On January 10, 2019, this Court admitted these deposition transcripts in their entirety. *See* Order, ECF No.

133; Trial Tr. at 610–11. At the conclusion of trial, the Court reserved judgment and directed the parties to file proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law. Trial Tr. at 728:10-14; *see* Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Pl. Br."), ECF No. 146-1; Defs. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Br."), ECF No. 136; Pl. Resp. to Defs. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Pl. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 154; Defs. Resp. to Pls. Proposed Findings of Fact and Concls. of Law ("Def. Reply"), ECF No. 153.

JURISDICTION

This Court previously held the judicial review provision of the TPS statute, 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(A), does not bar review of Secretary Duke's decisionmaking process for terminating Haiti's TPS. *See Saget v. Trump*, 345 F. Supp. 3d 287 (E.D.N.Y. 2018) (Kuntz, J.). Nevertheless, Defendants continue to assert this Court lacks subject matter jurisdiction. First, Defendants argue Section 1254a(b)(5)(A) bars judicial review of claims relating to the Secretary's determination, be they statutory or constitutional. Def. Br. at 47-50. The TPS statute strips courts of jurisdiction to review "any determination of the Attorney General with respect to the designation, or termination or extension of a designation, of a foreign state under this subsection." 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(A). Second, Defendants contend the Court also lacks subject matter jurisdiction over all claims against the President.

A. Subject Matter Jurisdiction Over Plaintiffs' Claims

Because, as Defendants argue, Plaintiffs challenge "the content and factual accuracy" of Secretary Duke's decision, the TPS statute bars this Court from reviewing Plaintiffs' claims. Def. Br. at 48. Defendants also argue the statute bars judicial review even when the Secretary violates the TPS statute. *Id.* at 49. The Court addresses these arguments in turn and concludes it has subject matter jurisdiction over all of Plaintiffs' claims.

i. <u>General Legal Standards</u>

With respect to Plaintiffs' APA claims, there is a "strong presumption that Congress intends judicial review of administrative action." *Bowen v. Mich. Acad. of Family Physicians*, 476 U.S. 667, 670 (1986). As a result, "statutory limitations on judicial review of agency action should be interpreted narrowly in light of the APA's strong presumption in favor of judicial review." *Sharkey v. Quarantillo*, 541 F.3d 75, 84 (2d Cir. 2008) (citing *I.N.S. v. St. Syr*, 533 U.S. 289, 298 (2001); *Bowen*, 476 U.S. at 670). Given this strong presumption, courts must "restrict access to judicial review" of administrative action "only upon a showing of 'clear and convincing evidence' of contrary legislative intent." *Bowen*, 476 U.S. at 671-73 (quoting *Abbott Labs. v. Gardner*, 387 U.S. 136, 141 (1967)). Similarly, with respect to Plaintiffs' constitutional claims, "where Congress intends to preclude judicial review of constitutional claims its intent to do so must be clear." *Webster v. Doe*, 486 U.S. 592, 603 (1988) (citation omitted).

ii. Discussion

Defendants face "'the heavy burden of overcoming the strong presumption that Congress did not mean to prohibit all judicial review of [its] decision." Salazar v. King, 822 F.3d 61, 75 (2d Cir. 2016) (quoting Dunlop v. Bachowski, 421 U.S. 560, 567 (1975)). Defendants contend they meet this burden because the plain text of the TPS statute precludes judicial review. Def. Br. at 48-49. The defendants in Ramos v. Nielsen, 321 F. Supp. 3d 1083 (N.D. Cal. 2018), and Centro Presente v. Department of Homeland Security, 332 F. Supp. 3d 393 (D. Mass. 2018), advanced similar jurisdictional arguments, which both courts rejected. See Ramos, 321 F. Supp. 3d at 1104 (concluding the Government could not show "clear and convincing evidence of Congressional intent to strip jurisdiction of the courts to review generally applicable policies and practices which transcend individual TPS determination for a particular country"); Centro

Presente, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 409 (holding the plaintiffs' challenge was "sufficiently collateral that the Court has jurisdiction over both the constitutional and statutory claims").

In denying Defendants' motion to dismiss, the Court compared the instant action to McNary v. Haitian Refugee Center, 498 U.S. 479 (1991). In McNary, the Supreme Court held the Immigration Reform and Control Act ("Reform Act") did not bar constitutional and statutory challenges to INS's decision making process regarding special agricultural worker status "given the absence of clear congressional language mandating preclusion of federal jurisdiction and the nature of respondents' requested relief." Id. at 483-84. Critically, the plaintiffs in McNary did not seek a substantive declaration. Id. at 495; see also Reno v. Catholic Soc. Servs., Inc., 509 U.S. 43, 55-56 (1993) (applying McNary to conclude the Reform Act did not preclude "jurisdiction over an action challenging the legality of a regulation without referring to or relying on the denial of any individual application"). The Reform Act's jurisdiction-stripping provision is very similar to that of the TPS statute. Whereas the TPS statute provides "[t]here no judicial review of any determination of the Attorney General with respect to the designation, or termination or extension of a designation, of a foreign state," 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(A) (emphasis added), the Reform Act provides "[t]here shall be no ... judicial review of a determination respecting an application for adjustment of status," 8 U.S.C. § 1160(e)(1) (emphasis added). See also McNary, 498 U.S. at 492.

The construction of the TPS statute does not evince an intent to bar all judicial review. If Congress intended to bar collateral challenges to the processes underlying TPS determinations, it very well could have by using "broader statutory language," such as language proscribing "all causes . . . arising under" the statute or "referring to review 'on all questions of law and fact," as Congress has done elsewhere in the INA. *McNary*, 498 U.S. at 494; *compare* 8 U.S.C. § 1252(b)(9) ("Judicial review of all questions of law and fact, *including interpretation and application of constitutional and statutory provisions*, arising from any action taken or proceeding brought to remove an alien . . . shall be available only in judicial review of a final order under this section." (emphasis added)), *with id.* § 1254a(b)(5)(A) ("There is no judicial review of any determination of the Attorney General with respect to the designation, or termination or extension of a designation, of a foreign state under this subsection."). Thus, as the Court concluded previously, the text of the TPS statute demonstrates the jurisdiction-stripping provision proscribes only direct review of individual TPS determinations.

Despite the Court's prior decision, Defendants argue the evidence presented at trial "demonstrates that Plaintiffs' real objective is not to establish a process-based deficiency, but instead to challenge both the content of [Secretary] Duke['s] decision and the factual accuracy of Acting Secretary Duke's findings." Def. Br. at 47-48. Defendants point to Plaintiffs' expert testimony regarding country conditions in Haiti to suggest Plaintiffs' motive is to challenge the substance of the decision itself. *Id.* at 48. In response, Plaintiffs argue they did not call country conditions experts to contradict factual findings but rather to demonstrate Defendants "intentionally disregarded and/or misconstrued relevant, available evidence and therefore violated the procedural requirements of the TPS statute." Pl. Reply at 23. Ultimately, Plaintiffs do not ask the Court to make findings of fact concerning current conditions in Haiti or to evaluate the factual accuracy of Acting Secretary Duke's findings. *Id.* at 22. Rather, "Plaintiffs have requested that the Court make findings of fact relating to *deficiencies in the process* employed by Defendants to terminate TPS for Haiti." Id. At trial, Plaintiffs brought experts who spoke directly to the typical processes employed at DHS and the Department of State leading up to TPS determinations and the alleged procedural deficiencies in the decision to terminate Haiti's

TPS. As Plaintiffs point out, "most of the evidence that Plaintiffs presented at trial speaks directly to process-based deficiencies in the Trump Administration's policies and practices for reviewing TPS." *Id.* at 23.

Defendants also argue Plaintiffs' legal assertions evince a "quintessential arbitrary-andcapricious challenge to the agency decision itself." Def. Reply at 3. But again, Plaintiffs' claims rely on *process-based* deficiencies. Plaintiffs do not challenge the content of the decision. They do not seek a substantive declaration from the Court they are entitled to a TPS determination in their favor. Pl. Br. at 90. Plaintiffs' success in this case would not compel Defendants to extend Haiti's TPS designation. Rather, it would require Defendants to make a new, good faith, factand evidence-based determination regarding Haiti's status by applying lawful criteria. *See McNary*, 498 U.S. at 495 (noting respondents would be entitled only "to have their case files reopened and their applications reconsidered"); *Centro Presente*, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 408. If the Court were to grant Plaintiffs the relief they seek, Acting Secretary Duke's TPS determination would be set aside, and the DHS Secretary would need to make a new determination, applying lawful criteria—that is, criteria other than those Plaintiffs allege to be procedurally deficient. *See id.* at 408. This very well could result in the same TPS determination.

Defendants cite several cases to support their argument the TPS statute bars this Court from reviewing Acting Secretary Duke's decision. *See, e.g., Gebhardt v. Nielsen,* 879 F.3d 980 (9th Cir. 2018); *Skagit Cty. Public Hosp. District No. 2 v. Shalala,* 80 F.3d 379 (9th Cir. 1996); *Palisades Gen. Hosp. v. Leavitt,* 426 F.3d 400 (D.C. Cir. 2005); *see also City of Rialto v. W. Coast Loading Corp.,* 581 F.3d 865 (9th Cir. 2009). But Defendants' reliance on these cases is misplaced.

The issue in the present case is different from that in *Gebhardt*. In *Gebhardt*, the Ninth Circuit determined the Adam Walsh Act precluded judicial review of statutory claims because the explicit and clear language of the statute provides the Secretary with "sole and unreviewable discretion" over a determination bearing on the risk a citizen poses to a non-citizen being claimed as an immediate relative. 879 F.3d at 984; see also 8 U.S.C. § 1154(a)(1)(A)(i). The TPS statute does not endow the Secretary with such unfettered discretion. It does not provide the Secretary with "sole and unreviewable discretion." Compare 8 U.S.C. § 1154(a)(1)(A)(i), with 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(A). In fact, the TPS statute limits the Secretary's discretion by requiring the Secretary to, among other things: (1) consult with appropriate government agencies; (2) publish the basis for a determination in the federal register; and (3) terminate a foreign state's TPS if that state no longer meets the conditions for designation. See 8 U.S.C. §§ 1254a(b)(3)(A)–(B) (providing the Secretary "shall" fulfill these responsibilities (emphasis added)). Thus, the requirements of the APA and the TPS statute itself constrain the Secretary. Put another way, the Secretary may not violate the law. If she does, a federal court may hold her accountable.

The issues in this case also differ from those in *Skagit County*, *Palisades General Hospital*, and *City of Rialto*. In both *Skagit County* and *Palisades General Hospital*, the plaintiffs requested relief in the form of a substantive declaration from the court. *See Skagit Cty.*, 80 F.3d at 386 (asking the court "to order . . . [the Health Care Finance Administration to] award [the plaintiff] its appropriate share of Medicare reimbursement"); *Palisades Gen. Hosp.*, 426 F.3d at 403-05 (citing the same "unique" statutory scheme as *Skagit County*, 42 U.S.C. § 1395(d)(10)(C)(iii)(II), as the basis of finding the court lacked jurisdiction). Similarly, in *City of Rialto*, the Ninth Circuit determined a "pattern and practice" claim under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 was "decidedly substantive," distinguishing it from *McNary* in which the plaintiffs sought a "fair hearing" regarding the "deprivation of a substantial liberty interest." 581 F.3d at 876, 878. As the Court has already stressed, Plaintiffs seek neither a substantive declaration nor individualized relief. Rather, they seek to prevent the Secretary and DHS from making TPS determinations based on a subjective goal engineered toward termination rather than on the objective assessment required by law.

Moreover, the case at hand, unlike *Skagit County*, *Palisades General Hospital*, and *City* of *Rialto*, involves a substantial liberty interest—immigration status. Protecting liberty interests such as those associated with TPS is vital to the proper functioning of the rule of law: "Given th[ose] substantial liberty interest[s] and the 'well-settled presumption favoring interpretations of statutes that allow judicial review of administrative action,'" Congress did not isolate the immigrants in this case from seeking judicial review of their valid claims. *See id.* at 878 (quoting *McNary*, 498 U.S. at 496).

If the Court did not have jurisdiction to hear Plaintiffs' claims, there would be no judicial avenue by which Plaintiffs could meaningfully object to DHS procedure regarding TPS determinations at large. *See McNary*, 498 U.S. at 496. Defendants argued at the Preliminary Injunction Hearing Plaintiffs' only recourse is to lobby Congress to enact legislation to designate a given country for TPS. *See* Trial Tr. at 720:16–721:9. Defendants note they would maintain this position even if the DHS Secretary deliberately and blatantly violated the dictates of the APA or the TPS statute. *Id.*; *see also* Def. Br. at 49 (stating "judicial review is . . . not permitted even in a scenario where a Secretary of Homeland Security *violates* the TPS statute" (emphasis added)). The language of the TPS statute does not provide such an unrestrained destruction of the rule of law. Given "our well-settled presumption favoring interpretations of statutes that

allow judicial of review of administrative action" and the limited review provisions of the TPS statute, the Court finds Defendants fail to meet their burden of demonstrating Congress intended "to foreclose all forms of meaningful judicial review" under the TPS statute. *See McNary*, 498 U.S. at 496 (citation omitted). Accordingly, the Court has subject-matter jurisdiction over Plaintiffs' claims.

B. Plaintiff's Claims Against the President

Defendants also contend this Court does not have subject matter jurisdiction over Plaintiffs' claims against the President, who Plaintiffs sue in his official capacity. Def. Br. at 50; Def. Reply at 7. This Court previously held it was premature to dismiss the President as a party to this action when it denied Defendants' Motion to Dismiss. *See Saget*, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 297. Courts possess the power to grant injunctive relief against subordinate executive officials, *Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co. v. Sawyer*, 343 U.S. 579, 584, 588 (1952), as well as the President, *Clinton v. New York*, 524 U.S. 417, 433 (1998); *Nixon v. Fitzgerald*, 457 U.S. 731, 753-54 (1982). That no individual is above the law is a well-settled principle in this nation. *See Nixon*, 457 U.S. at 754 (citing *Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co.*, 343 U.S. at 579; *United States v. Burr*, 25 F. Cas. 30, 34 (C.C. Va. 1807) (Marshall, C.J.) (contrasting the "principle of the English constitution that the king can do no wrong," with the U.S. constitution, which explicitly includes provisions for impeachment and removal)).

Enjoining the President from certain action is "extraordinary" relief, but it may nonetheless be available in certain circumstances. *Franklin v. Massachusetts*, 505 U.S. 788, 802-03 (1992). Courts "must balance the constitutional weight of the interest to be served against the dangers of intrusion on the authority and functions of the Executive Branch." *Nixon*, 457 U.S. at 754.

Defendants previously invoked and incorporate by reference Franklin and Mississippi v. Johnson, 71 U.S. (Wall.) 475 (1866), to argue this Court cannot enjoin the President in this action. See Def. Br. at 50. In *Mississippi*, a group of Southern states sought to enjoin President Johnson and his subordinate officials from enforcing the post-Civil War Reconstruction Acts passed by Congress, which the Supreme Court deemed unconstitutional, 71 U.S. (Wall.) at 498. Although it dismissed the suit as to all defendants, the *Mississippi* Court—as the Court in Franklin acknowledged—did not bar injunctive relief against the President in all cases; instead, it left the door open for "a judicial injunction requiring the performance of a purely 'ministerial' duty." Franklin, 505 U.S. at 802-03 (quoting Mississippi v. Johnson, 71 U.S. (4 Wall) at 498-99). And as the D.C. Circuit has advised, courts "should be extremely reluctant in light of the fundamental constitutional reasons for subjecting Executive actions to the purview of judicial scrutiny to hold that the federal judiciary lacks power to compel the President to perform a ministerial duty in accordance with the law." Nat'l Treasury Emps. Union v. Nixon, 492 F.2d 587, 612 (D.C. Cir. 1974) (issuing a declaratory judgment against the President). The correction of an unlawful act "far more closely resembles the performance of 'a mere ministerial duty,' where 'nothing [is] left to discretion,' than the performance of a 'purely executive and political' duty requiring the exercise of discretion vested in the President." Knight First Amendment Inst. v. Trump, 302 F. Supp. 3d 541, 578 (S.D.N.Y. 2018) (Buchwald, J.) (quoting Mississippi, 71 U.S. (4 Wall.) at 499).

Plaintiffs argue injunctive relief against the President is proper in this case. Pl. Br. at 92-93. They contend "[a]n injunction against the President is . . . appropriate to ensure that the Secretary's new decision on whether to extend or terminate TPS for Haiti is based on a review of the proper statutory criteria and not prejudicial influence motivated by racial animus." *Id.*

In balancing the weight of the interests to be served by injunctive relief against the intrusion into Executive affairs, the Court concludes, at this time, enjoining the President to ensure executive officials operate in accordance with the law is appropriate in this case and well within the Court's power. The Government's comparison to Mississippi-where states that disagreed with the constitutionality of a law sought to enjoin the President from enforcing it-is inapposite. Here, unlike in *Mississippi*, injunctive relief against the President corrects unlawful conduct (rather than promotes it) and ensures the decision to extend or terminate TPS for Haiti is in accordance with the law. Plaintiffs cite numerous statements made by the President himself to support their respective claims in this action, and evidence within the administrative record reflects the influence of several senior White House officials. See, e.g., Suppl. Admin. R. at 127-29 (White House-sponsored small group meeting coordinating TPS process); id. at 283 (Duke's handwritten notes describing phone call with White House officials). Such involvement suggests enjoining the Secretary alone would not afford complete relief sought by Plaintiffs. Moreover, any intrusion into executive function would be minimal; the Court is not directing the President or any executive official to reach a certain policy conclusion but rather to abide by the mandates of the APA, the TPS statute, and the Constitution. The United States is a government of laws, not of men. Executive officials, be they senior or subordinate, must follow the law.

The Government also cites as support *Doe 2 v. Trump*, 319 F. Supp. 3d 539 (D.D.C. 2018). There, plaintiffs filed suit seeking injunctive relief against the President after he issued a statement via Twitter announcing "the United states Government will not accept or allow transgender individuals to serve in any capacity in the U.S. Military." *Id.* at 540. The court dismissed the President as a party in the action, based "on the particular facts of this case—where no relief is available from the President himself, the Court can review the policy at issue

without the President as a party, and Plaintiffs can obtain all of the relief that they seek from other Defendants." *Id.* at 542-43.

But *Doe 2* is markedly different from the instant action. First, the plaintiffs sought to declare a presidential policy itself was unconstitutional, not that the means by which the policy was enacted was unlawful. Second, the policy at issue in *Doe 2* was without question "an official, non-ministerial act of the President[.]" *Id.* at 541. Here, injunctive relief against the President does not invade the province of executive discretion as it would in *Doe 2*; rather, enjoining the President and other executive officials from violating the TPS statute is akin to performing a ministerial duty and ensuring executive officials follow the laws enacted by the Congress. *See Knight First Amendment Inst.*, 302 F. Supp. 3d at 578-79. Third, the plaintiffs in *Doe 2* explicitly stated in their Second Amended Complaint "they are no longer seeking preliminary (or permanent) injunctive relief from the President at all." *Doe 2*, 319 F. Supp. 3d at 541. Here, Plaintiffs continue to seek relief against the President.

Accordingly, the Court concludes at this stage of the litigation the President is an appropriate party to the action.

STANDING

The Court next addresses "the threshold question in every federal case": whether Plaintiffs have standing. *Denney v. Deutsche Bank AG*, 443 F.3d 253, 263 (2d Cir. 2006). Because federal courts may hear only actual cases or controversies, litigants must "satisfy th[is] 'irreducible constitutional minimum' of Article III standing" before their claims may be properly heard in federal court. *Strubel v. Comenity Bank*, 842 F.3d 181, 187 (2d Cir. 2016) (quoting *Lujan v. Defs. of Wildlife*, 504 U.S. 555, 560-61 (1992)). To establish standing, a plaintiff must have first suffered an "injury in fact, . . . an invasion of a legally protected interest which is (a) concrete and particularized and (b) actual or imminent, not conjectural or hypothetical." *Lujan*, 504 U.S. at 560 (internal quotation marks and citations omitted); *see also Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins*, 136 S. Ct. 1540, 1547-48 (2016). Congress may construct a statutory right that, if violated, would lead to an injury in fact that would not otherwise be cognizable. *See, e.g., Fed. Election Comm'n v. Akins*, 524 U.S. 11, 19-21 (1998) (holding advocacy organizations' "inability to obtain information" that Congress determined to make public by statute is a concrete injury satisfying the standing requirement of Article III); *Spokeo, Inc.*, 136 S. Ct. at 1549-50 (listing cases); *id.* at 1554-55 (Ginsburg, J., dissenting) (listing cases). Second, a plaintiff must show the injury is "fairly traceable" to the defendant's challenged action. *Lujan*, 504 U.S. at 560 (alterations omitted). Third, a plaintiff must show "the injury will be redressed by a favorable decision." *Id.* at 561 (internal quotation marks omitted).

The requirements for "organizational" standing, when an organization sues on its own behalf to vindicate a right, are the same. *See Havens Realty Corp. v. Coleman*, 455 U.S. 363, 378-79 (1982); *N.Y. Civil Liberties Union v. N.Y.C. Transit Auth.*, 684 F.3d 286, 294 (2d Cir. 2012). If an organization is suing on behalf of its members, or asserting "associational" standing, it must also show: "(a) its members would otherwise have standing to sue in their own right; (b) the interests it seeks to protect are germane to the organization's purposes; and (c) neither the claim asserted nor the relief requested requires the participation of individual members in the lawsuit." *Hunt v. Wash. State Apple Advert. Comm* 'n, 432 U.S. 333, 343 (1977). An interest is "germane" to an organization's purpose if the litigation would "reasonably tend to further the general interests that individual members sought to vindicate in joining the association and . . . bears a reasonable connection to the association's knowledge and experience." *Bldg. & Constr. at Trades Council & Vicinity v. Downtown Dev., Inc.*, 448 F.3d 138, 149 (2d Cir. 2006); see also Humane Soc. of the U.S. v. Hodel, 840 F.2d 45, 58 (D.C. Cir. 1988) (noting germaneness requires only "mere pertinence between litigation subject and organizational purpose"). The third requirement is "only a prudential one" and "not an element of Article III's jurisdictional limitations on the power of the federal courts." New York v. U.S. Dep't of Commerce, 351 F. Supp. 3d 502, 605 (S.D.N.Y. 2019) (Furman, J.) (citing Food & Commercial Workers v. Brown Grp., 517 U.S. 544, 544 (1996)).

Defendants argue Haiti Liberté lacks organizational standing because it has not suffered an injury-in-fact that is concrete and particularized and because "Plaintiffs cannot prove the causation prong to show Haiti Liberté's organizational standing." Def. Reply at 11. The Government also argues Haiti Liberté lacks standing under the RFA because it should not be considered a "small entity." *See* Def. Br. at 66-67; Def. Reply at 8-10.¹⁴ In response, Plaintiffs contend Haiti Liberté has organizational and associational standing to sue Defendants because its readership in the United States will be reduced by approximately ten percent if Haiti's TPS is terminated and because one of its employees, Mr. Rateau, is a Haitian TPS beneficiary. Pl. Br. at 84, 86-87. They argue as a concrete injury "the loss of one of its most important writers" and a "decrease in readership and revenue." Pl. Reply at 40. Additionally, Haiti Liberté asserts it has standing under the RFA as a "small business" or "small entity" because it does not dominate the field of newspaper publishing and has approximately twelve employees. *Id.* at 86; Pl. Reply at 39-40.

The Court agrees with Defendants that Haiti Liberté's interest in reducing its readership and advertising revenues in the United States is not a concrete future injury actually or imminently threatened by the challenged action of Defendants. Thus, Haiti Liberté fails to

¹⁴ The Government does not dispute any other Plaintiff has standing to maintain their claims.

establish an injury-in-fact and lacks organizational standing.¹⁵ If Haiti's TPS expires, and TPS beneficiaries return to Haiti, these beneficiaries would still be able to access and read Haiti Liberté's weekly newspaper. Indeed, Mr. Kim Ives, a journalist for Haiti Liberté, testified readers situated in Haiti can access the weekly paper online or in print because the organization maintains an office in Port-au-Prince. Trial Tr. at 359:21-22, 372:17-22 (Ives). Moreover, neither Mr. Ives nor Plaintiffs suggest Haiti Liberte would fire its key employee, Mr. Rateau, in the event his TPS status expires. Haiti Liberté would not suffer "the loss of one its most important writers" because of the Secretary's decision to terminate TPS for Haiti because he could work out of the Port-au-Prince office should he return to Haiti. Plaintiffs also have not proffered evidence the readership of Haiti Liberté overall would be reduced or harmed by some of its readership relocating from the United States to Haiti. Haiti Liberté also fails to show any loss in advertising based on terminating Haiti's TPS is a "concrete" future injury "certainly impending." See Lujan, 504 U.S. at 564 n.2; Clapper v. Amnesty Int'l USA, 568 U.S. 398, 409 (2013). The Court cannot rely on the mere conjecture of Mr. Ives without more evidence of a concrete injury. See Clapper, 568 U.S. at 409 ("Allegations of possible future injury are not sufficient." (internal quotation marks omitted)).

Haiti Liberté's contention it maintains associational standing is also without merit. Even if the Court were to accept the tenuous argument the removal of Mr. Rateau would "make it exceedingly difficult for Haiti Liberté to cover news and current events in Haiti," Haiti Liberté still fails to meet the second criteria for associational standing. Pl. Br. at 84.¹⁶ Rather than

¹⁵ Because the Court concludes Haiti Liberté failed to establish injury-in-fact, it does not address the Government's additional standing arguments. *See* Def. Reply at 11-12.

¹⁶ The Court cautions here that "proof of a mere 'statistical probability that some of [an organization's] members are threatened with concrete injury' is not enough to satisfy the first prong of associational standing." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 605 (quoting Summers v. Earth Island Inst., 555 U.S. 488, 497-98 (2009)).

explain its interests or its broader purpose, Plaintiffs assert only "[t]he interests that Haiti Liberté seeks to protect through this lawsuit are germane to its purpose." *Id.* at 86. If the Court were to accept such a conclusory recitation without more, associational standing requirements would become toothless. Furthermore, this hollow argument fails for the same reason Haiti Liberté failed to establish organizational standing. As a Haitian weekly newspaper distributed in the United States and in Haiti, Haiti Liberté does not proffer evidence to show its interests as an organization, such as maintaining its readership, would be harmed based on the residency of some of its readers, when the paper is accessible in Haiti. Haiti Liberté's "general interests" appear to be informing its readership and broader public about Haiti-centric issues, and it is not clear to this Court how its involvement in the action regarding the immigration status of some of its readers "bears a reasonable connection to the association's knowledge and experience." *Bldg. & Constr. at Trades Council*, 448 F.3d at 149.

Because Haiti Liberté lacks organizational or associational standing, standing under the RFA is the only means by which it can remain in this action as a federal litigant. "The RFA requires administrative agencies to consider the effect of their actions on small entities, including small businesses, small non-profit enterprises, and small local governments." *Nw. Mining Ass'n v. Babbitt*, 5 F. Supp. 2d 9, 14 (D.D.C. 1998). The RFA provides "a small entity that is adversely affected or aggrieved by final agency action is entitled to judicial review." 5 U.S.C. § 611(a)(1); *see also Nw. Mining Ass'n*, 5 F. Supp. 2d at 13. A "small entity" is "any not-for-profit enterprise which is independently owned and operated and is not dominant in its field." 5 U.S.C. § 601(4). The D.C. Circuit "has consistently rejected the contention that the RFA applies to small businesses indirectly affected by the regulation of other entities." *Cement Kiln Recycling Coal. v. E.P.A.*, 255 F.3d 855, 869 (D.C. Cir. 2001); *see also Mid-Tex Elec. Coop. v. F.E.R.C.*,

773 F.2d 327, 342 (D.C. Cir. 1985) ("The problem Congress . . . discerned was the high cost to small entities of compliance with uniform regulations, and the remedy Congress fashioned—careful consideration of those costs in regulatory flexibility analyses—is accordingly limited to small entities *subject to the proposed regulation*." (emphasis added)).

Here, Defendants do not contest Haiti Liberté is independent y owned and operated, but they argue Haiti Liberté dominates its field because it is the largest Haitian weekly newspaper in New York City. Def. Br. at 66-67 (citations omitted). Moreover, in Defendants' view, while Plaintiffs submit Haiti Liberté makes no profit as a business, "such losses do not legally qualify Haiti Liberté as a 'not-for-profit enterprise' under the RFA." Def. Reply at 12-13. In response, Plaintiffs contend, at a minimum, Haiti Liberté is a "small business" not dominant in the field of newspaper publishing because it has approximately twelve employees. Pl. Br. at 86-87 (citations omitted). According to Plaintiffs, "Defendants' attempt to narrow Haiti Liberté's 'field' to 'Haitian weekly newspaper[s] in New York' lacks any basis in law. The Small Business Association. . . does not list this category, nor does common sense dictate this conclusion. Pl. Reply at 40 (citations omitted). Even if Haiti Liberté is 'adversely affected or aggrieved,' either through its workforce or readership." Def. Br. at 67 (quoting 5 U.S.C. § 611(a)(1)).

The Court need not decide whether Haiti Liberté is a "small entity" under the RFA because it concludes it is not a *regulated* small entity "adversely affected or aggrieved by final agency action" and therefore lacks prudential standing to bring its RFA claim. *See Mid-Tex Elec. Coop., Inc.,* 773 F.2d at 342; *see also Permapost Prods., Inc. v McHugh,* 55 F. Supp. 3d 14, 30 (D.D.C. 2014) (applying the reasoning of *Mid-Tex Electric Co-op., Inc.* and holding company-plaintiffs lacked prudential standing to bring RFA claims because they were not

subject to the proposed regulation). Plaintiffs do not argue Haiti Liberté is a small entity subject to the decision to terminate Haiti's TPS; rather, they argue it would suffer economic harm through reduced readership and the relocation of one employee as an indirect result of the agency action. But as the Court has already concluded, Plaintiffs have failed to establish this hypothetical injury is concrete, particularized, and actual or imminent. Moreover, a decision to terminate TPS would "doubtless have economic impacts in many sectors of the economy. But to require an agency to assess the impact on all of the nation's small businesses possibly affected by a rule would be to convert every rulemaking process into a massive exercise in economic modeling, an approach" this Court, in accord with the D.C. Circuit, rejects. *Cement Kiln Recycling Coal.*, 255 F.3d at 869 (citing *Mid-Tex Elec. Coop.*, 773 F.2d at 343).

In sum, Haiti Liberté has failed to adduce cognizable evidence of an injury to confer standing. Accordingly, its claim against Defendants is dismissed.

PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION

Plaintiffs seek to enjoin Defendants' November 20, 2017 decision to terminate TPS status for Haitian beneficiaries. Compl. at 1. As a result, Plaintiffs' TPS status is set to expire on July 22, 2019. Pl. Ex. 341 at 3. For the reasons set forth below, Plaintiffs have demonstrated they are entitled to a preliminary injunction against termination of TPS status for Haitian beneficiaries.

A. General Legal Standards

A preliminary injunction is an equitable remedy a court may issue in its discretion. Silber v. Barbara's Bakery, Inc., 950. F. Supp. 2d 432, 438-39 (E.D.N.Y. 2013) (Kuntz, J.) (citing Munaf v. Geren, 553 U.S. 674, 689-90 (2008)). A preliminary injunction preserves the status quo and the rights of the parties until a final adjudication on the merits. See N. Am. Soccer League, LLC v. U.S. Soccer Fed'n, Inc., 883 F.3d 32, 36 (2d Cir. 2018); see also Boardman v.

Pac. Seafood Grp., 822 F.3d 1011, 1024 (9th Cir. 2016) ("The purpose of a preliminary injunction is to preserve the status quo ante litem . . . [which] refers to the last uncontested status which preceded the pending controversy.") (internal quotation marks and citations omitted).
Courts may enjoin future action by government officials where the traditional principles of equity support such relief. See, e.g., Gonzales v. Oregon, 546 U.S. 243, 260-61 (2006) (affirming an injunction against the Attorney General in an APA action); Franklin v.
Massachusetts, 505 U.S. 788, 802 (1992) ("[I]njunctive relief against executive officials like the Secretary of Commerce is within the courts' power.").

In the Second Circuit, a party seeking a preliminary injunction must demonstrate: (1) irreparable harm; (2) either (a) a likelihood of success on the merits or (b) both serious questions on the merits and a balance of hardships decidedly favoring the moving party; and (3) that a preliminary injunction is in the public interest. *N. Am. Soccer League, LLC*, 883 F.3d at 37; *see also Winter v. Nat. Res. Def. Council, Inc.*, 555 U.S. 7, 20 (2008). A showing that irreparable harm is probable in the absence of a preliminary injunction is "the single most important prerequisite for the issuance of a preliminary injunction." *Bell & Howell: Mamiya Co. v. Masel Supply Co. Corp.*, 719 F.2d 42, 45 (2d Cir. 1983) (internal quotation marks omitted). Regarding the last two factors, because the Government is a party, and "the Government's interest *is* the public interest," the balance of hardships and public interest merge as one factor. *New York v. U. S. Dep't. of Commerce*, 351 F. Supp. 3d 502, 673 (S.D.N.Y. 2019) (Furman, J.) (internal quotation marks omitted).

B. Likelihood of Success on the Merits/Serious Questions

- i. APA and Ultra Vires Claims
- a. Scope of Review

As a threshold matter, Defendants raise several evidentiary objections relevant to the Court's decision. First, Defendants argue the Court should decide this case based solely on the administrative record. Second, even if the Court reviews materials beyond the designated administrative record, Defendants argue this Court should not admit a number of documents on the bases of deliberative-process privilege and attorney-client privilege.

For the reasons discussed below, the Court holds it may consider evidence outside of the designated administrative record. Regardless of that finding, the evidence on the record is alone sufficient to establish Plaintiffs' likelihood of success on the merits. With respect to Defendants' privilege assertions, the Court has carefully reviewed Defendants' substantial privilege log *in camera*.¹⁷ The Court admits only the privilege-log documents cited in this opinion.

Defendants argue the Court should decide this case based solely on the designated administrative record they have prepared for the Court's consideration. Def. Br. at 52 (citing *Fla. Power & Light Co. v. Lorion*, 470 U.S. 729, 743-44 (1985)). Plaintiffs, on the other hand, argue the Court can and should consider evidence outside the designated administrative record because they introduce "a wealth of specific evidence showing bad faith and improper behavior by Defendants." Pl. Reply at 26.

Courts reviewing agency action under the APA must base their review on the "whole record." 5 U.S.C. § 706(2). Ordinarily, courts confine their review of administrative action under the APA to the full administrative record, which should include all materials the agency "compiled" that were before the agency when it made its decision. *Citizens to Preserve Overton Park v. Volpe*, 401 U.S. 402, 419 (1971); *James Madison Ltd. by Hecht v. Ludwig*, 82 F.3d 1085, 1095 (D.C. Cir. 1996). When courts evaluate an agency's compliance with the APA, "the focal

¹⁷ Defendants produced many thousands of pages of documents to the Court shortly before the Court's Preliminary Injunction Hearing. The Judge reviewed them all.

point for judicial review should be the administrative record already in existence, not some new record made initially in the reviewing court." *Camp v. Pitts*, 411 U.S. 138, 142 (1973) (per curiam). Ultimately, "[i]t is well settled that judicial review of agency action is normally confined to the full administrative record before the agency at the time the decision was made." *Envtl. Def. Fund, Inc.*, 657 F.2d at 284.

The agency under review is ordinarily tasked with compiling the "whole" administrative record for the court. The "whole administrative record, however, is not necessarily those documents that the *agency* has compiled and submitted as 'the' administrative record." *Thompson v. U.S. Dep't of Labor*, 885 F.2d 551, 555 (9th Cir. 1989) (internal quotation marks and citation omitted). Rather, "[t]he 'whole' administrative record . . . consists of all documents and materials directly or *indirectly* considered by agency decision-makers, including evidence contrary to the agency's position." *Id.* (internal quotation marks and citation omitted) (emphasis in original); *see also Schicke v. Romney*, 474 F.2d 309, 315 (2d Cir. 1973) ("[T]he court must have before it the full administrative record which was before the agency and on which the agency determination was based.").

An agency's designation of the administrative record is entitled to a rebuttable "presumption of administrative regularity." *New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 632 (quoting *Bar MK Ranches v. Yuetter*, 994 F.2d 735, 740 (10th Cir. 1993)). A court is to assume "the agency properly designated the Administrative Record absent clear evidence to the contrary." *Bar MK Ranches*, 994 F.2d at 740. If a party shows the record may be incomplete, additional discovery is appropriate. *Id.* Ultimately, it is the responsibility of the reviewing court to determine the administrative record is complete. *See New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 631-32 (noting the question of what constitutes the Administrative Record is "one for the Court" (citing *Overton Park*, 401 U.S. at 420; Occidental Petroleum Corp. v. SEC, 873 F.2d 325, 340 (D.C. Cir. 1989); Dopico v. Goldschmidt, 687 F.2d 644, 654 (2d Cir. 1982); Suffolk Cty. v. Sec'y of Interior, 562 F.2d 1368, 1384 n.9 (2d Cir. 1975)).

Courts have delineated several circumstances in which a party may nevertheless include evidence beyond the scope of the designated administrative record. A court may consider extrarecord or supplemental evidence when: (1) the agency's designated administrative record is incomplete, and the district court cannot conduct its review in accordance with the APA's "whole record" requirement; (2) when supplemental materials would illuminate a complex record; (3) when the court must look to supplemental materials to evaluate whether the agency failed to consider all relevant factors, ignored an important aspect of the problem, or deviated from established agency practices; and (4) when a plaintiff makes a "strong showing" the Government's decision was in bad faith. The Court discusses the grounds for considering supplemental or extra-record evidence in turn.

First, a court may look to evidence outside the agency's designated Administrative Record when it finds the Administrative Record so designated is incomplete. *See, e.g., Nat. Res. Def. Council v. Train*, 519 F.2d 287, 291 (D.C. Cir. 1975) (finding the plaintiffs "made a substantial showing in the District Court that the Administrator had not filed the entire administrative record with the court"). "The failure to include the information relied upon by the agency in the administrative record, even if later disclosed to the court is . . . inconsistent with the Administrative Procedure Act's requirement that review take place on 'the whole record.'" *U.S. Lines, Inc. v. Fed. Mar. Comm'n*, 584 F.2d 519, 534 n.43 (D.C. Cir. 1978). Thus, "where it appears that the administrative record designated by the agency is *not* the 'whole record' that was before the agency decisionmakers at the time of decision, a court may order that the record be completed." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 632 (citing Home Box Office, Inc. v. F.C.C., 567 F.2d 9, 54 (D.C. Cir. 1977)). A court may accordingly order completion of the record when "a challenger shows that 'materials exist that were actually considered by the agency decisionmakers but are not in the record as filed." *Id.* (quoting *Comprehensive Cmty. Dev. Corp. v. Sebelius*, 890 F. Supp. 2d 305, 309 (S.D.N.Y. 2012) (Engelmayer, J.)). It may also do so when a challenger has "made a prima facie showing that the agency excluded from the record evidence adverse to its position." *Id.* (internal quotation marks and citation omitted). Importantly, a court may also "consider evidence that was considered by the agency but omitted from the [designated] administrative record." *New York v. Shalala*, 93-CV-1330 (JFK), 1996 WL 87240, at *5 (S.D.N.Y. Feb. 29, 1996) (Keenan, J.); *see also Thompson*, 885 F.2d at 555-56 (holding that letters outside the designated agency record "should have been included as part of the record" and that the "court can consider [them] in determining whether the Secretary's decision was 'arbitrary and capricious'").

Second, a court may supplement the record with additional material, including, "for example, background information." See, e.g., AT&T Info. Sys., Inc. v. Gen. Servs. Admin., 810 F.2d 1233, 1236 (D.C. Cir. 1987). It is "proper" for courts to consider supplemental materials to clarify or explain "the original information before the [a]gency" when such material would be "helpful in understanding the problem faced by the [a]gency and the methodology it used to resolve it." Ass 'n of Pac. Fisheries v. EPA, 615 F.2d 794, 811 (9th Cir. 1980) (Kennedy, J.). A party may not use supplemental materials admitted for this purpose "as a new rationalization either for sustaining or attacking the [a]gency's decision." Id. at 811-12. Rather, "a court may consider such materials only to illuminate a complex record and to help the court better understand the issues involved." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 633.

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

Third, a court may consider supplemental materials to evaluate "whether all relevant factors were examined by an agency," whether the agency ignored an important aspect of the problem, or whether the agency departed from established agency practices. *See AT&T Info. Sys., Inc.*, 810 F.2d at 1236; *see also I.N.S. v. Yueh-Shaio Yang*, 519 U.S. 26, 32 (1996); *Motor Vehicle Mfrs. of U.S., Inc. v. State Farm. Mut. Auto. Ins. Co.*, 463 U.S. 29, 44 (1983); *Overton Park*, 401 U.S. at 416. To assess whether an agency meets these criteria in the first instance, a court must adequately understand the relevant factors, important aspects of the problem, and the agency's established practices. Indeed, issues pertaining to the "relevant factors," the "important aspects of the problem" at hand, and "established agency practices" go to the very heart of this case. *See New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 633-34. "[W]ithout looking to evidence beyond the administrative record to determine [these criteria], a court may be unable to identify, let alone redress, the most egregious APA violations: those in which the administrative record is carefully cultivated to exclude contrary evidence." *Id.* at 634 (citing *Nat'l Audubon Soc'y v. Hoffman*, 132 F.3d 7, 14 (2d Cir. 1997)).

Finally, a Court may consider extra-record evidence when a party makes a "strong showing in support of a claim of bad faith or improper behavior on the part of agency decisionmakers." Nat'l Audubon Soc'y, 132 F.3d at 14 (citing Overton Park, 401 U.S. at 420). The Overton Park bad faith standard "is no small hurdle" to overcome. Ali v. Pompeo, 16-CV-3691, 2018 WL 2058152, at *5 (E.D.N.Y. May 2, 2018) (Bulsara, M.J.). "Allegations of bad faith must be based on hard facts. . . . Evidence, and not merely counsel's argument, must support the showing." Id. at *6 (internal quotation marks, citations, and alterations omitted). A finding of bad faith "would be material to determining whether the Government acted arbitrarily" in making its decision, and therefore violated the APA. James Madison Ltd., 82 F.3d at 1096.

Defendants argue "Plaintiffs have not established . . . that the Administrative Record was formulated through 'bad faith or improper behavior' under the Overton Park standard." Def. Br. at 53 (quoting Overton Park, 401 U.S. at 416). But Plaintiffs need not establish Defendants formulated the record itself in bad faith or as the result of improper behavior. Rather, Plaintiffs must make a strong showing that bad faith or improper behavior infected the agency's decisionmaking process. See Tummino v. Torti, 603 F. Supp. 2d 519, 544 (E.D.N.Y. 2009) (Korman, J.) (permitting review of extra-record evidence and finding bad faith because of "unreasonable delays, pressure emanating from the White House" and "significant departures" from past agency practices); see also Nat'l Audubon Soc., 132 F.3d at 14, 16 (holding plaintiffs failed to make the required "strong showing" that the Forest Service acted pretextually in issuing a "finding of no significant impact"); James Madison Ltd., 82 F.3d at 1096-97 (holding plaintiffs failed to make the required "strong showing" that the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency acted arbitrarily in establishing the loan loss allowance at issue); Latecoere Int'l, Inc. v. U.S. Dep't of Navy, 19 F.3d 1342, 1357 (11th Cir. 1994) (holding a plaintiff made a strong showing of bad faith in part because the plaintiff presented significant evidence the Navy's decision to award a contract to the plaintiff's competitor resulted from prejudicial violations of procurement regulations).

Here, Plaintiffs have not made mere "[n]aked assertions of bad faith." *See Hadwan v. U.S. Dep't of State*, 340 F. Supp. 3d 351, 356 (S.D.N.Y. 2018) (Pauley, J.) (internal quotation marks, alterations and citations omitted). Rather, Plaintiffs have proffered significant evidence based on hard facts the Government's decision was pretextual, tending to show DHS, USCIS,

and the Department of State reverse engineered the TPS process with the principal aim of "getting to no." For example, the evidence shows DHS officials pushed back on drafts "weighted for extension" because extension "was not the conclusion [they were] looking for." Pl. Ex. 127. DHS officials directed USCIS officials to "[b]e creative" in finding "positive data on the current status of Haiti to bolster the recommendation to terminate TPS." Pl. Ex. 86. Plaintiffs offer evidence that DHS and USCIS officials departed from prior practice by changing their interpretation of the TPS statute because the new interpretation would better support termination. See, e.g., Pl. Ex. 309 (describing "all of Haiti's challenges" as "long-standing, intractable problems" as opposed to "[i]ssues related specifically to the 2010 earthquake); Pl. Ex. 37 (noting "the conditions are what they are" but "[o]ur strongest argument for termination . . . is just that it is not bad in a way clearly linked to the initial disasters prompting the designations"). There are numerous emails from high-ranking DHS officials directing USCIS career staffers to look for criminality data and welfare data regarding Haitian TPS recipients and to research conditions "warranting the recommended change" to provide further ammunition for terminating TPS for Haiti, contrary to prior practices of not considering such data. See, e.g., Pl. Ex. 342. Plaintiffs offer evidence Acting Secretary Duke decided to terminate TPS for Haiti for the sake of "agenda adherence" to the "America first" platform, without regard to her consideration of country conditions under the TPS statute, and that the White House extensively pressured her terminate TPS for Haiti. See, e.g., Pl. Ex. 179; Pl. Ex. 184; Suppl. Admin. R. at 113-15, 123-31, 283, 317-18. Plaintiffs show Acting Secretary Duke sought out a "rationale" to "[s]eparate out Haiti." Suppl. Admin. R. at 317-18. These documents are only a snapshot of what the parties have submitted to the Court suggesting the agencies undertook the TPS process in bad faith.

According to former USCIS Director Leon Rodriguez, this evidence demonstrates the Agency engaged in an outcome-determinative process in the decision to terminate Haiti's TPS. Former Director Rodriguez testified the proffered evidence "suggests a predetermination as to the outcome of the adjudication and the interest in essentially card-stacking to drive a particular outcome, in this case, termination of TPS." Trial Tr. at 298:21-24 (Rodriguez). He further opined the exchanges between officials do "not suggest an impartial adjudication of the issue, but rather a certain predetermined outcome." *Id.* at 299:18-20.

The evidence before this Court with respect to the record rule issue is substantively similar to that before Judge Korman in *Tummino v. Torti*, which involved a challenge to the FDA's denial of a citizen petition that sought nonprescription availability of a contraceptive for women of all ages. 603 F. Supp. 2d at 522-23. In *Tummino*, Judge Korman considered extra-record evidence because the plaintiffs "presented unrebutted evidence of the [agency's] lack of good faith regarding its decisions." *Id.* at 544. In particular, the plaintiffs, among other things, presented evidence of "pressure emanating from the White House" and "significant departures from the [agency's] normal procedures and policies." *Id.* Consistent with the evidence highlighted above, Plaintiffs here proffer many documents demonstrating a departure from past practices, pretext, and pressure from high-ranking White House officials.

Consequently, Plaintiffs' preliminary showing is sufficient to allow this Court to review extra-record evidence in reaching its decision. *See New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 634 ("Where a plaintiff asserts a genuine dispute as to an agency's bad faith, that dispute is only 'material,' and thus appropriate for trial, if the plaintiff's proffered evidence amounts to the 'strong showing' necessary for including that evidence in the summary-judgment record").

In reaching this conclusion, the Court pauses to take note of the extent to which it can and does consider supplemental and extra-record evidence with respect to Plaintiffs' APA claims. Specifically, in assessing whether the agency acted arbitrarily and capriciously by departing from established agency practices and by acting in bad faith, the Court may consider evidence outside the designated administrative record. *See New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 635 (noting the court may consider material outside the administrative record "to the limited extent that [the Secretary] is alleged to have entirely failed to consider an important aspect of the problem" (internal quotation marks omitted)). Similarly, the Court may consider material outside the administrative record in evaluating whether Secretary Duke's decision was made in bad faith or was pretextual. *Id.* at 636. The Court also may consider such evidence in assessing whether Defendants' actions were "not in accordance with law."¹⁸

Though the Court stresses it may consider evidence from outside the administrative record, it further notes that it can—and does—resolve Plaintiffs' likelihood of success on evidence contained within the administrative record. In so doing, this Court takes a route consistent with that wisely taken by Judge Furman in *New York v. United States Dep't of Commerce*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 630-35 (S.D.N.Y. 2019). The plaintiffs in *New York* claimed the Secretary of Commerce's decision to reinstate the citizenship question on the census, and the process leading to his decision, violated the APA. *New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 515-16. As an evidentiary matter, the defendants sought to limit the court's review to the administrative record

¹⁸ In *New York*, Judge Furman held "the Court may not . . . consider any extra-record evidence . . . in evaluating [whether] Secretary Ross's decision was 'not in accordance with law" but noted it "*may* consider material outside the administrative record in evaluating whether [the] decision was made in bad faith or was pretextual." 351 F. Supp. 3d at 636. Plaintiffs argue Acting Secretary Duke's decision was made in bad faith, violating the TPS statute's requirement that the Secretary conduct a good faith, objective review of a designated country's conditions. In other words, Plaintiffs argue the decision was "not in accordance with law" *because* it was made in bad faith. To that end, the Court may consider extra-record evidence in evaluating whether the decision was not in accordance with law here.

before the Secretary of Commerce at the time he made his decision, also citing the record rule. *Id.* at 630-35. Judge Furman's comprehensive decision included both record and extra-record evidence, but Judge Furman stressed he could "resolve Plaintiffs' claims without relying on extra-record evidence."¹⁹

Having resolved these evidentiary matters, the Court now turns to the substance of Plaintiffs' claims.

b. Discussion

Plaintiffs argue the process by which Defendants arrived at a TPS decision for Haiti including its adoption of a new standard for assessing whether to extend or terminate a country's TPS—violated the APA in several ways. Pl. Br. at 93.

Under the APA "[t]he reviewing court shall . . . hold unlawful and set aside agency action . . . found to be arbitrary, capricious, an abuse of discretion, or otherwise not in accordance with law; . . . in excess of statutory jurisdiction, authority, or limitations, or short of statutory right; . . . [or] without proper observance of procedure required by law." 5 U.S.C. §§ 706(2)(A)–(D).

For the reasons discussed in detail below, Plaintiffs have demonstrated a likelihood of success on the merits of their APA claims for three independent reasons. First, the evidence shows Acting Secretary Duke's decision was not in accordance with law because she did not base her decision on an objective, inter-agency assessment the TPS statute requires. Second, the evidence shows Acting Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious because she departed from past agency practices without explanation and was improperly influenced by the

¹⁹ Notably, the applicability of the record rule in the case became less central than expected both because the Court could resolve the issues at hand without extra-record evidence and because the defendants "stipulated that a wide swath of previously contested documentary material [was] properly part of the Administrative Record for purposes of [the] litigation." *New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 630.

White House. Third, the evidence shows Acting Secretary Duke's decision was pretextual and, accordingly, made in bad faith—the rationale she provided for her decision was not her real rationale. The Court concludes, however, Plaintiffs failed to meet their burden of showing Acting Secretary Duke articulated a new substantive rule for evaluating TPS subject to notice-and-comment rulemaking.

1. Not in Accordance with Law

Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in their claim Acting Secretary Duke's decision was "not in accordance with law," 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(A), because the evidence shows she violated the TPS statute. The evidence shows Plaintiffs can demonstrate success on the merits Acting Secretary Duke violated the TPS statute because she did not conduct the periodic review in accordance with the dictates of the statute—her decision was preordained and pretextual, and it was made in part due to political influence. Acting Secretary Duke's decision was not purely evidence-based, as the statute requires. In fact, it ignored much of the evidence in the record.

Under the APA, courts may set aside agency action that violates the law. See 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(A); F.C.C. v. NextWave Pers. Commc'ns, Inc., 537 U.S. 293, 300 (2003) ("The Administrative Procedure Act requires federal courts to set aside federal agency action that is 'not in accordance with law' which means, of course, any law, and not merely those laws that the agency itself is charged with administering." (citation omitted)). Setting aside agency action that is "not in accordance with law" is "[s]eparate and apart from . . . set[ting] aside agency action that is arbitrary and capricious." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 629.

The TPS statute imposes several requirements on the DHS Secretary regarding periodic review and termination of TPS designations. First, under the TPS statute, the Secretary "*shall* review the conditions in the foreign state" designated for TPS at least 60 days prior to extending

or terminating TPS. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(3)(A) (emphasis added). Second, in reviewing these conditions, the Secretary must "consult[] with appropriate agencies of the Government." *Id.* Third, the Secretary "*shall* determine whether the conditions for such designation" continue to be met. *Id.* (emphasis added). Where the DHS Secretary initially designates a foreign state for TPS under 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(1)(C), as in this case, he or she must assess in determining whether the conditions continue to be met whether "there exist extraordinary and temporary conditions . . . that prevent . . . nationals of the state from returning to the state in safety." Finally, if the Secretary determines a foreign state no longer meets the conditions for designation, the Secretary must terminate the designation by publishing notice in the Federal Register, including the basis for the determination. *Id.* § 1254a(b)(3)(B). Conversely, if the Secretary "does not determine" the foreign state "no longer meets the conditions for designation . . . , the period of designation is extended." *Id.* § 1254a(b)(3)(C).

The statute plainly outlines the procedures the Secretary must undertake in deciding whether to terminate TPS for a recipient country. Congress's use of the word "shall" in the periodic review and termination provisions of the statute evinces its intent to *require* the Secretary to follow the enumerated procedure. *Id.* §§ 1254a(b)(3)(A)–(B); *accord New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 637-38 (finding Section 6(c) of the Census Act "mandatory where it applies" based on the language of the statute, including the word "shall"). Moreover, Congress's use of "shall," specifically in requiring the Secretary to "review the conditions in the foreign state," evinces its intent that the Secretary undertake a periodic review grounded in fact—*i.e.*, based on objective conditions in the foreign country and regardless of any government official's political motives—and in good faith. *See* 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(3)(A). The statute's requirement that the Secretary publish notice of a termination determination in the Federal Register, "including the basis for the determination," further evinces Congress's intent in this regard. See id. § 1254a(b)(3)(B). The Secretary must articulate and publish the true and factual basis for termination. See id. To be sure, the DHS Secretary exercises discretion to make the determination she deems fit, but the Secretary must base that discretion on the "conditions in the foreign state" and on consultations with appropriate Government officials. Id. § 1254a(b)(3)(A). Indeed, the TPS statute shields the Secretary's substantive determination from district court review. Id. § 1254a(b)(5). But procedurally, the Secretary may not provide sham or pretextual justifications as the basis for the decision under the statute, and the Secretary must review the conditions of the foreign state.

With these principles in mind, the Court turns to the parties' arguments. Plaintiffs claim the Secretary violated the statutorily-mandated procedure for termination of a TPS designation on several grounds. Pl. Br. at 88. First, they argue "the Secretary did not make the 'determination' required by the statute *at all*, but instead carried out a preordained decision to terminate Haiti's TPS designation for reasons unrelated to the statutory criteria and then manufactured support for that outcome." *Id.* In other words, Plaintiffs argue Acting Secretary Duke violated the TPS statute because "the review process was a sham designed to create a pretext for terminating TPS for Haiti." *Id.*; *see also id.* at 100. Second, Plaintiffs contend the Secretary violated the TPS statute's "directive concerning the procedures for termination" because she failed "to consider *all* current conditions to determine whether grounds for designation continued to exist and whether nationals could safely return to Haiti." *Id.* at 99-100. Rather, she considered only conditions related to the 2010 earthquake, Such an interpretation, Plaintiffs argue, is "legally erroneous." *Id.* at 97.

Defendants, on the other hand, argue Acting Secretary Duke's decision "was made in good faith, was evidence-based, and reasonably applied the criteria set forth in the TPS statute." Def. Br. at 55. They further argue Acting Secretary Duke did not apply a new standard but rather "considered Haiti's conditions stemming from the originating conditions that triggered Haiti's TPS designation *and* Haiti's overall current country conditions." Def. Reply at 15.

Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in their claim Acting Secretary Duke violated the TPS statute by failing to make a "real merits determination" and by instead issuing "a pretextual edict," contravening the evidence-based review the TPS statute requires. *See* Pl. Br. at 89. Simply put, the justifications articulated in the January 2018 Federal Register Notice were not the agency's actual reasons for terminating Haiti's TPS. Plaintiffs have proffered significant evidence showing Acting Secretary Duke, DHS, USCIS, and the Department of State reverse engineered the TPS review process to achieve a desired political outcome: the termination of Haiti's TPS. Such an outcome-determinative process violates the mandatory periodic review process of the TPS statute.

As described below, the evidence shows Acting Secretary Duke, the White House, and other Government agencies and officials undertook the TPS review process with the explicit goal of terminating TPS for Haiti. This includes direct evidence that Acting Secretary Duke sought to terminate TPS for Haiti, evidence of White House involvement, and evidence that Secretary Kelly foreshadowed an end to TPS for Haiti while simultaneously announcing an extension in 2017, laying the foundation for Acting Secretary Duke to terminate.

First, there is significant evidence from the record linking Acting Secretary Duke directly to a desire to terminate TPS for Haiti. Acting Secretary Duke's handwritten notes—many of which are part of the designated administrative record—indicate she sought to terminate TPS for

AILA Doc. No. 19041530. (Posted 4/15/19)

Haiti regardless of her statutory obligation to conduct an interagency, fact-based review of the conditions in Haiti. Secretary Duke wrote she did not have a "[r]ationale" for terminating TPS for Haiti but instead "need[ed] to rationalize conflicting info" because "all agree[d] [TPS] must end." Suppl. Admin. R. at 318. She stressed, "Haiti TPS is dramatically different from the other three countries due to the limited duration of TPS. Haiti—7 years; Honduras and Nicaragua—19 years. . . . Separate out Haiti. They have been given a preview of what is likely to happen. Eight years is not the same as 20 years." *Id.* at 317-18. Acting Secretary Duke wrote she needed a "plan for a decision" and to "foreshadow [TPS] will end." *See id.* Secretary Duke sought to terminate TPS for Haiti in part due to President Trump's "America First" strategy. *See id.* at 318; Pl. Ex. 179 at 1 ("The TPS program must end for these countries soon This conclusion is the result of an America first view of the TPS decision.").

Moreover, extensive pressure from the White House to terminate TPS impeded Acting Secretary Duke's statutory obligations to conduct an interagency, fact-based review process. Acting Secretary Duke met with Chief of Staff Kelly regarding her decision on TPS "with specific reference to Haiti" as early as October 19, 2017. *See* Priv. Prod. at 1033. White House officials formally recommended terminating TPS for Haiti, Honduras, Nicaragua, and El Salvador at the November 3, 2017 Principals Small Group Meeting called to "coordinate the conditions and process for terminating temporary protected status," regardless of country conditions. Suppl. Admin. R. at 127. The officials pressured Acting Secretary Duke to terminate TPS, not because of Haiti's country conditions, but because of their belief that "[e]xtending TPS for any or all of the four countries would prolong the distortion between the temporary protections that TPS was designed to provide and current circumstances." *Id.* at 129. Acting Secretary Duke's notes reveal at that meeting, Attorney General Sessions strongly advocated termination and pushed her to "ha[ve] the guts to pull the trigger." *Id.* at 113-15. Pressure from the White House continued on through November 5, 2017, when White House officials Tom Bossert and Zack Fuentes suggested in the event Acting Secretary Duke cast the decision "into the lap of [the] next secretary," she would be another "gutless fed[eral] bureaucrat." *Id.* at 283. They would have been "extremely disappointed" with such an outcome and did not want the decision to "get to close to end of 2019 political and midterms." *Id.*

Emails from Acting Secretary Duke to Chief of Staff Kelly further reveal the White House in fact influenced Acting Secretary Duke's decision making with respect to TPS at large. Acting Secretary Duke viewed her TPS decision as "send[ing] a clear signal that TPS in general is coming to a close," and noted her "decision is really just a difference in strategy to get to the President's objectives." Pl. Ex. 169. After a discussion with Bossert, Acting Secretary Duke wrote she changed the timeframe for termination of TPS for Nicaragua from 18 months to 12 months purely because "of a strategy [she] was not previously aware of," and not because of the country conditions. Pl. Ex. 96. A White House official thanked her for that outcome. Pl. Ex. 165. Significantly, though some contact with executive officials is to be expected, White House influence is probative in claims of bad faith, particularly when such influence is a break from past practices. *See Tummino*, 603 F. Supp. 2d at 544 (finding a "lack of good faith [was] evidenced by, among other things . . . pressure emanating from the White House").

Second, the evidence shows Secretary Kelly foreshadowed the end of TPS for Haiti even when he made his decision to extend Haiti's TPS in May 2017, indicating a predetermined outcome for the next decision on TPS for Haiti. In late April 2017, leaked documents revealed to the press and public that Secretary Kelly intended to terminate TPS for Haiti and had been inquiring into criminality and welfare data, resulting in public backlash. In early May 2017, "USCIS [was] told to redraft the Haiti TPS notice once again, *this time* to announce a 6-month extension [and] instruct[ed] [] not to announce a termination *at this point*, but to suggest in the notice somehow that it is likely to be terminated in 6 months and that the Haiti beneficiaries should get their affairs in order." Priv. Prod at 5206. Some officials expressed skepticism at this approach, noting: "We are concerned how [the Secretary] could find Haiti to meet TPS conditions now but find in just a few months from now that it no longer does. Do the clients really believe conditions will improve over the current baseline over the next 4-6 months? Could extending now box [the Secretary] in for the next determination?" *Id.* at 4623. These internal communications demonstrate the extent to which Defendants refashioned evidence- and factbased memoranda to arrive at predetermined outcomes.

In accordance with this approach, when Secretary Kelly extended TPS for six months in November 2017, he, DHS, and USCIS warned TPS recipients "to prepare for and arrange their departure from the United States" prior to the end of the next extension period. Suppl. Admin R. at 194; *see also id.* (describing the Haitian Government's ability to "welcome the safe repatriation of Haitian TPS recipients *in the near future*" (emphasis added)); *id.* at 12 (requesting Haitian Government officials to "take steps to prepare for the eventual end of its TPS designation"); *id.* at 179-80 ("During this 6-month extension, beneficiaries are encouraged to prepare for their return to Haiti in the event Haiti's designation is not extended again, including requesting updated travel documents from the government of Haiti."); Pl. Ex. 51 (encouraging TPS recipients "to pack up"). Officials, including then-Deputy Secretary Duke, privately recognized the agency likely would not extend TPS again after these warnings. *See* Pl. Ex. 53 (highlighting Duke's statement there was "[e]very expectation that Haiti may not be renewed again"); Nealon Dep. Tr. at 27:12-22, 128:9-17, 129:5–130:10 (noting there was a "general feeling that TPS . . . for Haiti was going to be terminated" by July 2017 based on discussions with Secretary Kelly).

The manner in which Acting Secretary Duke, DHS, and the Department of State undertook the review process also strongly suggests the decision was pretextual. This includes evidence that: (1) Defendants manipulated the facts in the record to gradually minimize, omit, or deem unrelated to the hurricane "negative" information about Haiti; (2) Defendants changed their interpretation of the TPS statute; (3) Defendants intentionally edited the 2017 director memorandum to support the case for termination; (4) high-ranking officials directed staffers to uncover data they believed would weigh toward termination; and (5) the Department of State conducted a "highly unusual" process that departed from past practices.

First, Defendants' manipulation of the facts in the record are highly suggestive of a pretextual decision. Comparisons between the October 2017 RAIO Report, November 2017 Director Memorandum, and January 2018 Federal Register Notice show the agencies gradually minimized, omitted, or deemed unrelated to the 2010 earthquake negative information about Haiti. Positive information, however tangential or isolated, became the sole focus and the stated basis for decision. *See* Suppl. Admin. R. at 38-44, 51-68; Pl. Ex. 341. Indeed, whereas the October RAIO Report concluded Hurricane Matthew had done over \$2.8 billion in damage in Haiti, the January 2018 Federal Register Notice did not mention Hurricane Matthew at all. *Compare* Suppl. Admin. R. at 61, *with* Pl. Ex. 341. Similarly, whereas the RAIO Report concluded Haiti's cholera epidemic "remains ongoing and continues to place strain on Haiti's beleaguered public health system" and that nearly 10,000 people had died from the disease, the Federal Register Notice noted only that the disease "is currently at its lowest level since the outbreak began." *Compare* Suppl. Admin. R. at 54-55, *with* Pl. Ex. 341. Acting Secretary Duke

adopted wholesale much of the language in the November 2017 Director Memorandum as the basis for her decision in the January 2018 Federal Register Notice. *Compare* Suppl. Admin. R. at 40, *with* Pl. Ex. 341. The Court does not question the substantive verity of the Secretary's conclusions—but it considers the glaring editorial decisions, including the omission of obviously "negative" information, as further evidence Acting Secretary Duke sidestepped the review process required by the TPS statute.

Second, Defendants departed from their past practice of considering all country conditions at the time of the adjudication, further suggesting the decision was pretextual. See *Tummino*, 603 F. Supp. 2d at 544 (holding "lack of good faith is evidenced by, among other things . . . significant departures from the [Agency's] normal procedures and policies."). Prior to Acting Secretary Duke's decision, the DHS Secretary, DHS, and USCIS had a longstanding practice of considering all country conditions when undertaking the mandatory periodic review under the statute, regardless of their relation to the originating condition. *See, e.g.*, Trial Tr. at 248:30–249:12, 250:11-12, 251:13-14, 252:6-14 (Rodriguez) (describing the longstanding practice of evaluating conditions at the "particular point in time when the adjudication is occurring"); *see also infra* (detailing the agency's change in practices in full). This was standard practice even in May of the same year, when Secretary Kelly extended Haiti's TPS for six months. *See* Suppl. Admin. R. 187-89 (including as conditions forming the basis for a May 2017 TPS extension intervening conditions such as Hurricane Matthew and flooding).

Despite that longstanding practice, Acting Secretary Duke and her staff considered only those factors related to the originating event, *i.e.*, extraordinary and temporary conditions in the aftermath of the earthquake. *See, e.g.*, Pl. Ex. 341 at 3 ("[T]he conditions for Haiti's designation for TPS—on the basis of 'extraordinary and temporary conditions' *relating to the 2010* *earthquake* that prevented Haitian nationals from returning in safety are no longer met." (emphasis added)); Pl. Ex. 345 at 3 ("[T]he law really restricts [a DHS Secretary's] ability to extend TPS. The law says that if the effects *of the originating event* . . . do not continue to exist, then the Secretary of Homeland Security *must* terminate."); *see also infra* (detailing the agency's change in practices in full). Importantly, agency staffers characterized linking conditions to the initial designation rather than looking to all conditions as "[o]ur strongest argument for termination" because they recognized "the basic problem . . . that it IS bad there [with regard to] all of the standard metrics." Pl. Ex. 37. This evidence strongly suggests DHS and USCIS changed their past practice of looking to all conditions specifically to create a pretext for termination.

Third, evidence shows DHS and USCIS officials intentionally edited the November 2017 Director Memorandum, which also provided much of the language in Secretary Duke's Federal Register Notice, to support the case for termination and to undermine the case for extension. In an email exchange between DHS officials Robert Law and Kathy Kovarik, Law noted "[t]he draft is overwhelmingly weighted for extension *which I do not think is the conclusion we are looking for*." Pl. Ex. 127 (emphasis added). In fewer than thirty minutes—and thus within no time to conduct factual investigation or analysis—Law returned another draft Director Memorandum that "made the document fully support termination." *Id.* In the draft, Law "provided comment boxes where additional data should be provided to back up this decision." *Id.* Former Director Rodriguez testified this exchange does "not suggest an impartial adjudication of the issue, but rather a certain predetermined outcome." Trial Tr. at 299:18-20 (Rodriguez). *Fourth*, DHS and USCIS officials directed staff to research information they believed would weigh in favor of termination, both immediately prior to Secretary Duke's termination and prior to Secretary Kelly's extension.²⁰ For example, Secretary Kelly emailed Nielsen, Hamilton, and others on April 7, 2017 requesting criminality data, welfare data, and more. *See* Priv. Prod. at 4757. Nielsen then directed staff to describe "what has changed in Haiti warranting the recommended change" (*i.e.*, termination) and to research criminality and welfare data on Haitian TPS recipients. Pl. Ex. 342 at 1. At that time, Nielsen hoped researchers could uncover information positively highlighting Haiti's redevelopment, such as "rebuild of palace, build of army, change in UN list, [or] 4-5% growth in GDP." *Id.* Similarly, Kathy Kovarik directed staffers to search for criminality and welfare data, "to conduct a random sampling of files that we could then use to generalize the entire population," and to "dig for any stories (successful or otherwise)" that could provide a positive spin on the facts in Haiti. Pl. Ex. 212 at 3.

DHS and USCIS officials continued to issue these directives leading up to the November 2017 termination. In June 2017, after issuing a six-month extension, Secretary Kelly "want[ed] a stronger response beginning to build a case for not extending" TPS for Haiti. Pl. Ex. 29. In July 2017, Nielsen sought "any information on the TPS registrants in terms of current jobs or education" to push back on some of the Haitian Government's concerns about ending TPS. Pl. Ex. 355. After RAIO circulated its October 2017 country conditions report, officials, including Kathy Kovarik, directed staffers to further research and highlight "positive steps that have been taken since [Haiti's] designation" for TPS because, at the time, the draft Director Memorandum

²⁰ Defendants characterize the "myriad" of facts arising out of this time period as a "red herring" that has "no bearing on anything related to Acting Secretary Duke's decision on whether to extend, re-designate, or terminate Haiti's designation." Def. Reply at 23. They suggest findings related to this period "should be rejected wholesale." *Id.* But the Court finds these facts probative of the general and widespread desire of officials within DHS to terminate Haiti's TPS.

"read[] as though we'd recommend an extension." Pl. Ex. 36. Former Director Rodriguez testified this communication "suggests a predetermination as to the outcome of the adjudication and the interest in essentially card-stacking to drive a particular outcome, in this case, termination of TPS." Trial Tr. at 298:21-24, 299:3-5 (Rodriguez). Robert Law's October 31, 2017 email requesting "positive data on the current status of Haiti to bolster the recommendation to terminate TPS" and instructing the staffer tasked to "[b]e creative" yields the same inference. Pl. Ex. 86.

Secretary Kelly's directives to staff to search for criminality and welfare data provide further evidence the agency was fishing for reasons to terminate TPS for Haiti. Indeed, Secretary Kelly sought data showing extending Haiti's TPS would be contrary to the national interest. These factors are largely irrelevant to the Secretary's review under the statute because individuals with a felony conviction or two misdemeanor convictions are ineligible for TPS, and TPS beneficiaries may be ineligible for public benefits. *See* 8 U.S.C. §§ 1254a(c)(2)(B), 1254a(f)(2).²¹ Still, the TPS statute requires the Secretary to consider whether "permitting the aliens to remain temporarily in the United States is contrary to the national interest of the United States." *Id.* § 1254a(b)(1)(C). And, as the Government points out, an inquiry into the "national interest" could by some measure include an inquiry into criminality. *See* Rodriguez Dep. Tr. at 257:8-9; 339:20; Def. Br. at 40. It therefore follows that Secretary Kelly and others at DHS and USCIS sought this information in the hopes of finding that extending TPS would not be in the "national interest"—indeed, DHS officials said as much. *See* Priv. Prod. at 7260 (Kovarik wrote "the law provides the Secretary should consider whether "permitting aliens to remain temporarily

²¹ Moreover, the agencies never had a practice of seeking this data in making TPS determinations prior to Kelly's request. *See* Trial Tr. at 256:25, 306:7-9 (Rodriguez).

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 100 of 145 PageID #: 11545

in the U.S. is contrary to the national interest of the U.S.'... [I]n my view, the data requested is pertinent to whether an extension of Haiti's designation should be granted or not.").

Fifth, the "highly unusual" process undertaken by the Department of State, which typically provides a TPS recommendation to DHS, also suggests a predetermined outcome. Trial Tr. at 125:2-3 (Posner). The process internal to the Department of State begins with an Embassy recommendation, which receives great deference. Pl. Ex. 331 at 2-3; Trial Tr. at 115:19–116:4 (Posner). When another bureau within the Department of State disagrees with the Embassy, the bureaus present a split memorandum addressing the positions of all parties to the Secretary of State. Pl. Ex. 331 at 4. Here, although the U.S. Embassy in Haiti recommended extension and the regional bureau WHA recommended termination, the WHA failed to present the Embassy's perspective in its split memo to Secretary Tillerson, casting aside the views of the Embassy and thereby contravening longstanding State Department practices. See Trial Tr. at 125:22–126:23, 157:8–160:10 (Posner); Pl. Ex. 246. Inconsistent with past practices, DHS and the Department of State moved in lockstep to coordinate its review of Haiti's TPS in advance of Acting Secretary Duke's decision and after Secretary Tillerson's "mistake[n]" extension recommendation. Priv. Prod. at 3710; see also Pl. Ex. 53 (noting Acting Secretary Duke's comment, "can we support keeping State in their lane?"); Priv. Prod. at 7244; 13837 (discussing TPS coordination, noting it would be a "departure from past practice" but stressing "[t]here may be an advantage in ensuring Secretary Tillerson's visibility into and commitment to the TPS consultative process."). Before Secretary Tillerson made his recommendation, he had discussions with Chief of Staff Kelly where Kelly articulated the prior TPS decision-making process was a "problem of our own" making by not following [the] intent of Congress." Suppl. Admin. R. at 133. Ultimately,

Former Assistant Secretary Posner testified the State Department recommendation was "outcome determinative." Trial Tr. at 132:1-4 (Posner).

Defendants argue Acting Secretary Duke must have considered current conditions because USCIS Director Cissna attached the 2017 Haiti country conditions report to the November 2017 Director Memorandum he had sent to her. *See* Def. Reply at 17. But as our learned sister court in *Ramos* noted, "the fact that Acting Secretary Duke *received* information regarding current conditions, does not prove she ultimately considered and relied on those conditions in deciding to terminate TPS status." 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1097. Here, as in *Ramos*, "the substantial record recited above strongly suggests she did not." *Id.*

In sum, the evidence demonstrates Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in their claim that Acting Secretary Duke, DHS, and the Department of State reverse engineered the TPS process to support their desired conclusion to terminate TPS for Haiti, thereby violating the requirements of the TPS statute.

2. Arbitrary and Capricious

Plaintiffs also establish a likelihood of success on their claim Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious.

Plaintiffs argue Acting Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious because it: (1) departed from both the statute and well-established agency practice; (2) was the product of improper political influence that dictated the Government's strategy to terminate TPS; and (3) reflected a pre-ordained outcome accomplished by sweeping negative evidence under the rug and disregarding contrary or inconvenient factual determinations made by prior decisionmakers. Pl. Br. at 96; Pl. Reply at 27-28.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 102 of 145 PageID #: 11547

Defendants argue Acting Secretary Duke conducted a thorough and rigorous review consistent with the demands of the APA and the TPS statute and did not adopt a new standard. Def. Br. at 55-63; Def. Reply at 15-17. Even if Acting Secretary Duke did adopt a new standard, Defendants argue, she merely "emphasized different factors or weighed the statutory criteria differently than past Secretaries, [and] such an assessment is not equivalent to a substantive regulatory change." Def. Br. at 62.

"The scope of review under the 'arbitrary and capricious' standard is narrow." *Motor Vehicle Mfrs. Ass 'n of U.S., Inc. v. State Farm Mut. Auto Ins. Co.*, 463 U.S. 29, 43 (1983). A court may not—and this Court does not—"substitute its judgment for that of the agency." *Id.* A court must nevertheless set aside agency action as arbitrary and capricious if the agency:

has relied on factors which Congress has not intended it to consider, entirely failed to consider an important aspect of the problem, offered an explanation for its decision that runs counter to the evidence before the agency, or is so implausible that it could not be ascribed to a difference in view or the product of agency expertise.

Id. Ultimately, "the agency must examine the relevant data and articulate a satisfactory explanation for its action including a 'rational connection between the facts found and the choice made." *Id.* (quoting *Burlington Truck Lines v. United States*, 371 U.S. 156, 168 (1962)). "An agency cannot simply disregard contrary or inconvenient factual determinations that it made in the past, any more than it can ignore inconvenient facts when it writes on a blank slate." *F.C.C. v. Fox Television Stations, Inc.*, 556 U.S. 502, 537 (2009) (Kennedy, J., concurring).

Agency action is arbitrary and capricious when the agency departs from prior policy without explanation. *See Encino Motorcars, LLC v. Navarro*, 136 S. Ct. 2117, 2126 (2016) (noting an "unexplained inconsistency in agency policy is a reason for holding an interpretation to be an arbitrary and capricious change from agency practice" (internal quotation marks,

citation, and modifications omitted)); Fox, 556 U.S. at 515 (2009); I.N.S. v. Yueh-Shaio Yang, 519 U.S. 26, 32 (1996). Agency action may also be arbitrary and capricious when the action is the product of bad faith and improper political influence. See Tummino, 603 F. Supp. 2d at 544-45 (holding the agency's "bad faith render[ed] its decision arbitrary and capricious," as demonstrated by, among other things "pressure emanating from the White House").

The Court addresses each of Plaintiffs' contentions in turn and considers evidence the agency disregarded contrary or inconvenient factual determinations made by prior decisionmakers as relevant to these contentions.

i. Departure from Agency Practices

To establish a likelihood of success on the merits Plaintiffs must show DHS changed its practices with respect to TPS designations and failed to provide a sufficient explanation for that change. *Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1091. Plaintiffs argue Acting Secretary Duke departed from agency practices by adopting a new standard without justification or explanation. Pl. Br. at 108. Specifically, Plaintiffs aver Defendants adopted a new standard when it interpreted the TPS statute to require DHS to consider only those conditions related to the originating event—*i.e.*, the 2010 earthquake—and that Defendants considered only conditions tethered to that event. Defendants argue Acting Secretary Duke did not adopt such a standard for TPS determinations. Def. Br. 58-63; Def. Reply at 15-17. And even if Acting Secretary Duke did adopt a new standard, she merely weighed statutory criteria differently than past secretaries as within her discretion to make a TPS determination. Def. Br. at 62.

As explained above, "[t]he APA constrains an agency's ability to change its practices or policies without acknowledging the change or providing an explanation." *Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1089; *see also Encino Motorcars, LLC*, 136 S. Ct. at 2126. When an agency changes

course, it must "provide a reasoned explanation for its action [that] would ordinarily demand that it display awareness that it *is* changing position." *Fox*, 556 U.S. at 515. Indeed, "[a]n agency may not . . . depart from a prior policy *sub silentio*." *Id*. It must further "show that there are good reasons for the new policy." *Id*. An agency may fail to justify a departure from past practice by "failing to persuasively distinguish contrary precedent." *New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 629. Though an agency need not demonstrate "the reasons for the new policy are *better* than the reasons for the old one; it suffices that the new policy is permissible under the statute, that there are good reasons for it, and that the agency *believes* it to be better, which the conscious change of course adequately indicated." *Fox*, 556 U.S. at 515 (emphasis in original).

This requirement is not limited to formal rules or official policies and applies equally to practices implied from agency conduct. The *Ramos* court applied this principle, relying on a

Ninth Circuit decision, California Trout v. F.E.R.C., 572 F.3d 1003 (9th Cir. 2009):

In California Trout ..., the plaintiffs challenged the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission's (FERC) denial of their untimely attempt to intervene in a proceeding concerning the renewal of an operating license for a dam and power plant. In essence, the plaintiffs argued that FERC's decision to grant late intervention requests in three prior adjudications had given rise to an implicit rule that FERC would always grant late requests in certain circumstances, and that FERC was required to offer a reasoned explanation before abandoning that practice. Although it ultimately held against the plaintiffs, the Ninth Circuit agreed that the alleged change in adjudicative practice was subject to the APA's requirements for reasoned decision-making. It explained that "while an agency may announce new principles in an adjudicatory proceeding, it may not depart, sub silentio, from its usual rules of decision to reach a different, unexplained result in a single case." [Cal. Trout, 572 F.3d] at 10 (quotation and citation omitted). Rather, "if [an agency] announces and follows—by rule or by settled course of adjudication—a general policy by which its exercise of discretion will be governed, an irrational departure from that policy (as opposed to an avowed alteration of it) could constitute action that must be overturned as 'arbitrary, capricious, [or] an abuse of discretion' within the meaning of the Administrative Procedure Act." The court proceeded to consider the claim on the merits [Cal. Trout, 572 F.3d] at 1024.

336 F. Supp. 3d at 1090 (citations omitted).

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 105 of 145 PageID #: 11550

Similarly, in *American Wild Horse Preservation Campaign v. Perdue*, the D.C. Circuit held the Forest Service's unexplained change in its "longstanding practice" of treating certain land as if it were part of the Wild Horse Territory was arbitrary and capricious, in large part because it "fail[ed] even to acknowledge its past practice . . . let alone to explain its reversal of course." 873 F.3d 914, 927 (D.C. Cir. 2017). As Justice Souter, sitting for the First Circuit, has explained, although "an agency is not forever bound by an earlier resolution of an interpretive issue, . . . a change must be addressed expressly, at least by the agency's articulate recognition that it is departing from its precedent." *N.L.R.B. v. Lily Transp. Corp.*, 853 F.3d 31, 36 (1st Cir. 2017). Notably, the court in *Centro Presente* relied on *Lily Transportation* to conclude "even if the alleged new policy is interpretive, Defendants would be required to provide some rationale acknowledging the change in position . . . even though Defendants would not be required to go through a full notice-and-comment process." 332 F. Supp. 3d 393, 417 (D. Mass. 2018) (citing *Lily Transp. Corp.*, 853 F.3d at 36).

The evidence shows for the 2017 decision to terminate Haiti's TPS, Defendants interpreted the statute to require DHS to consider only the conditions resulting from the originating event marking a departure from past practice. In the past, when evaluating whether a foreign state designated for extraordinary and temporary conditions "continues to meet the conditions for designation," *see* 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(3)(B) the Secretary, USCIS, and the State Department have in the past considered *all* "extraordinary and temporary conditions in the foreign state that prevent aliens who are nationals of the state from returning to the state in safety," *see id.* § 1254a(b)(1)(C).²² This includes conditions untethered to the originating event resulting in the initial TPS designation. For example, extension notices sent prior to Secretary

²² Notably, Haiti was not designated under 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(1)(B)(i), which specifically references natural disasters such as earthquakes.

Duke's decision indicate former secretaries consistently considered, at the very least, whether intervening events had frustrated or impeded recovery efforts from the originating conditions in Haiti.

The two TPS extensions preceding Duke's decision both underscore this practice. The May 2017 Federal Register Notice, which explained Secretary Kelly's rationale for a six-month extension, cited not only extraordinary and temporary conditions related to the originating event but also highlighted subsequent conditions preventing TPS recipients from returning to Haiti at the time of the announcement. See Suppl. Admin. R. at 187-89. Though the Notice noted "Haiti has made significant progress in addressing issues specific to the earthquake," it detailed the conditions resulting from Hurricane Matthew and April 2017 rains as they had been reported by RAIO. Id.; Pl. Exs. 9, 326. Secretary Johnson's 2015 extension also considered intervening conditions in his Federal Register Notice. For example, he noted "[s]ome Haitians have returned to unsafe homes or built houses in informal settlements located in hazardous areas without access to basic services." Pl. Ex. 339. It also referenced food security concerns both prior to and after the earthquake, as well as Haiti's longstanding public health challenges. Id. In addition, previous extensions cited the cholera epidemic and the exacerbation of pre-existing vulnerabilities caused by the earthquake, including food insecurity and a housing crisis. See 77 Fed. Reg. at 59,944-45; 79 Fed. Reg. at 11,809-10; 80 Fed. Reg. at 51,583-84.

By contrast, the January 2018 Federal Register Notice explaining Acting Secretary Duke's rationale emphasized "Haiti has made progress recovering from the 2010 earthquake and subsequent effects that formed the basis for its designation." Pl. Ex. 341. It listed as the basis of her determination only considerations relating to the 2010 earthquake, *see id.*, even though the RAIO report extensively detailed the destruction wrought by intervening events such as

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 107 of 145 PageID #: 11552

Hurricanes Matthew and Irma and the 2017 heavy rains—events the previous extension had considered, *see* Suppl. Admin. R. at 187-89; 225-59. In the Notice, Acting Secretary Duke ultimately concluded "the conditions for Haiti's designation for TPS—on the basis of 'extraordinary and temporary conditions' *relating to the 2010 earthquake* that prevented Haitian nationals from returning in safety—are no longer met." *Id.* (emphasis added). Pl. Ex. 341. In contrast to prior Notices, Acting Secretary Duke's Notice omitted references to unsafe homes, food security concerns, and longstanding public health challenges. Consequently, the most recent January 2018 notice terminating TPS for Haiti fails to address any conditions untethered to the originating event, including a number of existing conditions that previously justified an extension of TPS.

Plaintiffs presented a wealth of evidence of past practices at DHS to support their claim DHS departed from those practices. In his expert report, former USCIS Director Rodriguez noted the DHS Secretary and USCIS Director historically considered, among other things:

intervening factors arising after a country's original TPS designation, such as subsequent natural disasters, issues of governance, housing, health care, poverty, crime, general security, and other humanitarian considerations . . . [,] regardless of whether those intervening factors had any connection to the event that formed the basis for the original designation or to the country's recovery from that originating event.

Pl. Ex. 330 ¶ 21. Director Rodriguez—who himself participated in a dozen or more TPS decisions—testified this process was firmly established for before he became USCIS Director. Trial Tr. at 213:20-25; 216:8-24; 244:21–245:22 (Rodriguez); *see also* Pl. Ex. 330 at 2. At the injunction hearing, he testified USCIS historically interpreted "extraordinary and temporary conditions" to mean the country conditions in existence at the "particular point in time when the adjudication is occurring" because those contemporaneous conditions "prevent nationals of that country from returning to the country in safety, which means significant threat to life or health."

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 108 of 145 PageID #: 11553

Trial Tr. at 248:30–249:12, 250:11-12 (Rodriguez). This includes, conditions "not necessarily caused by," and conditions "untethered" to, the initial event that led to an initial TPS designation. *Id.* at 251:13-14, 252:6-14 (Rodriguez). In his expert view and from his experience, Secretary Duke's decision did not espouse this previous interpretation of the TPS statute. *Id.*

USCIS and Department of State documents further reflect the change in approach. Significantly, these documents show the decision to terminate was based solely on Haiti's recovery since the originating condition without consideration of current country conditions that may have been unrelated to the originating event—conditions that DHS and prior Secretaries consistently considered in rendering prior TPS decisions. The November 2017 Director Memorandum recommended termination because "[a]ny current issues in Haiti are unrelated to the 2010 earthquake." Suppl. Admin. R. at 18. Director Cissna took care to distinguish "issues specific to the earthquake" from those "unrelated to the . . . earthquake" and "post-earthquake" phenomen[a]." See id. at 14-22. With this distinction in mind, the Director Memorandum emphasizes "Haiti's food insecurity problems seem related to tropical storms and a drought rather than from lingering effects of the 2010 earthquake" and "Haiti's current challenges cannot be directly tied to the 2010 earthquake." Id. at 22. And Acting Secretary Duke summarily adopted USCIS Director Cissna's rationale in the Federal Register Notice concerning her TPS decision. Compare id. at 16, with Pl. Ex. 341. Similarly, Secretary Tillerson's letter to Acting Secretary Duke recommending termination omitted subsequent events, such as Hurricane Matthew. Id. In addition, the Department of State carefully differentiated considerations it considered related to the earthquake from those it classified as "subsequent conditions." Id. at 45. The Department of State's Memorandum also relied on "[t]he extraordinary and temporary conditions that served as the basis for Haiti's most recent designation." Id.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 109 of 145 PageID #: 11554

The designated administrative record also suggests White House officials wanted Acting Secretary Duke to consider only those conditions related to the 2010 earthquake. At the November 3, 2017 "principals small group" meeting, White House officials impressed upon Acting Secretary Duke the decision "to extend or terminate the status [would be] based on an evaluation of the conditions *that initially warranted* granting TPS." *Id.* at 127. For all four countries undergoing TPS review, the officials concluded, "the temporary conditions that arose out of natural disasters and supported TPS designations have long ceased to exist." *Id.*

The following evidence further demonstrates Defendants departed from past practice by

restricting the Secretary's considerations to conditions related to the originating event:

- The March 19, 2017 email exchange between Kathy Kovarik and others suggested Director Memoranda could ignore problems not directly traceable to the 2010 earthquake: "[V]irtually all of [Haiti's] challenges . . . are long-standing, intractable problems. Issues related specifically to the 2010 earthquake, however, have been largely addressed." Pl. Ex. 309.
- Whereas the April 3, 2017 draft Director Memorandum referenced conditions as they existed at the time of the adjudication, the April 10, 2017 Director Memorandum insisted Haiti's severe continuing problems were not attributable to the earthquake. *Compare* Pl. Ex. 11, *with* Pl. Ex. 122.
- USCIS staff member Kathryn Anderson's April 14, 2017 email to RAIO researcher Leroy Potts characterized the decision regarding Haiti as a "political one": "Their position was that Haiti was designated on account of the 2010 earthquake, and those conditions have significantly improved. The extraordinary conditions Haiti currently faces are longstanding, intractable problems, not 'temporary' as the statute requires." Pl. Ex. 16.
- At the May 22, 2017 press conference call regarding Secretary Kelly's decision on TPS for Haiti, a DHS official explained: "Congress asked us to look at conditions that led to initial designations and not at other conditions. Understand some fine lines to draw there." Anderson Dep. Tr. at 297:11-14; Pl. Ex. 51.
- On June 6, 2017, Secretary Kelly testified before Congress: TPS "is for a specific event. . . . [I]n Haiti, it was the earthquake. Yes, Haiti had horrible conditions before the earthquake, and those conditions aren't much better after the earthquake. But the earthquake was why TPS—was granted and—and's that's how I have to look at it." Pl. Ex. 213. Kelly added, "the word [in the statute] is 'temporary,' and

I—I think those that have been . . . in my position over the years have simply automatically extended it. Id.

- By June 7, 2017, Secretary Kelly instructed response letters regarding TPS for Haiti to "[h]ighlight [the] temporary nature" of TPS and state the "2010 Earthquake is the only reason for TPS being granted—not [the] hurricane or current economic conditions—[n]ot [the] cholera epidemic." Pl. Ex. 29.
- In October 2017, USCIS staffer Brandon Prelogar wrote to Kathy Kovarik: "We can comb through the country conditions to try to see what else there might be, but the basic problem is that it IS bad there [with regard to] all of the standard metrics. Our strongest argument for termination, we thought, is just that it is not bad in a way clearly linked to the initial disasters prompting the designations. We can work ... to try to get more, and/or comb through the country conditions we have again looking for positive gems, but the conditions are what they are." Pl. Ex. 37.
- David Lapan's October 20, 2017 press gaggle extensively references DHS's interpretation of the statute. Pl. Ex. 40. A reporter asked: "In the case of Haiti . . . are they [within DHS] reviewing the effects of the cholera epidemic or just sticking to the earthquake?" Lapan responded, "No, it's the earthquake. That was, again, by statute, it's the condition that created the TPS designation in the first place, the conditions in the country at that time that are considered." *Id*.
- The November 20, 2017 press release announcing Acting Secretary Duke's decision noted her decision "was made after a review of the conditions upon which the country's *original* designations were based. . . . Acting Secretary Duke determined that those extraordinary but temporary conditions caused by the 2010 earthquake no longer exist." Pl. Ex. 114.
- In April 2018, Secretary Nielsen testified to Congress that the TPS statute forbade her from considering country conditions other than those connected to the original designating event: "[T]he law really restricts [a DHS Secretary's] ability to extend TPS. The law says that if the effects of the originating event ... do not continue to exist, then the Secretary of Homeland Security *must* terminate." Pl. Ex. 345 (emphasis added).

In her testimony to Congress, Secretary Nielsen argued the DHS Secretary does not have the

discretion to consider conditions unrelated to the originating event. Id. Such an absurd

interpretation of the TPS statute violated past practice and undermines Defendants' position that

attenuation to the originating event is merely one factor for the Secretary to consider as part of

the discretionary TPS review process. See Def. Br. at 64.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 111 of 145 PageID #: 11556

By changing their interpretation of the TPS statute to consider only those conditions tethered to the 2010 earthquake, the agency departed from past practice. It did so without acknowledgment and without explaining its rationale. As such, the agency's process in arriving at its 2017 decision to terminate Haiti's designation embodies the type of *sub silentio* change in agency action the Supreme Court held impermissible in *Fox. See* 556 U.S. at 515. Accordingly, Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in showing Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious due to a departure in agency practice.

ii. Improper Political Influence

The Court next addresses Plaintiffs' argument that Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious because it was the product of improper political influence. "To support a claim of improper political influence on a federal administrative agency, there must be some showing that the political pressure was intended to and did cause the agency's action to be influenced by factors not relevant under the controlling statute." *Town of Orangetown v. Ruckelshaus*, 740 F.2d 185, 188 (2d Cir. 1984). "An agency's consideration of some relevant factors does not 'immunize' the decision; it would still 'be invalid if based in whole or in part on the pressures emanating from [political actors]." *Tummino*, 603 F. Supp. 2d at 544 (alterations in original) (quoting *D.C. Fed'n of Civic Assocs. v. Volpe*, 459 F.2d 1231, 1246 (D.C. Cir. 1971)). "Even if the Secretary had taken every formal step required by every applicable statutory provision, reversal would be required ... [where] extraneous pressure intruded into the calculus of considerations on which the Secretary's decision was based." *D.C. Fed'n*, 459 F.2d at 1245-46 (holding an influential Congressman's public statements to block appropriations for the D.C. subway system until a bridge project was approved constituted improper political influence).

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 112 of 145 PageID #: 11557

Tummino v. Torti is particularly instructive here. 603 F. Supp. 2d at 544-47. As noted, *Tummino* involved a challenge to the FDA's denial of a citizen petition that sought nonprescription availability of a contraceptive—"Plan B"—for women of all ages. *Id.* at 522-23. In holding "pressure emanating from the White House" constituted improper political influence and bad faith, Judge Korman pointed to evidence showing the White House and constituents, "who would be very unhappy with . . . an over the counter Plan B," had pressured the Commissioner of the FDA not to approve over-the-counter use of Plan B without age restrictions. *Id.* at 546 (internal quotation marks omitted). Moreover, Judge Korman found the Commissioner who ultimately made the decision had been influenced by the confirmation of a future FDA Commissioner. *Id.*

Likewise, the evidence shows the White House exerted significant influence over Acting Secretary Duke when she made her TPS decision. Evidence of their political motivations is replete throughout the administrative record. As highlighted above, Secretary Duke considered how the Haiti TPS decision fit into the White House's grander "America First" strategy. Suppl. Admin. R. at 318; Pl. Ex. 179. Moreover, White House officials at a meeting with Secretary Duke, sought to "coordinate the conditions and process for terminating temporary protected status" because they believed "[e]xtending TPS for any or all of the four countries would prolong the distortion between the temporary protections that TPS was designed to provide and current circumstances." Suppl. Admin. R. at 127, 129. Other members of the Executive Branch, such as Attorney General Sessions, impressed upon Secretary Duke she could not kick the decision down the road to the next Secretary. *See id.* at 113-15 (insisting Secretary Duke should "ha[ve] the guts to pull the trigger"); *id.* at 283 (noting officials would be "extremely disappointed if [the decision was] kick[ed] into [the] lap of [the] next Sec[retary]" and officials did not want the

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 113 of 145 PageID #: 11558

decision to "get too close to end of 2019 political and midterms"). Moreover, Chief of Staff Kelly suggested to Acting Secretary Duke "work[ing] out a permanent solution with the hill" factored into his "thinking on Haiti." Pl. Ex. 184. He viewed his role as making "calls to leaders and staff to help in the decision making process . . . and ensuring agenda adherence." *Id.*

Clearly, political motivations influenced Secretary Duke's decision to terminate TPS for Haiti. Even if these factors, which are not relevant under the statute, were not dispositive, they nevertheless factored into the Acting Secretary's TPS calculus. Although the TPS statute requires the Secretary consult with appropriate federal agencies, any discussions should center on the factors on the ground, as well as the "national interest" of the United States. A TPS determination should not be a political decision made to carry out political motives. Ultimately, the potential political ramifications should not have factored into the decision to terminate Haiti's TPS. Nor should the likelihood of working out a permanent legislative solution or the desire for "agenda adherence." Accordingly, Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in showing Secretary Duke's decision was arbitrary and capricious due to improper political influence.

iii. Pretext

Plaintiffs are also likely to succeed in their arbitrary and capricious claim because Acting Secretary Duke's decision reflected a pre-ordained outcome. The reasons motivating her decision were not those articulated in the Federal Register Notice. As discussed above, Plaintiffs argue "the review process was a sham designed to create a pretext for terminating TPS for Haiti." Pl. Br. at 88; *see also id.* at 100. Defendants, on the other hand, argue Acting Secretary Duke's decision "was made in good faith, was evidence-based, and reasonably applied the criteria set forth in the TPS statute." Def. Br. at 55.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 114 of 145 PageID #: 11559

Agency action "requires that the grounds upon which the . . . agency acted be clearly disclosed"—a foundational principle older than the APA itself. See SEC v. Chenery Corp., 318 U.S. 80, 94 (1943). Put simply, an agency must "disclose the basis of its" action. See Burlington Truck Lines, Inc. v. United States, 371 U.S. 156, 168 (1962) (internal quotation marks omitted). Otherwise, "a court cannot sustain agency action founded on a pretextual or sham justification that conceals the true 'basis' for the decision." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 660. Consequently, when a court finds the agency has relied on a pretextual justification, the court must set aside the agency's action for violating the APA. See id. at 660-64 (setting aside agency action where the Secretary of Commerce made the decision before a decision was requested); see also, e.g., Woods Petroleum Corp. v. U.S. Dep't of Int., 18 F.3d 854, 859 (10th Cir. 1994) (setting aside agency action where the "sole reason" for the action was "to provide a pretext for [the agency's] ulterior motive").

An agency's actions are arbitrary and capricious under the APA if they are pretextual. See Cowpasture River Pres. Ass'n v. Forest Serv., 911 F.3d 150, 176-79 (4th Cir. 2018). In Cowpasture River Preservation Association, for example, the Fourth Circuit concluded "the Forest Service's approval of [a] project" was arbitrary and capricious in part because it "'was a preordained decision' and the Forest Service 'reverse engineered the [process] to justify this outcome, despite that the Forest Service lacked necessary information about the environmental impacts of the project." *Id.* at 179 (quoting *Nat'l Audubon Soc. v. Dep't of Navy*, 422 F.3d 174, 183 (4th Cir. 2005)).

The Court previously articulated its basis for concluding Acting Secretary Duke's decision was pretextual and therefore violated the TPS statute. *See supra*. The evidence summarized above amply supports the conclusion Acting Secretary Duke made her decision with

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 115 of 145 PageID #: 11560

a closed mind and for reasons other than those articulated in the Federal Register. Acting Secretary Duke terminated TPS for Haiti for reasons unrelated to the conditions in Haiti. Acting Secretary Duke met with White House officials, who exerted significant pressure on her to terminate. These officials sought to "coordinate the conditions and process for terminating temporary protected status (TPS) for aliens from El Salvador, Honduras, Nicaragua, and Haiti." Suppl. Admin. R. at 127. They also believed "[e]xtending TPS for any or all of the four countries would prolong the distortion between the temporary protections that TPS was designed to provide and current circumstances." *Id.* at 129. The record of that meeting suggests highlevel cabinet officials, including the Attorney General, and other White House advisors, insisted Acting Secretary Duke terminate TPS. *See id.* at 113-15. The pressure continued through November. *See id.* at 283 (noting, for example, the White House would be "extremely disappointed if [she] kick[ed] [the termination decision] into [the] lap of [the] next secretary"). Moreover, Acting Secretary Duke's handwritten notes strongly indicate she had trouble figuring out a "plan" or "rationale" to terminate TPS. *See id.* at 317-18.

The parties involved in the periodic review process decided to terminate well before the start of the TPS review process—*i.e.*, before USCIS officials issued the RAIO Report. Secretary Kelly foreshadowed the end of TPS for Haiti with his final six-month extension. Indeed, even before the extension, Secretary Kelly's Senior Advisor, Gene Hamilton, wrote in an April 20, 2017 email to David Lapan: "African countries are toast . . . Haiti is up next." Priv. Prod. at 4670. Officials within the agency understood DHS would terminate Haiti's TPS in the next decision. As James Nealon testified, based on his discussions with former Secretary Kelly, there was a "general feeling that TPS . . . for Haiti was going to be terminated" by July 2017. Nealon Dep. Tr. at 27:12-22; 128:9-17, 129:4–130:10.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 116 of 145 PageID #: 11561

As in *Cowpasture River*, the agency reverse-engineered facts and objective assessments to justify termination. DHS manipulated, minimized, and omitted many of the facts included in the October 2017 RAIO Report. Notably, it suddenly departed from its longstanding practice of considering all country conditions and instead only considered conditions directly related to the originating condition (*i.e.*, the 2010 earthquake). Indeed, officials were "looking for" an outcome of termination rather than coming to the outcome after a fact-based review of country conditions. Pl. Ex. 127. Similarly, the Department of State violated its own internal and longstanding practice of awarding great deference to the recommendations by the U.S. Embassy in Haiti by failing to include the Embassy's viewpoint in the split memorandum presented to Secretary Tillerson. These factors are all highly suggestive of a pretextual decision. Therefore, Plaintiffs are likely to succeed in their claim the decision to terminate was arbitrary and capricious because it was pretextual.

3. Notice-and-Comment

Plaintiffs are not, however, likely to succeed on their claim Defendants violated the APA's notice-and-comment requirement. Nor can they demonstrate serious questions going to the merits of that claim.

The APA requires agencies to publish proposed "rules" in the Federal Register and seek public comment before settling on a final version. 5 U.S.C. §§ 553(b)–(c). Specifically, before promulgating a "rule," an agency must publish a "[g]eneral notice of proposed . . . rule making in the Federal Register" and provide the public with "an opportunity to participate in the rule making through submission of written data, views, or arguments." *Id*. The APA defines "rule" as "the whole or part of an agency statement of general or particular applicability and future

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 117 of 145 PageID #: 11562

effect designed to implement, interpret, or prescribe law or policy or describing the organization, procedure, or practice requirements of an agency." 5 U.S.C. § 551(4).

Notice-and-comment procedures for rulemaking serve critical functions. Congress designed the notice requirements: "(1) to ensure that agency regulations are tested via exposure to diverse public comment, (2) to ensure fairness to affected parties, and (3) to give affected parties an opportunity to develop evidence in the record to support their objections to the rule and thereby enhance the quality of judicial review." *United States v. Lott*, 750 F.3d 214, 219 (2d Cir. 2014) (internal quotation marks and citation omitted).

The APA's notice-and-comment requirement applies to so-called "substantive rules," not "to interpretative rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization procedure, or practice." 5 U.S.C. § 553(b)(A); *see also Lincoln v. Vigil*, 508 U.S. 182, 196 (1993). Whether an agency must comply with the APA's notice-and-comment requirement accordingly turns on whether the "rule" or standard in question is either a substantive rule or an interpretive rule.

"The central question is essentially whether an agency is exercising its rule-making power to clarify an existing statute or regulation, or to create new law, rights, or duties in what amounts to a legislative act." *White v. Shalala*, 7 F.3d 296, 303 (2d Cir. 1993). When evaluating whether the notice-and-comment requirement applies, courts look "not to labels given by the agency, but rather to the nature of the impact of the agency action." *L.M. v. Johnson*, 150 F. Supp. 3d 202, 215 (E.D.N.Y. 2015) (Garaufis, J.) (citing *Lewis Mota v. Sec'y of Labor*, 469 F.2d 478, 481-82 (2d Cir. 1972)).

Substantive, or legislative, rules "create new law, rights, or duties, in what amounts to a legislative act." *Time Warner Cable v. F.C.C.*, 729 F.3d 137, 168 (2d Cir. 2013) (quoting *Sweet v. Sheahan*, 235 F.3d 80, 91 (2d Cir. 2000)). Put another way, a substantive rule "grants rights,

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 118 of 145 PageID #: 11563

imposes obligations, or produces other significant effects on private interests." White, 7 F.3d at 303 (quoting Perales v. Sullivan, 948, F.2d 1348, 1354 (2d Cir. 1991)); see also Batterton v.
Marshall, 648 F.2d 694, 701-02 (D.C. Cir. 1980) ("Legislative rules . . . implement congressional intent [and] effectuate statutory purposes. In so doing, they grant rights, impose obligations, or produce other significant effects on private interests." (footnote omitted)).
"Legislative rules have the force of law." N.Y.C. Emps. 'Ret. Sys. v. SEC, 45 F.3d 7, 12 (2d Cir. 1995). "Generally, notice and comment is required if the rule makes a substantive impact on the rights and duties of the person subject to regulation." L.M., 150 F. Supp. 3d at 215 (internal quotation marks and citation omitted).

Interpretive rules, by contrast, are "an agency's 'intended course of action, its tentative view of the meaning of a particular statutory term, or internal house-keeping measures organizing agency activities." *White*, 7 F.3d at 303 (quoting *Perales*, 948 F.2d at 1354). They "do not create rights, but merely 'clarify an existing statute or regulation." *N.Y.C. Emps. ' Ret. Sys.*, 45 F.3d at 12 (quoting *White*, 7 F.3d at 303). Interpretive rules, moreover, "do not have force of law, though they are entitled to deference from the courts." *Id.* (citing *Batterton v. Francis*, 432 U.S. 416, 425 n.9 (1977)).

Plaintiffs argue Acting Secretary Duke's decision articulated a new standard that amounts to a substantive rule. Pl. Br. at 111-12. Under the old standard, Plaintiffs argue, "the Secretary considered all country conditions relevant to whether extraordinary and temporary conditions prevented TPS holders from returning safely to their country." *Id.* at 111. But "[u]nder the new standard, [the Secretary considers] only conditions DHS political appointees deem directly linked to the originating event." *Id.* In effect, Plaintiffs argue the shift in procedure produced substantive consequences in this case because the decision to use one standard could very well

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 119 of 145 PageID #: 11564

mean the difference between allowing TPS beneficiaries to stay in or forcing them out. Under the old standard, they argue, consideration of all country conditions supported TPS extension for Haiti. But under the new standard, consideration of only those conditions tied to the originating event supported removal. The "new standard thus 'makes a substantive impact on the rights and duties of the person subject to regulation.'" *Id.* (quoting *L.M.*, 150 F. Supp. 3d at 215).

Defendants raise two contentions in response. First, Defendants argue "[d]ifferences in how DHS Secretaries render their fact-intensive TPS determinations do not trigger any APA procedural requirements." Def. Br. at 63. Defendants aver the APA's notice-and-comment requirement attaches to the promulgation of rules under 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(B), not the process by which the DHS Secretary makes a TPS determination. *Id.* at 63-64 (citing 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(b)(5)(B)). In Defendants' view, whereas Congress expressly mandated the Secretary "shall establish an administrative procedure for the review of the denial of benefits" to nationals of TPS-designated countries, it did not require the Secretary to promulgate procedures for the TPS determination process. The decision not to require the Secretary to promulgate such procedural rules, Defendants argue, demonstrates Congress "did not intend or contemplate that any 'new rule' would be promulgated and thereafter judicially enforced." Def. Br. at 64.

Second, the Government argues "[e]ven if such procedural requirements could apply, a difference in emphasis does not constitute a new rule requiring notice-and-comment under the APA." *Id.* Defendants aver even if there was a change, it was "*at most*[] a shift in interpretation made in particular determinations, not a 'substantive rule.'" *Id.* (emphasis in original). This "shift in interpretation," according to Defendants, is merely a "different way[] of approaching the decision-making process," which culminates in the Secretary's discretionary exercise of informed judgment. *Id.* In support of this argument, Defendants cite Former Director

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 120 of 145 PageID #: 11565

Rodriguez's testimony that DHS has never codified the factors the Secretary must or will consider, or the weight the Secretary must assign to each factor, in any regulation. *Id.*; *see also* Trial Tr. at 320:25–324:11 (Rodriguez). Ultimately, "[a] government official's reading of a statute that vests a decision in the official's judgment is not tantamount to a substantive rule." *Id.*

The Court agrees with Defendants' contentions that the exercise of such official discretion does not amount to a substantive or legislative rule. The Court cannot find, as Plaintiffs argue, that the Acting Secretary would have extended TPS had she applied the old standard. Nor, given this discretion, can the Court find the Secretary's decision resulted purely from the change in interpretation. Neither the new nor the past interpretation of the TPS statute employed by DHS demand extension or termination as a matter of right; rather, they merely serve to clarify the Secretary's role and authority under the statute. *See N.Y.C. Emps.' Ret. Sys.*, 45 F.3d at 12.

Moreover, through embracing a new interpretation of the TPS statute, Secretaries Kelly, Duke, and Nielsen did not bind themselves, future DHS Secretaries, or other DHS officials to adhere to their interpretation of the TPS statute. Thus, the change in interpretation does not "create new law, rights, or duties, in what amounts to a legislative act." *See Time Warner Cable*, 729 F.3d at 168. Nor does the change in interpretation, viewed in this light, carry the force of law. *See N.Y.C. Emps.* '*Ret. Sys*, 45 F.3d at 12. At most, the interpretation served as a "tentative view of the meaning of a particular statutory term." *See White*, 7 F.3d at 303.

The Court acknowledges the Secretary's TPS decision generally has a significant impact on the substantive rights of TPS holders. The agency's change in interpretation naturally affects whether the Secretary will or will not extend a TPS designation, which in turn affects whether

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 121 of 145 PageID #: 11566

TPS holders will continue to be eligible for TPS benefits. But the change in interpretation does not make extension or termination a foregone conclusion here, and the Court declines to find as such. Ultimately, as with procedural rules, most interpretive rules affect substantive rights to some extent. *Cf. Time Warner*, 729 F.3d at 168.

As stressed above, the Court's conclusion that Plaintiffs fail to satisfy its burden of establishing it is likely to succeed on its notice-and-comment claim in no way forecloses Plaintiffs' claim that the APA required Defendants to provide a reasoned explanation for their change in position. The APA's requirement that an agency articulate some rationale acknowledging and explaining a change in position is separate and apart from the APA's notice-and-comment requirement and applies to legislative and interpretive rules alike. *See Centro Presente*, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 418.

4. Ultra Vires

Plaintiffs also argue, should the TPS statute preclude review, the Court should review their claims under the Court's common law authority to review ultra vires agency action. Pl. Reply at 25, 28 n.4.

Courts have inherent authority to review government action that is ultra vires or in excess of statutory authority. *Jafarzadeh v. Duke*, 270 F. Supp. 3d 296, 311 (D.D.C. 2017). But that relief is available only "when 'the plaintiff ha[s] *no* other means of obtaining review of the agency action."" *Id.* (alterations in original) (quoting *Ukiah Adventist Hosp. v. F.T.C.*, 981 F.2d 543, 550 (D.C. Cir. 1992)).

Plaintiffs assert their claims both as a violation of the TPS statute and as a substantive violation of the APA, and the Court has meaningfully reviewed those claims, having held it has subject matter jurisdiction to do so. Because the Court has considered Plaintiffs' claims under

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 122 of 145 PageID #: 11567

the APA, it need not—and does not—review Plaintiffs' claims pursuant to its inherent authority to review ultra vires agency action. *See Jafarzadeh*, 270 F. Supp. 3d at 311-12 (dismissing ultra vires claim since the plaintiffs could assert the same claim under the APA).

ii. Equal Protection Claim

In addition to Plaintiff's APA claims, the Court also concluded Plaintiffs' claim that Defendants' decision-making process violated the Equal Protection Clause of the Fifth Amendment survived dismissal. *See Saget*, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 302-03.

The equal protection component of the Fifth Amendment's Due Process Clause generally prohibits discrimination by official conduct on the basis of race. *Bolling v. Sharpe*, 347 U.S. 497, 498-500 (1954). Plaintiffs argue the decision to terminate Haiti's TPS violated their rights to equal protection under the laws because the decision was motivated by discriminatory animus and resulted in disparate impact against non-white immigrants. Pl. Br. at 115-18. Defendants contend Plaintiffs fail to proffer evidence of discriminatory animus, and any alleged animus of the President cannot be imputed to the Secretary. Def. Br. at 32-38.²³

The Court recognizes at the outset the well-founded principle of judicial restraint should "caution us to avoid reaching constitutional questions when they are unnecessary to the disposition of a case." *New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 665 (quoting *Anobile v. Pelligrino*, 303 F.3d 107, 123 (2d Cir. 2002)). However, the Court agrees with the approach taken in *New York* that "the unusual circumstances here and the need to make a comprehensive record for appeal

²³ As an initial matter, Defendants aver Congress precluded judicial review of TPS determinations, regardless of the nature of the challenge. Def. Br. at 48-49. As discussed *supra*, this Court flatly rejects the Government's contention federal district courts do not have jurisdiction over allegedly unconstitutional conduct by executive officials. *See Henderson v. I.N.S.*, 157 F.3d 106, 118 (2d Cir. 1998) ("[A]lthough Congress exercises broad power over immigration matters, that power is limited by the Constitution." (internal quotation marks and citation omitted)); *Battaglia v. Gen. Motors Corp.*, 169 F.2d 254, 257 (2d Cir. 1948) ("[T]he exercise of Congress of its control over jurisdiction is subject to compliance with at least the requirements of the Fifth Amendment.").

call for a different approach, so the Court will proceed." *Id.* For the reasons discussed below, the Court finds, at the very least, there are serious questions going to the merits of Plaintiffs' equal protection claim, thus justifying the issuance of a preliminary injunction on this independent ground.²⁴

a. General Legal Standards

This Court previously determined in its decision denying Defendants' Motion to Dismiss that Village of Arlington Heights v. Metropolitan Housing Development Corporation, 429 U.S. 252 (1977), provides the governing legal standard to address Plaintiffs' constitutional claims. See Saget, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 301-02.

"[O]fficial action will not be held unconstitutional solely because it results in a racially disproportionate impact. . . . Proof of racially discriminatory intent or purpose is required to show a violation of the Equal Protection Clause." *Arlington Heights*, 429 U.S. at 264-65 (citation omitted). But a plaintiff need not prove "the challenged action rested solely on racially discriminatory purposes." *Id.* at 265; *see also Hunter v. Underwood*, 471 U.S. 222, 232 (1985) ("[A]n additional purpose to discriminate against poor whites would not render nugatory the purpose to discriminate against all blacks[.]"). Instead, plaintiffs must establish a discriminatory

²⁴ The Court declines, however, to decide whether Plaintiffs have raised serious questions on the merits of their procedural due process claim. Plaintiffs allege they have protectable property and liberty interests in ensuring lawful compliance with the TPS statute, and contend such constitutional rights are coextensive with the established APA and equal protection violations. *See* Pl. Br. at 118-19; Pl. Reply at 42. Because Plaintiffs' claim is "unnecessary to the disposition of [the] case," and would not further illuminate an already comprehensive record, the Court need not reach Plaintiffs' procedural due process claim. *See Anobile*, 303 F.3d at 123.

While not explicitly addressed in its opinion, the *Ramos* Court similarly declined to address the plaintiffs' procedural due process claim in granting injunctive relief, even though the court raised concerns at the motion-todismiss stage. See Ramos v. Nielsen, 336 F. Supp. 3d 1075 (N.D. Cal. 2018) (declining to mention or address procedural due process claim in granting injunctive relief); Ramos v. Nielsen, 321 F. Supp. 3d 1083, 1121-22 (N.D. Cal. 2018) ("[T]o the extent Plaintiffs' challenge is based on a property-entitlement theory, they have at least a plausible claim co-extensive with their ability to prove that Defendants violated the APA or equal protection guarantee."); *id.* at 1122-23 ("While the Court is dubious about whether Plaintiffs' asserted due process liberty interest can overcome the government's interest in enforcing an otherwise valid immigration law, the Court need not resolve the question at this time because Plaintiffs have stated a plausible due process claim. . . .").

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 124 of 145 PageID #: 11569

purpose or intent was one motivating factor of the decision. 429 U.S. at 265-66.²⁵ Because "[p]roving the motivation behind official action is often a problematic undertaking," *Hunter*, 471 U.S. at 228, the Court must conduct a "sensitive inquiry into such circumstantial and direct evidence of intent as may be available," Arlington Heights, 429 U.S. at 266; see also Ramos, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1098-1101 (evaluating direct and circumstantial evidence of animus under Arlington Heights). Arlington Heights sets forth a non-exhaustive list of factors to consider in determining whether a challenged decision was based on an impermissible purpose. 429 U.S. at 266. "[W]hether the impact of the action 'bears more heavily on one race than another' may provide an important starting point." New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 665 (quoting Arlington *Heights*, 429 U.S. at 266)). Here, it is axiomatic the decision to terminate TPS for Haitians impacts one race, namely non-white Haitians, more than another. But "impact alone is not determinative," and the Court should consider additional factors, including: "[t]he historical background of the decision ..., particularly if it reveals a series of official actions taken for invidious purposes," "[s]ubstantive departures ..., particularly if the factors usually considered important by the decisionmaker strongly favor a decision contrary to the one reached," and the "administrative history ..., especially where there are contemporary statements by members of the decisionmaking body, minutes of its meetings, or reports." 429 U.S. at 266-68.²⁶

Although Defendants apply the Arlington Heights standard in its submissions to the Court, the Government again contends the standard set forth in Trump v. Hawaii, 138 S. Ct. 2392 (2018) applies to this action, not Arlington Heights. Def. Reply at 33 n.15. In Hawaii, two

²⁵ Plaintiffs "need not plead or show the disparate treatment of other similarly situated individuals" under Arlington Heights. Pyke v. Cuomo, 258 F.3d 107, 109 (2d Cir. 2001); see also Saget, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 301.

²⁶ The Arlington Heights Court also noted in certain limited instances, "members might be called to the stand at trial to testify concerning the purpose of the official action." *Id.* at 268. In this case, Defendants elected not to provide any live testimony.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 125 of 145 PageID #: 11570

pivotal factors informed the Supreme Court's standard of review: (1) "plaintiffs [sought] to invalidate a national security directive regulating the entry of aliens abroad"; and (2) the executive order was "facially neutral toward religion," which required "probling] the sincerity of the stated justifications for the policy by reference to extrinsic statements—many of which were made before the president took the oath of office." 138 S. Ct. at 2418. Neither factor is present here. In *Hawaii*, the foreign nationals at issue were not present in the United States. *Id.* at 2419. Here, the foreign nationals—Haitian TPS beneficiaries—are lawfully present in the United States along with their U.S.-born dependents. Foreign nationals lawfully present in the United States are accorded greater constitutional protection than those outside of the United States. See Zadvvdas v. Davis, 533 U.S. 678, 693-94 (2001) (collecting cases). Thus, this Court again concludes, in accord with the courts in Ramos and Centro Presente, the deferential standard employed in Trump v. Hawaii does not apply to Plaintiffs' constitutional challenges to Haiti's TPS termination. See Ramos, 321 F. Supp. 3d at 1130 ("Hawaii did not address the standard of review to be applied under the equal protection doctrine when steps are taken to withdraw an immigration status or benefit from aliens lawfully present and admitted into the United States for reasons unrelated to national security or foreign affairs." (emphasis in original)); Centro Presente, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 410-11; accord New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 666 ("Nothing in the [Trump v. Hawaii] opinion indicates that this 'circumscribed inquiry' applies outside of the 'national security and foreign affairs context.'" (quoting *Hawaii*, 138 S. Ct. at 2420 n.5)).²⁷

²⁷ The Government also submits *Reno v. Am. Arab Anti-Discrimination*, 525 U.S. 471 (1999) ("*AADC*") is applicable despite this Court's prior decision rejecting the Government's argument, and it stresses Plaintiffs must adduce "clear evidence" the TPS termination was based on "outrageous" discrimination. Def. Reply at 33 n.15. In *AADC*, the plaintiffs alleged the Attorney General had unconstitutionally selected them for deportation due to "their affiliation with a politically unpopular group." *AADC*, 525 U.S. at 472. The *AADC* Court applied a "particularly demanding" standard because the plaintiffs' claims "invade[d] a special province of the Executive—its prosecutorial discretion" to choose to deport certain people but not others. *Id.* at 489.

b. Scope of Review

Before the Court applies the Arlington Heights standard, another word is warranted on the proper scope of review. In its submissions to the Court, the Government repeatedly stresses the Court should limit its review of all Plaintiffs' claims, including its constitutional claims, to the administrative record. See Def. at 68-69; Def. Reply at 32. Intentional discrimination by government officials contravenes the Constitution, and "the very doctrine contemplates a wideranging and penetrating inquiry capable of uncovering hidden forms of discrimination." New York, 351 F. Supp. at 668. If this case were limited to the administrative record, as the Government suggests, it would be impossible to conduct the full and thorough analysis of direct and circumstantial evidence Arlington Heights demands. See id. To constrain judicial review in such a way and to adopt the Government's view is inapposite to the Court's responsibility to "smoke out" unconstitutional government conduct under the doctrine. City of Richmond v. J.A. Croson Co., 488 U.S. 469, 493 (1989); accord Battaglia v. Gen. Motors Corp., 169 F.2d 254, 257 (2d Cir. 1948) ("[W]hile Congress has the undoubted power to give, withhold, and restrict the jurisdiction of the courts ..., it must not so exercise that power as to deprive any person of life, liberty, or property without due process of law."). Accordingly, the Court will determine whether Plaintiffs have at the very least raised serious questions on the merits of their equal protection and procedural due process claims based on the full record.

c. Discussion

Here, the concern is the termination of Haiti's TPS status and not an individual removal decision. Thus, prosecutorial discretion is not implicated and accordingly, the heightened standard set forth in *AADC* does not apply. *See Ramos*, 321 F. Supp. 3d at 1125-26; *see also NAACP v. U.S. Dep't of Homeland Sec.*, No. 18-0239, 2019 WL 1126386, at *6 n.5 (D. Md. Mar. 12, 2019) (listing cases).

The Court previously determined Plaintiffs plausibly alleged Secretary Duke's decision to terminate TPS for Haiti was motivated by discriminatory animus. *See Saget*, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 302-03.

The Government argues there is no evidence officials involved in the decision to terminate Haiti "were motivated by anything other than a legitimate belief that the countries in question no longer met the statutory criteria for TPS." Def. Br. at 35. But the evidence tells a different story. Here, consideration of the *Arlington Heights* factors raises, at the very least, serious questions as to whether a discriminatory purpose was a motivating factor in Secretary Duke's decision to terminate Haiti TPS. Specifically, the evidence suggests the Secretary was influenced by the White House and White House policy to ignore statutory guidelines, contort data, and disregard objective reason to reach a predetermined decision to terminate TPS and abate the presence of non-white immigrants in the country.

1. Direct Evidence

The Government argues Plaintiffs offer "no legal basis for *imputing* the President's alleged animus to Acting Secretary Duke." Def. Br. at 69. As the Court previously determined, Plaintiffs need not establish the Secretary herself harbored animus under *Arlington Heights* even though she alone possessed the statutory authority to make the decision to terminate TPS. *See Saget*, 345 F. Supp. 3d at 303; *accord Batalla Vidal v. Nielsen*, 291 F. Supp. 3d 260, 279 (E.D.N.Y. 2018) (Garaufis, J.) (imputing the President's racially charged statements to Acting Secretary Duke in denying defendant's motion to dismiss and reasoning "liability for discrimination will lie when a biased individual manipulates a non-biased decision-maker into taking discriminatory action"). Indeed, the Secretary is an official subordinate to the President, appointed and removable by the President at will. *See Batalla Vidal*, 291 F. Supp. 3d at 279

(citing U.S. Const., art. II, § 1, cl. 1). Administrative action may violate equal protection if the alleged animus of other senior executive officials, including the President, "influenced or manipulated their decisionmaking process." *Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1098 (internal quotation marks omitted). The Court must address whether, on the full record, the evidence reveals the White House influenced the decisionmaking process to terminate TPS.

Defendants argue Plaintiffs have failed to proffer any evidence Secretary Duke acted with discriminatory purpose and have failed to establish the alleged animus of the President "was a significant, intended, and proximate cause of the Duke decision." Def. Br. at 69. Plaintiffs argue the evidence of President Trump's animus toward Haitian immigrants and the Administration's "targeting [of] Haitian TPS holders for termination" establishes a nexus sufficient to impute a discriminatory purpose to Acting Secretary Duke's decision. Pl. Br. at 116. To underscore the discriminatory purpose behind the termination, Plaintiffs highlight evidence indicating Secretary Duke's decision was the product of "agenda adherence." Pl. Reply at 43-44.

Defendants rely on the recent decision in *New York* to argue Plaintiffs fail to meet their evidentiary burden of showing Secretary Duke's decision was a pretext for discrimination. Def. Br. at 69-70; Def. Reply at 35. In *New York*, Judge Furman concluded Secretary Ross's decision to add a citizenship question to the 2020 Census was pretextual based on the evidence but held Plaintiffs failed to carry their burden of establishing that decision was a pretext for discrimination. 351 F. Supp. 3d at 670. Specifically, Judge Furman concluded the evidence did not reveal any discriminatory purpose was communicated to the decisionmakers, "as would be necessary to impute their discriminatory purpose to [the Secretary]." *Id.*

Here, unlike in *New York*, the record reveals direct evidence of direct communications and involvement between the White House and DHS in formulating the decision to terminate

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 129 of 145 PageID #: 11574

Haiti's TPS. Important to this Court's calculus, these communications also reveal the intent to formulate a general policy of terminating TPS for predominantly non-white foreign countries in order to decrease the presence of non-white immigrants in the United States. Unlike prior decisions on TPS, the White House was not only involved in but was influential in producing the decision to terminate TPS for Haiti. For example, DHS official Christina McDonald wrote in an email to other DHS officials on November 21, 2017: "The interagency process for TPS – Haiti *was led by the White House*. For ex[ample], there was a Principals Committee meeting about TPS Haiti. . . . The outcome of those discussions *factored in to [sic] our Acting Secretary 's decision re Haiti*." Priv. Prod. 2280 (emphasis added). The Principals meeting, held on November 3, 2017, was sponsored by the White House to "coordinate the conditions and process for terminating Temporary Protected Status (TPS) for aliens from El Salvador, Honduras, Nicaragua, and Haiti." *See* Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 184:16–185:22, 195:1-2; *see also* Suppl. Admin. R. at 127, 129 ("Extending TPS for any or all of the four countries would prolong the distortion between the temporary protections that TPS was designed to provide. . . . ").

Secretary Duke's own writings suggest she was well aware the White House wanted to terminate TPS for Haiti and other predominantly non-white foreign nations, and her decisionmaking process was engineered at least in part to reflect that goal. For instance:

- Duke's handwritten notes from the November 3, 2017 Principals Meeting suggest Attorney General Sessions told her she "can't keep certifying," that she should "just bite the bullet," and that it would be "problematic to recertify." Suppl. Admin. R. at 113-15.
- According to her notes, Duke also had a phone call with White House officials Tom Bossert and Zach Fuentes, who told her "gutless fed[eral officials] have extended" TPS for the four majority non-white nations, Haiti, El Salvador, Honduras, and Nicaragua. Suppl. Admin. R. at 283. Her notes reveal in the same phone call they stated the White House would be "extremely disappointed if [she] kick[ed the decision] into [the] lap of [the] next secretary." *Id.*

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 130 of 145 PageID #: 11575

- Duke wrote in an email to White House Chief of Staff Kelly on November 6, 2017 regarding TPS decisions generally: "These decisions along with the public statements will send a clear signal that TPS in general is coming to a close. I believe it is consistent with the President's position on immigration While some are portraying this differently, this decision is really just a difference in strategy to get to the President's objectives." Pl. Ex. 169 at 1.
- Hours after her November 6 email to Kelly, Duke informed him that Bossert had "informed me of a strategy I was not previously aware of. . . [I] incorporated this new information into my final decision" regarding Nicaragua's TPS determination.
 Pl. Ex. 96 at 1. Bossert replied thanking Duke "for all the time and effort today, and for the 12 month outcome." *Id.*
- In her notes, Duke flatly stated: "The TPS program must end for these countries soon. . . . This conclusion is the result of an America first view of the TPS decision." Pl. Ex. 179 at 1.

In addition to Duke's own statements, evidence of interoffice meetings and writings of DHS officials highlight the White House's direct involvement in Duke's decisionmaking process. For example, Ambassador James Nealon testified in his deposition that Stephen Miller, a senior advisor in the White House, is a "name that always came up" as a White House official involved in conversations surrounding TPS termination. Nealon Dep. 224:9-19.

The Government does not dispute White House involvement, and instead argues it is unsurprising—and certainly not improper—the White House provided input to DHS. Def. Br. at 69. But the White House did not simply provide input. That the White House "led" the decision to terminate is contrary to the statute and indicates the White House heavily influenced DHS in the decision to terminate TPS. *Compare Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1098-1100 (cataloguing evidence of White House influence on TPS decisions), *and Centro Presente*, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 414-15 (same), *with New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 670 ("Plaintiffs failed to prove a sufficient nexus between President Trump and Secretary Ross's decision to make the President's statements or policies relevant to the equal protection analysis.").²⁸ Here, there is sufficient evidence of interactions and communications between White House officials and DHS regarding Secretary Duke's decision to raise serious questions on the merits of Plaintiffs' equal protection claim.

Because the evidence reflects the White House (and the President's agenda more broadly) influenced Duke's decisionmaking process, the Court next considers whether there is evidence the President and other White House officials harbored animus against Haitian foreign nationals and whether such animus influenced the Secretary's decision to end TPS designation for Haiti. Other district courts have catalogued evidence of such animus against non-white immigrants. *See Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1100-01; *Centro Presente*, 332 F. Supp. 3d at 399-402. Indeed, numerous public statements made by the President both when he was a presidential candidate and during his time in office reflect animus against non-white immigrants. For example, then-candidate Trump released a public, written statement in which he asserted: "The United States has become a dumping ground for Mexico and, in fact, for many other parts of the world." Pl. Ex. 266 at 2. While President, Trump stated in a June 2017 meeting with then-DHS Secretary Kelly and others that Haitians "all have AIDS" upon learning 15,000 Haitian people received visas to enter the U.S. that year. Pl. Ex. 369 at 1. And after Acting Secretary Duke decided to terminate TPS, the President allegedly reacted to a draft immigration plan protecting people from

²⁸ The Government's suggestion the decision not to "terminate TPS for Honduras and El Salvador, notwithstanding a recommendation to terminate both TPS designations from the White House" reflects Secretary Duke's independent consideration ignores the broader context. Def. Br. at 70. For example, in November 2017, when Haiti's TPS designation was formally terminated but the designations of Honduras and El Salvador were not, memos were already written about "Implications for TPS Expiring for Beneficiaries from *El Salvador, Honduras*, Haiti, and Nicaragua." Priv. Prod. at 936 (emphasis added). And in January 2018, a USCIS official reported being "shocked" when the Federal Register Notice for El Salvador's TPS designation was delivered before Haiti, even though El Salvador's designation was set to expire afterward. Priv. Prod. at 19894–96. While perhaps the decisions to terminate El Salvador and Honduras TPS designations were delayed, the decisions themselves were (like that of Haiti's TPS) predetermined and in line with Secretary Duke's admission that terminating TPS designations "is the result of an America first review of the TPS decision." Pl. Ex. 179 at 1.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 132 of 145 PageID #: 11577

Haiti, El Salvador, and some African countries by asking "[w]hy are we having all these people from shithole countries come here?" Pl. Ex. 351 at 18.

In addition to statements by the President, other White House officials have made disparaging comments regarding Haitians and other non-white immigrants. For example, in an April 20, 2017 email to David Lapan, Gene Hamilton wrote "African countries are toast," and "Haiti is up next." Priv. Prod. at 4670. Chief of Staff John Kelly stated Haitians were "welfare recipients." Anderson Dep. Tr. at 321:14–322:4. Weeks earlier, Kelly had been soliciting data regarding Haitian TPS beneficiaries and public and private assistance, although public talking points stressed such data "was not used as criteria for the TPS determination." Pl. Ex. 126; *see also* Hamilton Dep. Tr. at 253:3-5, 256:20–257:15; Priv. Prod. at 4757.

"Although the use of racial slurs, epithets, or other racially charged language does not violate equal protection *per se*, it can be evidence that official action was motivated by unlawful discriminatory purposes." *Batalla Vidal*, 291 F. Supp. 3d at 277. Here, the evidence of White House influence on Secretary Duke's decision and evidence of animus toward non-white immigrants, including Haitians specifically, raises at the very least serious questions going to the merits of Plaintiffs' equal protection claim.

2. Circumstantial Evidence

Defendants also contend there is no circumstantial evidence Secretary Duke's decision as motivated in part by a discriminatory purpose to lessen the number of non-white immigrants present in the country. Defendants argue DHS officials were motivated solely by "a legitimate belief that the countries in question no longer met the statutory criteria for TPS," and there is no evidence the Secretary's decision was a pretext for discrimination. Def. Br. at 69-70; Def. Reply at 35. In the Government's view, hearsay evidence from news articles, media reports, and video excerpts of Senators are inadmissible and should not be considered by this Court. Def. Br. at 70-73.

The court may look to "[t]he specific sequence of events leading up to the challenged decision" and "[d]epartures from the normal procedural sequence" when determining whether discrimination was a motivating factor. Arlington Heights, 429 U.S. at 266-67. Here, the sequence of events leading up to the decision to terminate Haiti's TPS was a stark departure from ordinary procedure, suggestive of a pre-determined outcome not anchored in an objective assessment, but instead a politically motivated agenda. Cf. supra Section VI.B.i; see also Ramos, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1101. For example, RAIO researcher LeRoy Potts emailed Kathryn Anderson on April 13, 2017, asking for her "take on the Haiti TPS decision" and "to know a little bit more about how it was decided current conditions 'don't merit ongoing TPS designation ...?" Pl. Ex. 16 at 1. Anderson replies the next day stating "the decision was a political one." Id. In a similar email exchange USCIS official Brandon Prelogar wrote to Potts: "Needless to say, I don't think it was RU's fine work on the country conditions, nor our original presentation of them in the Decision Memo we drafted " Priv. Prod. at 20338. Following the brief extension of TPS in May 2017, DHS officials were proactively mad-libbing official documents to reach termination. For example, in an October 31, 2017 email, Senior Advisor Robert Law wrote to Jacob Stubbs "I need positive data on the current status of Haiti to bolster the recommendation to terminate TPS. Look back to Sec. Kelly's [six-month] extension for language citing 'improvement' or the like that I can plug in. ... Be creative." Pl. Ex. 86 at 1 (emphasis added). In another email, Law wrote in reply to receiving a Decision Memo on Haiti TPS: "The draft is overwhelming[ly] weighted for extension which I do not think is the conclusion we are looking for." Pl. Ex. 127 at 1.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 134 of 145 PageID #: 11579

Further evidence of USCIS officials repackaging the Director Memo highlights both the explicitly procedural and substantive departures from the established decisionmaking process. After leaked documents revealed an intent to terminate TPS for Haiti in April 2017, resulting in public backlash, "USCIS [was] told to redraft the Haiti TPS notice once again, this time to announce a 6-month extension.... [and was] instruct[ed] [] not to announce a termination at this point, but to suggest in the notice somehow that it is likely to be terminated in 6 months and that the Haiti beneficiaries should get their affairs in order." Priv. Prod. at 5206. Conceding how bizarre it may appear to draft a notice this way, Westmoreland wrote: "We are concerned how [the Secretary] could find Haiti to meet TPS conditions now but find in just a few months from now that it no longer does. Do the clients really believe conditions will improve over the current baseline over the next 4-6 months? Could extending now box [the Secretary] in for the next determination?" Priv. Prod. at 1186. These internal communications show Defendants refashioned evidence-based memos to arrive at the desired outcome of terminating TPS. See also Ramos, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1101-03 (cataloguing evidence of a similar process of "repackaging" memos to reach a "desired result of terminating TPS" with respect to Sudan, Honduras, Nicaragua, and El Salvador).

The Administration also solicited data regarding criminal activity and public assistance, a departure from "factors usually considered important by the decisionmaker." *Arlington Heights*, 429 U.S. at 268. In early April, senior DHS officials, including then-Secretary Kelly, began requesting criminal data on Haitian TPS recipients and how many were on public or private welfare. Pl. Ex. 103 at 1. Defendants did not put forward any evidence to suggest the administration typically assesses these factors as part of the TPS decision-making process. Instead, the Government merely argues this evidence is "beyond the scope of this action, as

Plaintiffs here only challenge Acting Secretary Duke's decision." Def. Reply at 35.²⁹ In contrast, Plaintiffs proffer testimony from former USCIS Director Leon Rodriguez, who affirmed TPS decisionmakers typically would not have considered crime rates because "by definition, you do not qualify to receive TPS in the first place if you are a convicted criminal" Trial Tr. at 255:25-256:6; see also Anderson Dep. Tr. at 307:16-308:11 (testifying she was never asked to gather criminality or welfare data about a TPS population when working as a USCIS researcher); Prelogar Dep. Tr. at 110:22–118:20 (same). Indeed, the TPS statute says as such. 8 U.S.C. § 1254a(c)(2)(B). Plaintiffs also produced testimony noting TPS holders generally do not qualify for federal benefits, either. Pl. Ex. 15 at 8 (email by Kathryn Anderson). Further evidence indicates government officials were fully aware the data request was atypical. See, e.g., Pl. Ex. 103 at 1 ("If you need a specific data set and need to ask someone to pull it, please do not indicate what it is for. I don't want this to turn into a big thing where people start prodding and things start leaking out."). When then-Chief of Staff to the DHS Secretary Kirstjen Nielsen requested the same data later that month, Kovarik relayed the request to her employees, acknowledging it was "difficult to obtain" but to "figure out a way to squeeze more data out of our systems." Pl. Ex. 342 at 1; Pl. Ex. 15 at 1, 3. The Office of the USCIS Executive Secretary asked for the same data, along with data on how many TPS recipients "were illegal pre-TPS designation" and a request for "what has changed in Haiti warranting the recommended change" on April 28, 2017, in an email titled "memo in regards to the Notice for the termination of TPS for Haiti." Pl. Ex. 119 at 1. Solicitating new information to comport with a predetermined termination decision, when such information was never previously

²⁹ Defendants also argue even if the evidence was within the scope of the action, criminal information and public assistance date are relevant factors "to the extent they impact the 'national interest' of the United States." Def. Reply at 35. This Court does not challenge this argument; rather, based on the record, it considers the newfound interest in such data as evidence of a departure from past practice, a relevant inquiry under *Arlington Heights*.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 136 of 145 PageID #: 11581

requested for TPS decisions, certainly raises eyebrows on the motivation behind the decision in question in this action. *See Arlington Heights*, 429 U.S. at 268.

* * *

As President John Adams once observed, "Facts are stubborn things; and whatever may be our wishes, our inclinations, or the dictates of our passion, they cannot alter the state of facts and evidence." Based on the facts on this record, and under the factors prescribed by *Arlington Heights*, there is both direct and circumstantial evidence a discriminatory purpose of removing non-white immigrants from the United States was a motivating factor behind the decision to terminate TPS for Haiti. Accordingly, Plaintiffs have, at the very least, raised serious questions going to the merits of their Equal Protection Claim.

C. Irreparable Harm

In determining whether to issue a preliminary injunction, Plaintiffs must also demonstrate they are likely to suffer irreparable harm absent injunctive relief. *See Winter v. Nat. Res. Def. Council, Inc.*, 555 U.S. 7, 20, 22 (2008) (noting this "frequently reiterated standard requires plaintiffs seeking preliminary relief to demonstrate that irreparable injury is *likely* in the absence of an injunction." (emphasis in the original)). Irreparable harm must be an actual and imminent injury—one that cannot be remedied if a court waits until a final adjudication on the merits. *See Freedom Holdings, Inc. v. Spitzer*, 408 F.3d 112, 114 (2d Cir. 2005). Irreparable harm cannot be resolved by an award of monetary damages. *Id.*

This factor weighs heavily in favor of Individual Plaintiffs and FANM.³⁰ Ramos v. Nielsen, a parallel case to this action involving a challenge to the decision of DHS to terminate TPS designations for Haiti, Sudan, Nicaragua, and El Salvador, is instructive here. See 336 F.

³⁰ Because the Court has held Haiti Liberté does not have standing in this case, the Court need not analyze irreparable harm as to this Plaintiff.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 137 of 145 PageID #: 11582

Supp. 3d 1075 (N.D. Cal. 2018). In finding TPS beneficiaries and their children stood to suffer irreparable harm and great hardship, the court noted the "TPS beneficiaries who have lived, worked, and raised families in the United States ... will be subject to removal" to countries that may not be safe. *Id.* at 1085. The court also noted "those [with U.S.-born children] may be faced with the Hobson's choice of bringing their children with them (and tearing them away from the only country and community they have known)." Id.³¹ The evidence before the Court in this action yields similar conclusions. Absent injunctive relief, Plaintiffs, as well as 50,000 to 60,000 Haitian TPS beneficiaries and their 30,000 U.S-citizen children, stand to suffer serious harm. See Pl. Br. at 68-69. Haitian TPS holders are lawful U.S. residents that have become deeply rooted in their state and local communities. The decision to terminate Haiti's TPS designation subjects them to removal from their homes, jobs, and communities in the United States. Many of them have little to no ties left in Haiti. TPS holders will lose their work authorization and will no longer be legally employable in the United States, causing financial distress. See Batalla Vidal, 279 F. Supp. 3d at 434 (finding irreparable harm in part where DACA recipients stood to lose their work authorization and employer-sponsored healthcare coverage).

³¹ The Government's decision to terminate TPS may also harm Plaintiffs with U.S.-citizen children by depriving them of their liberty interest in family integrity. The right not to be separated from one's immediate family is wellestablished. See Landon v. Plancencia, 459 U.S. 21, 34 (1982) (holding plaintiff's "right to rejoin her immediate family [is] a right that ranks high among the interests of the individual); Moore v. City of East Cleveland, 431 U.S. 494, 499 (1977) ("This Court has long recognized that freedom of personal choice in matters of marriage and family life is one of the liberties protected by the Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment." (quoting Cleveland Bd. of Educ. v. LaFleur, 414 U.S. 632, 639-640 (1974)). To be sure, courts have held family separation resulting from legitimate immigration enforcement does not inherently violate a U.S. citizen's constitutional rights. See, e.g., Gebhardt v. Nielsen, 879 F.3d 980, 988 (9th Cir. 2018) (holding "a fundamental right to reside in the United States with [one's] non-citizen relatives" would "run [] headlong into Congress' plenary power over immigration."). But here, if the decision to terminate TPS for Haiti is illegitimate and unlawful, depriving families with U.S. citizen children of their protected interest in family integrity, even if this interest alone is insufficient to overcome a legitimate government interest, may also cause irreparable harm.

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 138 of 145 PageID #: 11583

Here, as in *Ramos*, those with U.S.-citizen children will confront the impossible choice of either leaving their children behind or taking their children with them to a country to which they may not be safe. See 336 F.3d at 1075. Confronted with these prospects, Haitian TPS holders are understandably suffering from severe emotional distress and anxiety. At trial, Plaintiffs' proffered testimony illustrating the profound hardships impacting Haitian TPS holders and organizations working on behalf of this population. For example, Rachelle Guirand, a 40-yearold TPS beneficiary, has lived in the United States since 2009 and works full time as a home health aide and certified nursing assistant and attends school part-time in pursuit of a career as a dental hygienist. Trial Tr. at 182:8-25, 183:10-22 (Guirand). She has a nine-year old son born in the United States. Id. at 184:1-10 (Guirand). Ms. Guirard testified she "would never imagine going to Haiti and leaving him" in the United States but does not know where she will live or how she will provide for her son in Haiti, where the need for health aides is scarce or nonexistent. Id. at 185:15-20, 187:6-11, 189:21-25, and 190:1-2 (Guirand). Other than her father who is "an old man and struggling himself." she has no ties to family or friends in Haiti. *Id.* at 187:6-11 (Guirand). Her son requires a nebulizer and a mobile pump for his asthma, and she fears her son will suffer the same fate as her relative, who died from an "asthmatic crisis" because the hospitals in Haiti lacked the necessary materials to treat him. Id. at 189:13-16 (Guirand).

Plaintiffs offered similar testimony from Naischa Vilme, a 22-year-old TPS holder from Haiti. *Id.* at 167:9-12 (Vilme). Ms. Vilme entered the United States with her family in January 2010 after the earthquake. *Id.* at 168:8-17 (Vilme). She is a recent college graduate in math and psychology with hopes of obtaining a doctorate in clinical psychology but has held off applying to Ph.D programs in the United States due to the uncertainty regarding Haiti's TPS. *Id.* at 170:915 (Vilme). Ms. Vilme testified she and her family intended to remain the United States until it was safe to return to Haiti. *Id.* at 169:1-2 (Vilme). The termination of Haiti's TPS has made her family "very anxious" because they "don't know how to plan their lives." *Id.* at 176:18-23 (Vilme).

The concerns shared by Ms. Guirand and Ms. Vilme are reflective of the broad anxiety in the Haitian community. According to Madeleine Bastien, the Executive Director of FANM, Haitian TPS holders in Florida, where the largest population of Haitian TPS holders reside, are experiencing "high levels of stress," increasing the need for "mental health counseling, crisis intervention, and psychosocial intervention." *Id.* at 409:22–410:1 (Bastien). With the expiration date of Haiti's TPS looming, Plaintiffs face imminent and irreparable harm.

The decision to terminate Haiti's TPS will also exacerbate social, emotional, and financial harms to FANM, a nonprofit which serves low-income families, including Haitian TPS holders, in the South Florida community. *Id.* at 382:6-10, 426:13-15 (Bastien). Since January 2017, FANM has supplemented its traditional array of wrap-around services with TPS-specific services, such as providing up-to-date information on TPS, holding bi-weekly community meetings regarding TPS, and providing psycho-social counseling for TPS holders and their children. *Id.* at 383:8-21 (Bastien). FANM does not have a dedicated source of funding for its TPS-related activities. To support the increased need to provide TPS-services, FANM draws financial resources from its "general support" fund, which is used to pay for its "[i]nfrastructure, to organize training, [and] to support staff." *Id.* 385:24–386:7 (Bastien). Terminating Haiti's TPS will put significant pressure on FANM's resources. *See generally* Pl. Br. at 266-70 (noting FANM will need to expend more time and personnel to fundraise the amount it needs to serve Haitian TPS holders, will lose essential employees, and stands to lose more than half of its

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 140 of 145 PageID #: 11585

membership dues). For example, Ms. Bastien testified since January 2017, the amount of fiscal resources FANM expended on TPS-related activities have tripled. *See* Trial Tr. at 384:4-20 (Bastien).

Although Defendants do not dispute termination of TPS for Haiti may inflict deep psychological pain and impose financial hardships upon the community of Haitian TPS holders, they nevertheless argue any injuries Plaintiffs may suffer in the form of uncertainties, concerns, and stress are based inherently on the temporary nature of the TPS program. Def. Br. at 44-45. These harms, however, are not necessarily a direct result of the temporary nature of the TPS program. Rather, they stem from the government's actions in evaluating TPS status for Haiti. In *Ramos*, the court noted if "the government were to follow the APA's procedural requirements" as mandated by law, TPS beneficiaries would have additional time to work, wrap up their affairs in the United States, and prepare for their return to their countries of origin. 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1087. Even if their status is temporary, as the court reasoned, "the shortening of their time in the United States and acceleration of their removal if relief is not granted may constitute irreparable harm." *Id.*

The harms Plaintiffs identified are sufficient to demonstrate irreparable harm. Moreover, the Court cannot issue a final adjudication on the merits before Haiti's TPS designation expires, at which point the harms will materialize. On March 1, 2019, DHS announced beneficiaries under the TPS designation for Haiti will retain their TPS while the preliminary injunction order issued in *Ramos* remains in effect. Their TPS-related Employment Authorization Documents and other TPS-related documents will automatically extend through January 2, 2020, provided the affected TPS beneficiaries otherwise remain eligible individually for TPS. *See* 84 Fed. Reg. 7103, 7104 (Mar. 1, 2019). In the event the *Ramos* injunction is reversed, and that reversal

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 141 of 145 PageID #: 11586

becomes final, DHS plans to allow for a transition period the "later of (a) 120 days from the effective date of such a superseding final order," or (b) July 22, 2019, the date of the termination of Haiti's TPS designation. *Id.* at 7105. Such a reversal could occur at any point after the date of this Court's decision, and Haitian TPS beneficiaries would have three months left to wrap up their affairs in the United States. Once TPS beneficiaries are removed, the Government's actions cannot be undone. Accordingly, the Court concludes in its discretion Plaintiffs will suffer imminent and actual harm absent injunctive relief.

D. Public Interest and Balance of the Equities

Because Plaintiffs have shown both a likelihood of success on the merits and irreparable harm, it is also likely the public interest supports preliminary relief. *See Issa v. Sch. Dist. of Lancaster*, 847 F.3d 121, 143 (3d Cir. 2017) ("If a plaintiff proves both a likelihood of success on the merits and irreparable injury, it almost always will be the case that the public interest favors preliminary relief." (internal quotation marks omitted)). Indeed, the perpetuation of unlawful agency action is not in the public interest. *See New York*, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 673 ("[T]here is a substantial public interest in having governmental agencies abide by the federal laws that govern their existence and operations." (internal quotation marks omitted) (quoting *League of Women Voters of U.S. v. Newby*, 838 F.3d 1, 12 (D.C. Cir. 2016)); *see also New York* v. U.S. Dep't of Justice, 343 F. Supp. 3d 213, 244 (S.D.N.Y. 2019) (Ramos, J.) (holding "[a permanent] injunction will serve the public interest in the lawful administration of government consistent with the separation of powers"). Moreover, injunctive relief would maintain the status quo pending the outcome of this litigation.

The balance of the equities also tips in Plaintiffs' favor. Of course, balanced against Plaintiffs' injuries if this Court does not issue a preliminary injunction are the Government's

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 142 of 145 PageID #: 11587

injuries if this Court does. Nothing in the record suggests the continued presence of Haitian TPS beneficiaries in the United States pending review of Haiti's TPS designation would cause any concrete harm to the United States. Indeed, in its recommendation to DHS, the Department of State found permitting Haitian TPS beneficiaries to remain temporarily in the United States would not be contrary to the "national interest." *See, e.g.*, Suppl. Admin. R. at 183; *see also Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1087-88. Current TPS beneficiaries have lawfully lived and lawfully worked in the United States for over eight years. The Government does not dispute these individuals make valuable contributions to their state and local communities.

Nevertheless, Defendants argue "the government and public share an interest in ensuring that the process established by Congress—under which the Secretary of Homeland Security is vested with unreviewable discretion to carefully weigh the statutory factors governing TPS designations—is followed as Congress intended." Def. Br. at 45. Furthermore, in denying the Government's motion to dismiss, this Court ruled it has jurisdiction over Plaintiffs' claims. Plaintiffs challenge the process of the adjudication of Haiti's TPS—not the substance of the adjudication itself. To the extent the constitutional claims affect the ultimate determination for Haiti, they would do so based on unconstitutional considerations.

Defendants' logic is problematic because it would apply to any public injunction enjoining the execution of any agency or government policy. *See Ramos*, 336 F. Supp. 3d at 1088. "The risk of interference with government action inheres in any public injunction but does not categorically bar such injunctions." *Id.* Indeed, "the political branches' plenary power over immigration" is not immune from judicial review. *Osorio-Martinez v. Att 'y Gen.*, 893 F.3d 153, 175 (3d Cir. 2018). The manner of executive enforcement must adhere to the laws created by Congress and the fundamental rights protected by the Constitution. *Cf. Zadvydas v. Davis*, 533 U.S. 678, 695 (2001) ("[T]he Judicial Branch must defer to Executive and Legislative Branch decisionmaking in [immigration law]. . . . But that power is subject to important constitutional limitations." (citations omitted)).

Absent a preliminary injunction, there is a strong likelihood that Plaintiffs would suffer irreparable injury. Any harm to Defendants is strongly outweighed by the harm to Plaintiffs and their communities absent injunctive relief. The balance of hardships tips decidedly in Plaintiffs' favor. Accordingly, Plaintiffs have met their burden, and in the exercise of its discretion, this Court grants a preliminary injunction.

SCOPE OF RELIEF

Before concluding, the Court makes one final note on the scope of the preliminary injunction. The Court enjoins the termination of Haiti's TPS on a nationwide basis.

Defendants argue any relief the Court orders should be limited to the parties before the Court. Def. Br. at 76. Defendants attempt to position this case in recent debate over granting socalled "nationwide" injunctions. *See, e.g., Trump v. Hawaii*, 138 S. Ct. 2392, 2425 (2018) (Thomas, J., concurring) ("[N]ationwide injunctions are beginning to take a toll on the federal court system—preventing legal questions from percolating through the federal courts, encouraging forum shopping, and making every case a national emergency for the courts and for the Executive Branch."). *See generally* Samuel L. Bray, *Multiple Chancellors: Reforming the National Injunction*, 131 Harv. L. Rev. 418 (2017); Zayn Saddique, *Nationwide Injunctions*, 117 Colum. L. Rev. 2095 (2017).

Nevertheless, the Court finds the specific facts of this case warrant a nationwide injunction. As an initial matter, district courts sitting in equity have the authority to issue nationwide injunctions. See Lemon v. Krentler-Arnold Hinge Last Co., 284 U.S. 448, 451 (1932)

Case 1:18-cv-01599-WFK-ST Document 155 Filed 04/11/19 Page 144 of 145 PageID #: 11589

(holding district court's injunction "binding . . . not simply within the District of Massachusetts, but throughout the United States"). The United States Constitution vests district courts with "the judicial Power of the United States," which "extends across the country." *See Texas v. United States*, 809 F.3d 134, 188 (5th Cir. 2015) (quoting U.S. Const. art. III, § 1). Accordingly, district courts have the authority to issue universal relief keeping in mind the principle that such relief must be no more burdensome to defendants than necessary to provide complete relief to plaintiffs. *See Califano v. Yamasaki*, 442 U.S. 682, 702 (1979).

Here, a national injunction is warranted in this case. Plaintiffs not only include residents of New York but also individuals and a nonprofit entity based in Florida. Limiting a preliminary injunction to the parties would not adequately protect the interests of all stakeholders. Moreover, this action does not involve case-by-case enforcement of a particular policy or statute. Instead, it concerns a single decision on a nationwide policy by Acting Secretary Duke. Defendants do not suggest termination of Haiti's TPS would apply to some beneficiaries and not to others. Because the Secretary's decision had a nationwide effect—so too should any relief directed at that decision. See, e.g., New York, 351 F. Supp. 3d at 677 (issuing a nationwide injunction to prevent the government from including a citizenship question on the 2020 census questionnaire because the "single decision about a single questionnaire" was "to be used on a single census throughout the nation"); Batalla Vidal v. Nielsen, 279 F. Supp. 3d, 401, 438 (E.D.N.Y. 2018) (Garaufis, J.) (enjoining rescission of the DACA program on a "nationwide" basis "[b]ecause the decision to rescind the DACA program had a systemwide impact warranting a systemwide remedy" (internal quotation marks omitted)); see also Pennsylvania v. Trump, 351 F. Supp. 3d 791, 831 (E.D. Pa. 2019) ("[T]he national character of an APA violation ordinarily demands a national remedy." (internal quotations and citation omitted)). Moreover, a nationwide injunction does not intrude

on the discretion delegated to the DHS Secretary in deciding a country's TPS designation. Thus, a preliminary injunction with nationwide effect is necessary in this case.

<u>CONCLUSION</u>

Accordingly, the Court concludes Plaintiffs are likely to succeed on and have raised serious questions going to the merits of their substantive APA claims and equal protection claim. Because Plaintiffs also satisfy the requirements for the Court to issue a preliminary injunction, the court **ENJOINS** Defendants from terminating TPS status for Haiti, pending a final decision on the merits of this case. The preliminary injunction shall take effect immediately and shall remain in effect pending resolution of this case on the merits or further order of this Court.

SO ORDERED.

s/WFK HON. WILLIAM F. KU NTZ II United States District Judge

Dated: Brooklyn, New York April 11, 2019